

December 2003, Volume 93, No. 12 (Part 2)

ARTHRITIS CLINICAL GUIDELINES 2003

APPROACH TO ARTHRITIS: CLINICAL GUIDELINE 2003

1.	OBJEC	CTIVE	949
2.	ABBR	EVIATIONS	949
3.	INTRO	ODUCTION	949
4.	SOUR	CE OF PAIN: ARTICULAR OR NON-ARTICULAR	950
	4.1	Articular pain	950
	4.2	Non-articular pain	950
5.	APPR	OACH TO A PATIENT WITH NON-ARTICULAR PAIN	950
	5.1	Localised non-articular pain	950
	5.	Regional non-articular pain	950
	5.3	Diffuse non-articular pain	950
6.	APPR	OACH TO A PATIENT WITH ARTHRITIS	950
7.	APPR	OACH TO A PATIENT WITH ACUTE MONOARTHRITIS	951
8.	CAUS	SES OF MONOARTHRITIS	952
	8.1	Infections	952
	8.1.1	Non-gonococcal bacterial arthritis	952
	8.1.2	Gonococcal arthritis	952
	8.1.3	HIV infection	953
	8.1.4	Tuberculosis arthritis	953
	8.1.5	Arthritis associated with streptococcal infections	953
	8.1.6	Other infections	953
	8.2	Crystal-associated arthritis	953
	8.3	Osteoarthritis	953
	8.4	Trauma	953
	8.5	Avascular necrosis	953
	8.6	Haemarthrosis	953
	8.7	Foreign body response	953
	8.8	Monoarticular presentation of systemic diseases	954
	8.9	Miscellaneous	954
9.	CLINI	ICAL ASSESSMENT OF MONOARTHRITIS	954
	9.1	History	954
	9.2	Physical examination	954
	9.3	Investigations	954
	9.4	Management	955
10.	CHRC	ONIC MONOARTHRITIS	955
11.	APPR	OACH TO A PATIENT WITH POLYARTHRITIS	956
	11.1	Causes of polyarthritis	956
	11.2	Clinical assessment of a patient with polyarthritis	956
	11.2.1	Onset and duration of polyarthritis	957
	11.2.2	Pattern of arthritis	957
	11.2.3	Distribution of involved joints	957
	11.2.4	Systemic features	957
12.	SPON	IDYLOARTHROPATHIES	957
13.	DIAG	NOSIS OF A PATIENT WITH POLYARTHRITIS	958
14.	MAN	AGEMENT OF POLYARTHRITIS	959
15.	DISCI	LAIMER	959

15. DISCLAIMER

Editor DANIEL J NCAYIYANA

Deputy Editor J P DE V VAN NIEKERK

Assistant Editor EMMA BUCHANAN

Technical Editors JULIA CASCIOLA MARIJKE MAREE PAULA VAN DER BIJL

Contributing Editor FRED N SANDERS

Senior News Journalist CHRIS BATEMAN Tel. (021) 530-6537

Manuscript Tracking RENÉ SEGERS Tel. (021) 530-6529

Head of Publishing PETER ROBERTS

Production Manager ANNE COLLINS

Production Assistant HANNALET JOUBERT

Projects Manager BRONWYNNE SCHNIDER

Recruitment Advertising VANESSA SAMPSON Tel. (021) 530-6549 E-mail: vanessas@samedical.org

DTP & Layout ZWELIBANZI MASHININI

Distribution Manager EDWARD MACDONALD

Advertising Manager ADRIAN MOODLEY

Advertising Enquiries PUMLA KOBUS REINA ROETS SIPHOKAZI FEKE Tel. (012) 481-2066

Publications Committee R E KIRSCH (Chair) T MOKOENA (Vice-Chair) M N MABASA B MAYOSI S MAZAZA J TERBLANCHE

Associate Editors H M COOVADIA (Natal) D J DU PLESSIS (Pretoria) J IPUTO (Transkei) R E KIRSCH (UCT) B MAYOSI (UCT) H ODENDAAL (Stellenbosch) A D ROTHBERG (Wits) C F VAN DER MERWE (MEDUNSA)

ISSN 003-8-2469

PRINTED BY INCE (PTY) LTD.





Contents listed in INDEX MEDICUS (MEDLINE). EXCERPTA MEDICA (EM BASE). BIOLOGICAL ABSTRACTS (BIOSIS). SCIENCE CITATION INDEX (SCISEARCH). CURRENT CONTENTS/CLINICAL MEDICINE

Unless otherwise stated, opinions expressed in the editorial columns of the SAMJ should not be taken as reflecting official South African Medical Association policy. The appearance of advertising in the Association's publications does not denote a guarantee or an endorsement by the Association of the products or the claims made for the products by the manufacturers.

Subscription rates, 2003

Local subscriptionsR534.00 p.a.
Foreign subscriptions US\$145.00 p.a.
Single copiesR50.00
Members of the Association receive the
SAMJ only on request, as part of their
membership benefit.
Subscriptions
MARIETHA GRAHAM,
Tel. (012) 481-2010
E-mail: mariethag@samedical.org

The SAMJ is published on the first of the month by SA Medical Association Health and Medical Publishing Group. Suites 1-2, Lonsdale Building, Gardener Way, Pinelands, 7405

All letters and articles for publication should be addressed to the Editor, Private Bag X1, Pinelands, 7430. Tel. (021) 530-6520. Fax (021) 531-4126. E-mail: publishing@samedical.org Website: www.samedical.org

© Copyright 2000 by SA Medical Association This work is copyright under the Berne Convention. It is also copyright in terms of the Copyright Act 98 of 1978. No part of this publication may be reproduced, stored in a retrieval system, or transmitted in any form or by any means dictorain prochanical or by any means, electronic, mechanical, photocopying, recording, or otherwise, without permission of the copyright holder.

16. REFERENCES

CONTENTS

ANNEXURE A: METHODOLOGY ANNEXURE B: CONSENSUS GROUP FOR ARTHRITIS GUIDELINES

HYPERURICAEMIA AND GOUT: CLINICAL GUIDELINE 2003

SUMMARISED GUIDELINE

1	DEFINITION	961
	1.1 Hyperuricaemia	961
	1.2 Gout	961
2.	URIC ACID METABOLISM	961
3.	EPIDEMIOLOGY	961
4.	CAUSES OF HYPERURICAEMIA	961
5.	CLINICAL SYNDROMES	961
	5.1 Gout	961
	5.1.1 Acute gout	961
	5.1.2 Intercritical or interval gout	961
	5.1.3 Chronic tophaceous gout	961
	5.2 Renal disease	961
6.	INVESTIGATIONS	962
7.	MANAGEMENT OF HYPERURICAEMIA AND GOUT	962
	7.1 Asymptomatic hyperuricaemia	962
	7.2 Treatment of the acute attack	962
	7.2.1 Non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs (NSAIDs)	962
	7.2.2 Colchicine	962
	7.2.3 Corticosteroids	962
	7.3 Correction of hyperuricaemia and long-term management	962
	7.3.1 Prophylactic therapy	962
	7.3.2 Reduction of hyperuricaemia in gout	963
8.	REFERRAL OF PATIENTS	963
9.	DISCLAIMER	963
		_
	FULL GUIDELINE	
1	OBJECTIVE AND SCOPE	062
т.		

2. ABBREVIATIONS 963 3. INTRODUCTION 963 4. DEFINITION 963 4.1 Hyperuricaemia 963 4.2 Gout 963 5. URIC ACID METABOLISM 964 964 5.1 Uric acid production Uric acid excretion 5.2 964 6. EPIDEMIOLOGY 964 7. CAUSES OF HYPERURICAEMIA 964 8. CLINICAL SYNDROMES 964 964 8.1 Gout 964 8.1.1 Acute gout 8.1.2 Intercritical or interval gout 965 8.1.3 Chronic tophaceous gout 965



960 960

960



	8.2.1	NT 1 1941 9 9	
		Nephrolithiasis	
	8.2.2	Chronic urate nephropathy	
	8.2.3	Acute uric acid nephropathy (the tumour lysis syndrome)	
	8.2.4	Associated conditions	
9.	INVE	STIGATIONS	
10.	DIAG	NOSIS	
11.	MAN	AGEMENT OF HYPERURICAEMIA AND GOUT	
	11.1	Asymptomatic hyperuricaemia	
	11.2	Treatment of the acute attack	
	11.2.1	Non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs (NSAIDs)	
	11.2.2	Colchicine	
	11.2.3	Corticosteroids	
	11.3	Correction of hyperuricaemia and long-term management	
	11.3.1	General measures	
	11.3.2	Prophylactic therapy	
	11.3.3	Reduction of hyperuricaemia in gout	
	11.4	Special therapeutic situations	
12.	DISCI	LAIMER	
13.	REFE	RENCES	
ANI	NEXU	RE A: METHODOLOGY	
ANI	NEXU	RE B: CONSENSUS GROUP FOR ARTHRITIS GUIDELINES	

OSTEOARTHRITIS: CLINICAL GUIDELINE 2003

SUMMARISED GUIDELINE

1.	DEFINITION	972
2.	INTRODUCTION	972
3.	DIAGNOSIS	972
4.	EPIDEMIOLOGY	972
5.	CLASSIFICATION OF OSTEOARTHRITIS (OA)	972
6.	RISK FACTORS	972
	6.1 Susceptibility factors	972
	6.2 Mechanical factors	972
7.	PATHOLOGY AND PATHOGENESIS	972
8.	BURDEN AND IMPACT OF OA	972
9.	CLINICAL FEATURES OF OA	972
	9.1 Symptoms	972
	9.2 Signs	972
	9.3 OA at specific sites	972
	9.3.1 OA of the knee	972
	9.3.2 OA of the hip	973
	9.3.3 OA of the hand	973
10.	MANAGEMENT	973
	10.1 Non-pharmacological	973
	10.1.1 Patient education	973
	10.1.2 Obesity	973
	10.1.3 Exercise	973





	10.1.4	Physiotherapy	973
	10.1.5	Occupational therapy	973
	10.1.6	Assistive devices, orthoses, taping of the patella and footwear	973
	10.2	Pharmacological therapy	974
	10.2.1	Analgesics	974
	10.2.2	Non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs (NSAIDs)	974
	10.2.3	Topical creams and ointments	974
	10.2.4	Intra-articular corticosteroid injections	974
	10.2.5	Newer therapies	
	10.3	Surgery	974
	10.4	Management of OA at specific sites	974
	10.4.1	OA of the hips	974
	10.4.2	OA of the knee	974
	10.4.3	OA of the hand joints	974
11.	DISCI	LAIMER	975
	FUL	l Guideline	
1.	OBJEC	CTIVE	975
2.	ABBR	EVIATIONS	975
3.	INTRO	ODUCTION	975

- 4. DEFINITION
- 5. DIAGNOSIS AND CLASSIFICATION CRITERIA
- 6. EPIDEMIOLOGY
- 7. CLASSIFICATION OF OA
- 8. RISK FACTORS
 - 8.1 Susceptibility factors
 - 8.1.1 Age
 - 8.1.2 Gender and hormones
 - 8.1.3 Race
 - 8.1.4 Obesity
 - 8.1.5 Genetic factors
 - 8.1.6 Osteoporosis
 - 8.1.7 Nutritional factors
 - 8.1.8 Hypermobility
 - 8.2 Mechanical factors
 - 8.2.1 Joint injury/occupation/recreational activities
 - 8.2.2 Shape of the joint
- 9. PATHOLOGY AND PATHOGENESIS
- 10. BURDEN AND IMPACT OF OA
- 11. CLINICAL FEATURES OF OA
 - 11.1 Symptoms
 - 11.1.1 Pain
 - 11.1.2 Stiffness
 - 11.1.3 Reduced joint movement
 - 11.1.4 Functional impairment
 - 11.2 Signs
 - 11.3 OA at specific sites
 - 11.3.1 OA of the knee joint
 - 11.3.2 OA of the hip



975

975

976

976

976

977

977

977

977

977

977

977

977

977

977

977

978

978

978

978

978

978

979 979

979 979

979

979



	11.3.3 OA of the hand	980
12.	MANAGEMENT	980
	12.1 Non-pharmacological	981
	12.1.1 Patient education	981
	12.1.2 Weight loss	981
	12.1.3 Exercise	982
	12.1.4 Physiotherapy	982
	12.1.5 Occupational therapy	982
	12.1.6 Assistive devices, orthoses, taping of the patella and footwear	982
	12.2 Pharmacological therapy	982
	12.2.1 Systemic analgesics	982
	12.2.2 NSAIDs	983
	12.2.3 Topical creams and ointments	984
	12.2.4 Intra-articular corticosteroid injections	984
	12.2.5 Newer therapies	985
	12.3 Surgery	986
	12.4 Management of OA at specific sites	986
	12.4.1 Management of OA of the hips	986
	12.4.2 Management of OA of the knee	987
	12.4.3 OA of the small hand joints	987
13.	DISCLAIMER	987
14.	REFERENCES	987
AN	NEXURE A: METHODOLOGY	990
AN	NEXURE B: CONSENSUS GROUP FOR ARTHRITIS GUIDELINES	990

RHEUMATOID ARTHRITIS: CLINICAL GUIDELINE 2003

SUMMARISED GUIDELINE

1.	OBJECTIVE	991
2.	INTRODUCTION	991
3.	DEFINITION	991
4.	EPIDEMIOLOGY	991
5.	AETIOLOGY	991
6.	PATHOLOGY AND PATHOPHYSIOLOGY	991
7.	DIAGNOSIS OF RHEUMATOID ARTHRITIS (RA)	991
8.	EXTRA-ARTICULAR FEATURES OF RA	991
9.	NATURAL HISTORY	991
10.	MEASURES OF OUTCOME AND REMISSION	991
11.	IMPACT AND BURDEN	992
12.	INITIAL EVALUATION OF THE PATIENT	992
13.	ASSESSMENT OF DISEASE ACTIVITY	992
14.	MANAGEMENT	992
	14.1 Goals of treatment	992
	14.2 Non-pharmacological	992
	14.3 Pharmacological	992
	14.4 Surgery	993
	14.5 Refractory RA	993









CLINICAL GUIDELINES

Approach to Arthritis: Clinical Guideline 2003

Principal authors: G M Mody, M Tikly, A A Kalla, O L Meyers

1. Objective

These guidelines have been developed to provide a practical approach to the differential diagnosis, investigation and management of monoarthritis/oligoarthritis and polyarthritis.

2. Abbreviations

ACR = American College of Rheumatology; CPPD = calcium pyrophosphate dihydrate; CRP = C-reactive protein; DIP = distal interphalangeal; ENA = extractable nuclear antigens; ESR = erythrocyte sedimentation rate; ESSG = European Seronegative Spondyloarthropathy Group; GALS = Gait, Arms or upper limbs, Lower limbs and Spine; HIV = human immunodeficiency virus; NSAIDs = non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs; OA = osteoarthritis; RA = rheumatoid arthritis; SAMA = South African Medical Association; SLE = systemic lupus erythematosus; TB = tuberculosis; WBC = white blood cell.

Please forward all comments to: Private Practice Unit, South African Medical Association, PO Box 74789, Lynnwood Ridge, 0040 (tel. (012) 481-2073)

3. Introduction

Pain in or around a joint is a common presenting symptom in primary care. In many cases the pain is due to overuse of a joint or minor injury and the condition is self-limited and resolves completely. However, in some cases it may represent a more serious local condition or the initial manifestation of a systemic disorder, which may lead to disability and deformity if the correct diagnosis and appropriate management is delayed. A detailed history and clinical examination are therefore necessary to establish a likely diagnosis and, where indicated, laboratory tests, X-rays and other special investigations are needed.

The American College of Rheumatology (ACR) has published 'Guidelines for the initial evaluation of the adult patient with acute musculoskeletal symptoms'.¹ Lipsky² has also published algorithms for the diagnosis and management of musculoskeletal complaints. This subject is also reported in the proceedings of a symposium 'Rheumatology Today: Pathways to Progress'.³

This review will only discuss the non-articular disorders briefly and will focus on the articular disorders to complement the accompanying guidelines on gout, rheumatoid arthritis (RA) and osteoarthritis (OA).

The approach to a patient with joint pain is shown in Fig. 1.



Fig. 1. Approach to a patient with joint pain.





4. Source of pain: articular or nonarticular

One of the first decisions the clinician has to make is whether the source of the patient's symptoms is **articular** (due to pathology affecting the joint capsule, intra-articular ligaments, synovium, articular cartilage, periarticular bone or menisci) or **non-articular** (due to involvement of the muscle, tendon, extra-articular ligaments, bursa, fascia, nerves or bones).

4.1 Articular pain

Articular pain is usually deep-seated, poorly localised and present on active and passive movements. Sometimes the pain may be referred to specific sites, e.g. some patients with OA of the hip may only complain of knee pain. Swelling of the joint may be due to the presence of an effusion, synovial thickening or bony enlargement. On examination, crepitus, instability or deformity of the joint may be present.

4.2 Non-articular pain

Non-articular pain is usually localised to the affected anatomical structures. It is present on active movement and there is therefore limitation of active movement, while the passive range of movement is usually normal. There may be muscle weakness, and muscle wasting is present with chronic symptoms. However, there are no deformities of the joints.

5. Approach to a patient with nonarticular pain

On the basis of the history and clinical examination, it is usually possible to determine whether the source of the pain is articular or non-articular.

Patients with non-articular pain may have localised, regional or diffuse pain.

5.1 Localised non-articular pain

Some of the more common clinical syndromes of localised nonarticular pain are shown in Table I. The diagnosis can be confirmed by the history and local and regional examination, including assessment of active, passive and resisted movement, and specific manoeuvres to reproduce the symptoms.

5.2 Regional non-articular pain

950

Some patients have pain that may be felt in one or more regions of the body e.g. neck, shoulder, back, hip. These patients are considered to have myofascial pain syndromes, which are characterised by the presence of trigger points. Pressure over a trigger point is associated with referral of pain over a diffuse area in the same region. They respond to injection of the trigger points with local anaesthetics or corticosteroids.

Table I. Causes of localised non-articular pain			
Shoulder	Rotator cuff tendinitis, bicipital tendinitis, calcific tendinitis, rotator cuff rupture		
Elbows	Medial epicondylitis (golfer's elbow), lateral epicondylitis (tennis elbow), olecranon bursitis		
Wrists and hands	De Quervain's tenosynovitis, carpal tunnel syndrome, flexor tenosynovitis (trigger finger), Dupuytren's contracture		
Hip	Trochanteric bursitis		
Knee	Anserine bursitis, prepatellar bursitis		
Ankle and foot	Achilles tendinitis, plantar fasciitis, peroneal/tibialis posterior tenosynovitis, Morton's metatarsalgia		

5.3 Diffuse non-articular pain

Some of the causes of diffuse aches and pains are summarised in Table II. Patients with **diffuse** aches and pains should have baseline investigations to exclude a connective tissue, malignant, metabolic or endocrine disorder. If patients have systemic features such as fever, weight loss, constitutional disturbances or inflammatory markers such as a raised erythrocyte sedimentation rate (ESR) or C-reactive protein (CRP) level, further investigations are mandatory to exclude a serious underlying disorder. In the absence of systemic features or inflammatory markers, it is necessary to consider conditions such as fibromyalgia or the benign hypermobility syndrome. The ACR has developed criteria for the diagnosis of fibromyalgia which include the presence of widespread pain of more than 3 months' duration with at least 11 of the 18 defined paired tender points.⁴

6. Approach to a patient with arthritis

Arthritis may be a manifestation of a wide spectrum of disorders ranging from infections such as human immunodeficiency virus

Systemic features (fever, weight loss, lethargy, myalgia,	
increased ESR or CRP)	
Polymyalgia rheumatica	
Connective tissue diseases	
Malignancy (myeloma, leukaemia)	
Widespread pain with typical tender points	
Fibromyalgia syndrome	
Others	
Benign hypermobility syndrome	
Diffuse myofascial pain	
Parkinson's disease	
Hypothyroidism	
Osteomalacia	



(HIV) disease and septic arthritis, to crystal-associated arthritis, osteoarthritis or autoimmune diseases, to malignancies such as leukaemia and carcinoma. Some of the factors that help to determine the likely cause in an individual patient include the following:

- **onset** acute or chronic
- features of an inflammatory or non-inflammatory disorder
- **pattern** of joint involvement monoarticular, oligoarticular or polyarticular; symmetrical or asymmetrical
- **coexistent disorders**, e.g. inflammatory bowel disease, psoriasis, sarcoidosis.

The presence of symptoms for less than 6 weeks is usually classified as **acute**, while symptoms of more than 6 weeks' duration are classified as **chronic**.⁵

The characteristic features of **inflammatory** joint disorders include the presence of soft-tissue swelling, erythema and warmth, morning stiffness of more than 1 hour, systemic symptoms, raised ESR and CRP, anaemia and synovial fluid white blood cell (WBC) count > $2 \times 10^{\circ}/1$. **Non-inflammatory** joint disorders may be associated with bony swelling, morning stiffness < 60 minutes' duration, normal acute phase reactants and synovial fluid WBC count < $2 \times 10^{\circ}/1$.

In this article the causes of arthritis are classified according to the onset, i.e. **acute** or **chronic**, pattern of joint involvement, i.e. **monoarthritis** or **polyarthritis**, and age group, i.e. **child**, **adult** or **elderly**.

A simplified approach to the cause of arthritis in the vast majority of patients can be considered in five broad categories of **traumatic**, **inflammatory**, **infectious**, **degenerative** and **miscellaneous** causes (Fig. 2). Trauma and infection are discussed briefly under 'Acute monoarthritis'. Degenerative arthritis includes the peripheral and spinal involvement associated with OA. The inflammatory disorders include autoimmune disorders such as RA, crystal-associated disorders such as gout, and the spondyloarthropathies. RA, OA and gout are discussed in separate guidelines. The spondyloarthropathies, which are not discussed separately, are reviewed in greater detail in this article.

7. Approach to a patient with acute monoarthritis

Acute monoarthritis refers to the presence of acute pain and swelling developing in a single joint, usually within a few days, often as a result of an inflammatory process. These patients require immediate evaluation because of the possibility of an infectious arthritis, which can result in rapid destruction of the articular cartilage and lead to irreversible joint damage and disability. The subject of acute monoarthritis or monoarthritis has been reviewed.⁵¹⁰

Some of the conditions which must be considered in a patient with monoarthritis are set out in Table III. Although the most common causes are infection, crystal-associated arthritis, trauma and OA, monoarthritis may occur as the presenting manifestation of almost any rheumatic disorder.

The assessment of a patient with acute monoarthritis presents a diagnostic challenge to the clinician. A detailed history and careful clinical examination are mandatory to identify any clues that may suggest a likely diagnosis. Laboratory investigations, including arthrocentesis and analysis of the synovial fluid, may help to establish a definite diagnosis such as gout or septic



SAMJ

Table III. Differential diagnosis of acute monoarthritis

Disorder	Possible causes
Infection	Gonococcal arthritis, non-gonococcal septic
	arthritis, acute rheumatic fever, tuber-
	culosis, HIV, hepatitis B, Lyme disease,
	fungal infection
Crystal arthritis	Gout, pseudogout, hydroxyapatite
Osteoarthritis	Primary or secondary
Trauma	Fracture, internal derangement, traumatic synovitis
Initial presentation	RA, SLE, psoriatic arthritis, Reiter's
of systemic diseases	syndrome, other spondyloarthropathies
Avascular necrosis	Corticosteroid therapy, chronic alcoholism
Tumours	Osteoid osteoma, pigmented villonodular
	synovitis, metastasis
Others	Foreign bodies, leukaemia, amyloidosis

arthritis. Sometimes it may not be possible to establish a specific diagnosis, and it is necessary to individualise the approach to management and consider whether empirical treatment or further investigations such as arthroscopy and synovial biopsy are appropriate.

There are differences in the age and sex distribution of some of the common conditions associated with monoarthritis. A useful approach to determine the most likely cause of monoarthritis is therefore to consider disorders that are most likely to occur in the different age groups as shown in Table IV. Patients may be broadly categorised as children, adults and the elderly. Acute septic arthritis (non-gonococcal), tuberculosis and trauma must be considered in all age groups.

Disorders which usually present in childhood include acute rheumatic fever, haemophilia and juvenile idiopathic arthritis. In young adults disorders such as gonococcal arthritis, HIVassociated arthritis and spondyloarthropathies such as reactive arthritis or Reiter's syndrome must be considered. In older patients, gout and OA also become important. The systemic

Children	Adults	Elderly
Septic arthritis	Septic arthritis	Septic arthritis
	(including gonococcal)	
Tuberculosis	Tuberculosis	Tuberculosis
Trauma	Trauma	Trauma
Haemophilia	HIV infection	Gout
Rheumatic fever	Gout	Pseudogout
Child abuse	Spondyloarthropathies	Osteoarthritis
Leukaemia	Systemic diseases, e.g. RA	Α,
Juvenile idiopathic	SLE	
arthritis	Osteoarthritis	

inflammatory disorders such as RA and SLE may occasionally present with monoarthritis or oligoarthritis. The most important causes of arthritis in the elderly are OA and crystal-associated disorders such as gout and pseudogout.

8. Causes of monoarthritis

8.1 Infections

8.1.1 Non-gonococcal bacterial arthritis

The most common organism is *Staphylococcus aureus*, followed by streptococcal infection (non-group A, β -haemolytic streptococci and *Streptococcus pneumoniae*). These Gram-positive aerobes account for nearly 70% of all patients with non-gonococcal bacterial arthritis. Patients with prosthetic joints may also be prone to infection with *S. epidermidis*.¹¹ In addition to *S. aureus*, Gram-negative bacteria and anaerobes are an important consideration in intravenous drug users and immunocompromised patients.

The typical presentation is with fever, and acute pain and swelling of the joint. The joints most frequently involved are the hip and knee. The majority of patients present with monoarthritis, but oligoarticular and rarely polyarticular involvement may occur. The differential diagnosis of polyarthritis and fever has been reviewed by Pinals.¹²

Management includes the use of appropriate antibiotics, and closed (needle aspiration) or open drainage is usually necessary. Many strains of *S. aureus* are resistant to penicillin and methicillin.¹³

8.1.2 Gonococcal arthritis

Neisseria gonorrhoeae is the most common cause of bacterial arthritis in young adults. Gonococcal arthritis is commoner in women than in men. The typical presentation is with migratory arthralgia, which eventually leads to acute monoarthritis. Some patients may have tenosynovitis, a vesicular skin rash or oligoarticular involvement. The diagnosis is confirmed by the culture of *N. gonorrhoeae* in the joint fluid. The diagnostic yield is improved with immediate transport of the fluid to the laboratory. If gonococcal arthritis is suspected, gonococci may also be cultured from swabs of the urethra, rectum, cervix or pharynx.

Resistance to penicillin has been reported for strains of *N. gonorrhoeae* which produce gonococcal arthritis. A survey of 34 patients with gonococcal arthritis in Durban showed the presence of penicillinase-producing strains of *N. gonorrhoeae* in 56%.¹⁴ Ceftriaxone is therefore recommended as initial empiric therapy in patients with suspected gonococcal arthritis.

8.1.3 HIV infection

The articular syndromes associated with HIV infection have recently been reviewed¹⁵ and include arthralgia, the painful



8.1.4 Tuberculosis arthritis

The HIV epidemic and increase in the prevalence of extrapulmonary tuberculosis (TB) has led to a greater awareness of TB infection of the joints. The presentation is usually one of chronic monoarthritis. Concomitant pulmonary involvement is present in up to half the patients¹⁶ and is more likely to occur in immunosuppressed patients and the elderly. The diagnosis is usually made by histology or culture of the synovium, although *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* may occasionally be cultured from the synovial fluid.

8.1.5 Arthritis associated with streptococcal infections

Patients with acute rheumatic fever may present with flitting arthralgia and develop monoarthritis or oligoarthritis. There has been a resurgence of acute rheumatic fever in certain Western communities and it is an important cause of valvular heart disease in South Africa. The diagnosis is made on the basis of the modified Jones criteria,¹⁷ which include evidence of streptococcal infection on culture of the throat swab or the detection of streptococcal antibodies. An awareness of acute rheumatic fever is important in children and young adults as prophylactic therapy helps to prevent recurrent attacks. A form of reactive arthritis, resembling a spondyloarthropathy with mono- or oligoarticular involvement, has been reported with streptococcal infection.

8.1.6 Other infections

Arthritis has been reported with a variety of fungal infections such as sporotrichosis, cryptococcosis, blastomycosis and histoplasmosis. The presentation is usually chronic and the diagnosis is made on synovial biopsy.

Lyme disease, caused by infection with a spirochaete, *Borrelia burgdorferi*, follows exposure to ticks and must be considered in endemic areas. It may present with chronic monoarthritis or oligoarthritis and the diagnosis is confirmed by serological tests. South Africa is not an endemic area and no local cases of Lyme disease have been recorded. The results of serological tests must be interpreted with caution as they may be falsely positive.

Viruses such as hepatitis B and herpes simplex may also produce monoarthritis.

8.2 Crystal-associated arthritis

The classic presentation of acute gout with involvement of the

first metatarsophalangeal joint, ankle, midfoot or knee is well known, but any joint may be involved. The initial attack is usually monoarticular but subsequent attacks may be polyarticular. The diagnosis is confirmed by the detection of negatively birefringent urate crystals on polarised light microscopy.

Acute pyrophosphate arthropathy or pseudogout occurs in the elderly and is caused by the presence of calcium pyrophosphate dihydrate (CPPD) crystals. The presentation may be asymptomatic (incidental chondrocalcinosis on X-rays), acute arthritis resembling gout, or chronic arthritis as seen with severe OA. The knees and the wrists are most commonly involved. Radiographs show the presence of calcification of the articular cartilage or chondrocalcinosis in the knee, wrist, pubic symphysis or spine. The diagnosis is made by the detection of CPPD crystals in the joint fluid or radiographic evidence of chondrocalcinosis.

8.3 Osteoarthritis

OA is usually a chronic progressive disorder with little clinical evidence of inflammation and the synovial fluid WBC count is usually $< 2 \times 10^{\circ}$ /l. Patients may develop acute episodes of pain and swelling in the knee, first carpometacarpal joint, distal interphalangeal joints or first metatarsophalangeal joints.

8.4 Trauma

Acute pain and swelling of a joint such as the knee may be due to overuse during sporting or recreational activities or minor trauma, especially in patients with joint laxity. Trauma to a joint may also lead to internal derangement, haemarthrosis or fracture.

8.5 Avascular necrosis

Avascular necrosis occurs most frequently at the hips, but other sites such as the shoulder, knees and ankles may be involved. The commonest cause is corticosteroid therapy, but other secondary causes must be considered. One of the common causes of hip pain in adult males is avascular necrosis secondary to chronic alcoholism. Patients usually present with severe joint pain with limitation of movement.

8.6 Haemarthrosis

Haemarthrosis may occur with trauma, with haemophilia or deficiency of other clotting factors, or in patients on anticoagulant therapy. A fracture should always be suspected in patients with haemarthrosis if there are fat globules in the synovial fluid.

8.7 Foreign body response

An acute synovitis may follow penetrating injuries from wood fragments, thorns or other foreign materials.



8.8 Monoarticular presentation of systemic diseases

Patients with distinct rheumatic disorders such as RA, SLE and spondyloarthropathies (e.g. Reiter's syndrome, ankylosing spondylitis, psoriatic arthritis) may also present with monoarthritis and they must be considered in the differential diagnosis.

8.9 Miscellaneous

Disorders such as sarcoidosis, amyloidosis, haemochromatosis, leukaemia, lymphoma and carcinoma may also occasionally present with monoarthritis.

9. Clinical assessment of monoarthritis

9.1 History

A history of previous attacks of arthritis will support a diagnosis of gout or a non-infective inflammatory rheumatic disorder. Previous chronic joint pain may suggest the possibility of preexisting OA.

An acute presentation is usually associated with septic arthritis, gout and trauma. A less acute presentation is usually seen with infections such as TB, OA and inflammatory rheumatic disorders such as psoriatic arthritis and reactive arthritis.

A history of trauma implies that mechanical derangement (torn menisci or ligaments) and fracture need to be considered in the differential diagnosis. A previous penetrating injury suggests a possible foreign body reaction. An infectious cause should be considered in patients with fever, tick bite, sexual risk factors and parenteral drug use. Symptoms such as diarrhoea and urethritis or cervicitis suggest reactive arthritis.

Precipitating events such as recent surgery suggest gout, while corticosteroid use may be associated with infection or avascular necrosis.

The site of involvement may also provide a clue, as the distal interphalangeal joint may be involved with psoriasis or OA, the first metatarsophalangeal joint with gout and the first carpometacarpal joint with OA.

9.2 Physical examination

The history and physical examination will indicate whether the symptoms are caused by pathology within the joint or whether a periarticular structure such as a tendon, ligament or bursa is involved. A variety of periarticular syndromes may mimic monoarthritis and some of the commoner syndromes in the upper and lower limbs are shown in Table I.

The systemic examination may lead to the detection of clinical findings that suggest a particular diagnosis. Some of the systemic features, e.g. involvement of the skin or eyes, and the associated rheumatic diseases are summarised in Table V. HIV infection should be suspected in patients with a history of diarrhoea or weight loss, or if oral thrush or lymphadenopathy are noted on clinical examination.

Table V. Systemic features of monoarthritis		
Feature	Disease	
Skin	Juvenile idiopathic arthritis, psoriatic arthritis, Reiter's syndrome, sarcoidosis, rheumatic fever, gonococcal infection	
Nails	Psoriasis	
Nodules	Gout, RA, hyperlipidaemia	
Mouth ulcers	SLE, Behcet's syndrome, Reiter's syndrome	
Eyes	Reiter's syndrome, ankylosing spondylitis, juvenile idiopathic arthritis	
Gastrointestinal Heart	Colitic arthritis, Reiter's syndrome Reiter's syndrome, ankylosing spondylitis, infective endocarditis	
Respiratory	Tuberculosis, sarcoidosis	

9.3 Investigations

If an infection is suspected, initial investigations are aimed at trying to confirm the diagnosis. Blood cultures, urethral and cervical swabs and urine and stool cultures should be taken. Arthrocentesis and detailed synovial fluid analysis should be performed. A wet preparation of synovial fluid should be examined for the presence of crystals. The diagnostic work-up of a patient with monoarthritis or polyarthritis, based on synovial fluid analysis, is shown in Fig. 3.

Haematological and biochemical tests may show leucocytosis, a bleeding tendency or raised serum uric acid. Other tests such as rheumatoid factor, autoantibodies such as antinuclear antibodies and antibodies to extractable nuclear antigen and HLA B27 may be necessary, depending on the clinical picture.

Radiographs of the affected joints may help in the diagnosis of fractures, tumours, and pre-existing chronic diseases such as OA or chondrocalcinosis. The majority of patients with early inflammatory arthritis show no radiological changes except softtissue swelling.

A magnetic resonance imaging scan may be of value when the source of the pathology is uncertain as it may localise the pathology to the joint, surrounding tissue or bone. It may also help to identify meniscal tears or ligament damage. It is usually not required initially for the vast majority of patients.

- The initial laboratory investigations will depend on the most likely differential diagnosis based on the age, sex, history and findings on clinical examination.
- The use of groups of tests such as the 'arthritis screen' or 'arthritis panel' is not required in most patients.
- Tests for extractable nuclear antigens (ENA) should not be



Fig. 3. Role of synovial fluid analysis in the diagnosis work-up of a patient with arthritis.

part of the screening tests for patients with arthritis. They are useful if a connective tissue disease is diagnosed on clinical examination or if the anti-nuclear test if positive.

9.4 Management

Patients with severe acute monoarthritis require hospitalisation if septic arthritis is suspected, significant disability is present, systemic features such as fever are present or the diagnosis is uncertain.

It may be possible to establish a definite diagnosis based on the history, physical examination and laboratory investigations including synovial fluid analysis.

An infectious arthritis will require treatment with appropriate antibiotics and repeated aspiration and drainage may be necessary. If, however, an infection is considered likely but not confirmed on Gram staining, appropriate empiric antibiotic therapy (depending on the suspected organism) should be initiated at the onset while awaiting the results of confirmatory tests. If an infection is still not excluded, synovial biopsy may be necessary to exclude conditions such as TB and gonococcal infection.

Patients with gout, OA or inflammatory synovitis associated with psoriatic arthritis or RA usually respond to non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs (NSAIDs). If the response is inadequate, intra-articular corticosteroids are of value.

Traumatic synovitis due to overuse during sports or recreational activities usually responds to rest, NSAIDs, physical treatment and the avoidance of precipitating factors. If the symptoms persist, an arthroscopy will help to exclude conditions such as meniscal injury, internal derangement of the knee or pigmented villonodular synovitis.

Despite the above investigations and management, there will be some patients in whom no definite diagnosis can be established. They may respond to treatment with intra-articular steroids, which may sometimes need to be repeated.

10. Chronic monoarthritis

Some patients who present with acute monoarthritis do not improve with the above management and progress to develop chronic monoarthritis. Others may present for the first time with a history of joint pain for 6 weeks or longer (sometimes even months or years). The common causes of chronic monoarthritis are shown in Table VI.

In some patients the diagnosis can easily be made on history and clinical examination and confirmed by laboratory tests and



Table VI. Causes of chronic monoarthritis

Chronic infection — tuberculosis, fungal, HIV OA Spondyloarthropathies such as psoriatic arthritis, ankylosing spondylitis, Reiter's syndrome, inflammatory bowel disease RA — atypical presentation Chronic gout or pseudogout Trauma with internal derangement Neuropathic joint Pauciarticular juvenile idiopathic arthritis Idiopathic

radiographs. Patients with OA involving the knees or first carpometacarpal joints may have swelling, tenderness, crepitus and limitation of movement and the typical radiographic features are noted on X-rays. Radiographs also help to diagnose an unsuspected fracture, avascular necrosis, chondrocalcinosis, a neuropathic joint and the presence of erosive changes suggestive of an inflammatory process due to gout, RA or even a chronic infection such as TB.

If a patient with chronic monoarthritis initially presented with acute monoarthritis, it is still necessary to consider an inadequately treated pyogenic infection or a chronic infection such as TB. The synovial fluid analysis should be repeated and evaluated as above for evidence of an infection and the presence of crystals, and to determine whether the synovial fluid is inflammatory or non-inflammatory.

If the diagnosis is not apparent on history, clinical examination, assessment of radiographs, synovial fluid analysis and simple laboratory tests, further investigations are necessary. An arthroscopy and synovial biopsy for culture and histology are necessary to exclude TB or inadequately treated infection. An arthroscopy will also help to diagnose knee injuries such as a meniscal tear, a foreign body reaction, rarer disorders such as pigmented villonodular synovitis, or even malignant disorders.

A small proportion of patients will remain undiagnosed despite extensive investigations. Some of them may later resolve completely, others may later develop features of inflammatory rheumatic disorders such as RA or a spondyloarthropathy, while the remainder will remain undiagnosed and require long-term monitoring.

The course of monoarthritis has been reported in several studies.¹⁸⁻²¹ Blocka and Sibley²¹ reported the clinical course of undiagnosed chronic monoarthritis in a series of 38 patients who were seen over a mean period of 24.6 months. A diagnosis became apparent in 12 patients (spondyloarthropathy in 6 and RA in 3, while 1 each had OA, erosive arthropathy and a glomus tumour). Of the remaining 26 undiagnosed patients, 10 resolved completely while the remaining 16 had persistent arthritis.

11. Approach to a patient with polyarthritis

Polyarthritis refers to the presence of inflammation in five or more joints. A likely cause for inflammatory polyarthritis can be suspected on history and clinical examination and confirmed by laboratory tests and radiographic assessment.

Features on history and clinical examination that assist in the differential diagnosis of polyarthritis are the onset, duration, pattern of joint involvement, distribution of the involved joints and the presence of systemic manifestations such as fever, skin rashes and eye involvement.

11.1 Causes of polyarthritis

Some of the common causes of polyarthritis are shown in Table VII.

Table VII. Causes of polyarthritis

Infection Viral, e.g. hepatitis B, rubella, parvovirus B19, HIV Bacterial, e.g. gonococcal and non-gonococcal septic arthritis
Inflammatory RA SLE, mixed connective tissue disease
Spondyloarthropathies, e.g. psoriatic arthritis, reactive arthritis, ankylosing spondylitis, arthritis associated with inflammatory bowel disease Juvenile idiopathic arthritis
Crystal-associated arthritis Polyarticular gout, pyrophosphate arthropathy
Degenerative Generalised OA
Metabolic and miscellaneous Hypertrophic pulmonary osteoarthropathy Leukaemia, lymphoma Hypothyroidism, haemochromatosis Sarcoidosis

11.2 Clinical assessment of a patient with polyarthritis

In most patients it is possible to ascertain the likely cause of the polyarthritis based on the history and clinical examination. Information about the onset, duration and pattern of arthritis, the distribution of the joints involved and the presence of systemic features provide useful clues to the possible aetiology in an individual patient. A careful clinical assessment therefore remains the most important part of the diagnostic work-up, and the results of laboratory tests may provide information to support a particular diagnosis.

A comprehensive examination of the musculoskeletal system is also necessary to detect any affected joints. The GALS approach,



i.e. Gait, Arms or upper limbs, Lower limbs and Spine, is recommended to ensure that all the joints are examined.

11.2.1 Onset and duration of polyarthritis

Polyarthritis due to bacterial and viral infection usually has an acute onset. Many of the post-viral arthritis syndromes have a benign course and usually resolve within 6 weeks. The wide spectrum of articular manifestations with HIV infection includes acute and chronic polyarthritis. Bacterial infections usually present with monoarthritis or oligoarthritis, but polyarthritis may occur. It usually resolves within 6 weeks unless there is a delay in diagnosis and institution of appropriate antibiotic therapy.

Acute polyarthritis may be the initial presenting manifestation of many of the well-defined chronic inflammatory rheumatic diseases such as RA, SLE and spondyloarthropathies. In the early stages it is not always possible to establish a definite diagnosis as arthritis may be the only manifestation. Later, systemic manifestations may develop and laboratory tests may become positive, enabling a definite diagnosis to be made.

11.2.2 Pattern of arthritis

The pattern of joint involvement may be additive, migratory or intermittent.²²

The **additive** pattern of arthritis is typically seen in inflammatory disorders such as RA, SLE and psoriatic arthritis. There is persistent inflammation in the affected joints and the disease spreads to involve other joints.

Intermittent arthritis is usually seen in crystal-associated arthropathies such as gout and pseudogout. The acute attacks of arthritis are episodic — they usually resolve completely and then recur.

In **migratory** arthritis, the affected joints usually subside completely and new joints become involved, e.g. acute rheumatic fever and gonococcal arthritis.

11.2.3 Distribution of involved joints

Involvement of the distal interphalangeal (DIP) joints is characteristic of patients with psoriatic arthritis and OA. Symmetrical involvement of the wrists and small joints of the hands occurs in RA, SLE, psoriatic arthritis and arthritis associated with HIV infection. Involvement of the axial skeleton (including sacroiliac joints and spine) and peripheral arthritis (asymmetrical and especially lower limb involvement) suggests a spondyloarthropathy such as ankylosing spondylitis, reactive arthritis and psoriatic arthritis. Enthesopathies such as Achilles tendinitis, plantar fasciitis and medial and lateral epicondylitis are commonly seen in the spondyloarthropathies.

11.2.4 Systemic features

Fever occurs in patients with SLE, bacterial infections including

rheumatic fever and infective endocarditis, and Still's disease. Some of the systemic manifestations and associated disorders are shown in Table V, e.g. skin rashes may occur with psoriatic arthritis, SLE, Reiter's syndrome and sarcoidosis. Involvement of various organ systems such as the heart, lung, kidneys and brain may occur with SLE, RA, Wegener's granulomatosis and HIV infection.

12. Spondyloarthropathies

The spondyloarthropathies are a group of inflammatory joint diseases sharing certain clinical, radiological and genetic features. The characteristic features of the spondyloarthropathies are shown in Table VIII.

Table VIII. Characteristic features of the spondyloarthropathies

Musculoskeletal
Sacroiliitis or spondylitis
Peripheral arthritis — typically asymmetrical and involving
the lower limbs
Enthesopathy at axial and peripheral sites
Extra-articular features
Involvement of skin, eyes, heart
Genetic features
Strong association with HLA B27
Aggregation within families
Absence of rheumatoid factor and nodules

An enthesis is the site of attachment of a tendon, ligament or articular capsule to bone. Pathological changes at this site are regarded as enthesopathy, e.g. Achilles tendinitis, plantar fasciitis. Enthesopathy is the pathogenic mechanism that contributes to the radiographic changes seen in the spine and sacroiliac joints. Sacroiliitis and spinal pain are associated with an inflammatory backache, the characteristic features of which are shown in Table IX.

Table IX. Features of an inflammatory backache

Onset below 40 years Insidious onset Duration of more than 3 months (episodic) Associated morning stiffness Improvement with exercise

The spectrum of diseases included within the spondyloarthropathies is shown in Table X.

The European Seronegative Spondyloarthropathy Group (ESSG) has proposed criteria for the diagnosis of a spondyloarthropathy as shown in Table XI.





OR

Table X. Spectrum of the spondyloarthropathies

Ankylosing spondylitis Psoriatic arthritis Reactive arthritis Arthritis associated with inflammatory bowel disease Whipple's disease Behcet's disease Juvenile spondyloarthropathy Undifferentiated spondyloarthropathy

The most important feature of a spondyloarthropathy is the presence of inflammatory spinal pain (inflammatory backache) or asymmetrical lower limb arthritis. If either of these is present with any one of the 7 characteristics shown in Table XI, a diagnosis of spondyloarthropathy can be made. If a patient fulfils the criteria for any of the spondyloarthropathies such as ankylosing spondylitis, reactive arthritis/Reiter's syndrome, psoriatic arthritis or arthritis associated with inflammatory bowel disease, they are diagnosed as having one of these well-defined disorders. If a patient does not fulfil the criteria for any of the above diseases, the patient is diagnosed as having an undifferentiated spondyloarthropathy.

A comparison of the characteristics of patients with ankylosing spondylitis and related disorders is shown in Table XII.

13. Diagnosis of a patient with polyarthritis

The diagnosis of a patient with polyarthritis is based on the history and findings on clinical examination and supported by laboratory tests and radiographic examination.

Table XI. Classification criteria for spondyloarthropathies²³

Inflammatory spinal pain

Synovitis (asymmetrical or predominantly in lower limbs) AND

Any one or more of the following:

Positive family history

Ankylosing spondylitis, psoriasis, uveitis or reactive arthritis or inflammatory bowel disease in first- or second-degree relatives

Psoriasis

Past or present psoriasis diagnosed by a physician

Inflammatory bowel disease Past or present Crohn's disease or ulcerative colitis diagnosed by a physician and confirmed by radiographic examination and endoscopy

Urethritis, cervicitis or acute diarrhoea Occurring within 1 month before arthritis

Alternating buttock pain

Past or present pain alternating between the right and left gluteal areas

Enthesopathy

Past or present spontaneous pain or tenderness at the insertion of Achilles tendon or plantar fascia

Sacroiliitis

Bilateral grade 2 - 4 or unilateral 3 - 4

The investigation of a patient with polyarthritis will depend on the most likely diagnosis based on history and clinical examination.

Table XII. Comparison of ankylosing spondylitis and related disorders				
Characteristics	Ankylosing spondylitis	Reactive arthritis	Psoriatic arthropathy	Enteropathic arthropathy
Age at onset	Young adult	Young to middle age adult	Any age	Any age
Sex ratio	Predominantly male	Predominantly male	Equally distributed	Equally distributed
Type of onset	Gradual	Acute	Variable	Gradual
Sacroiliitis	> 95%	20%	20%	10%
Symmetry of sacroiliitis	Symmetrical	Asymmetrical	Asymmetrical	Asymmetrical
Peripheral joint involvement	25%	90%	> 95%	Occasional
HLA-B27 (in caucasians)	> 90%	75%	20% (50% with sacroiliitis)	5% (50% with sacroiliitis)
Eye involvement	25 - 30% (uveitis)	Common (conjunctivitis)	Occasional	Occasional
Cardiac involvement	1 - 4%	5 - 10%	Rare	Rare
Skin or nail involvement	None	Common	Very common	None



The laboratory tests may include the following:

- full blood count
- acute phase reactants ESR, CRP
- serum uric acid
- urea and creatinine
- liver function tests
- urine microscopy and chemistry
- rheumatoid factor
- antinuclear factor and other auto-antibodies
- synovial fluid analysis
- synovial biopsy in selected patients.

Radiographs may not be of value in the early stages as they only show soft-tissue swelling. Characteristic radiographic findings of the affected joint are seen with established RA, OA, gout and spondyloarthropathies. The most common causes of polyarthritis with the characteristic articular manifestations, extra-articular manifestations, laboratory findings and radiographic changes are shown in Table XIII.

14. Management of polyarthritis

The management of a patient with polyarthritis will depend on the cause. In some patients a definitive diagnosis is not possible in the early stages of the disease. If an infection has been excluded or is unlikely, the patient will be treated symptomatically with analgesics and non-steroidal antiinflammatory drugs together with other non-pharmacological measures. If the disease is progressive, specific therapy with urate-lowering drugs, disease-modifying antirheumatic drugs and oral or intra-articular steroids may be necessary, depending on the diagnosis.

Disease	Joint manifestations	Extra-articular manifestations	Laboratory tests	Radiographic changes
RA	 Symmetrical polyarthritis involving wrists and small joints of the hands and feet Typical deformities with established disease 	 Rheumatoid nodules, cutaneous vasculitis Involvement of eyes, lungs, heart and peripheral nerves 	• Positive RF in 70-80%	 Soft-tissue swelling Juxta-articular osteoporosis Marginal erosions
SLE	Symmetrical polyarthritis similar to RAUsually non-deforming	 Raynaud's, alopecia, malar rash, mouth ulcers, photosensitivity Also cardiac, respiratory renal and neuropsychiatric manifestations 	 Antinuclear antibodies and DsDNA Anti-Sm and other autoantibodies Haemolytic anaemia, leucopenia, lymphopenia, thrombocytopenia, urinary abnormalities 	 Soft-tissue swelling Usually non-erosive
Psoriatic arthritis	 Pattern variable including oligoarticular, polyarticular (resembling RA), DIP, spinal and sacroiliac (similar to AS) and arthritis mutilans 	 Skin lesions Pitting of nails and dystrophic nail changes 	• Increase in prevalence of HLA B27	SacroiliitisSyndesmophytesErosive arthritisEnthesopathy
Spondylo- arthropathies	 Asymmetrical lower limb arthritis of larger joints, sacroiliac and spine Enthesopathy 	• Involvement of eyes, skin, heart	• Increased prevalence of HLA B27	SacroiliitisSyndesmophytes'Bamboo' spine
Polyarticular gout	 1st MTP, ankle, mid-foot, knee Upper limbs less often 	• Tophi	 Raised uric acid Coexistent diseases	Erosive arthropathyTophaceous deposits in bones and joints
Generalised OA	DIP, PIP, and CMC joints, hip, knee, 1st MTPCervical and lumbar spine	• Nil	• Nil	 Joint space narrowing Osteophytes Sclerosis of joint margin Sub-chondral cysts





The principles of management, goals of therapy, nonpharmacological measures, drug therapy and surgery are discussed in the guidelines on gout, OA and RA.

15. Disclaimer

This national clinical guideline is for reference and education only and is not intended to be a substitute for the advice of the appropriate health care professional or for independent research and judgement. SAMA relies on the source of the national clinical guideline to provide updates and to notify us if the guideline protocol becomes outdated. SAMA accepts no responsibility or liability arising from any information contained in or any error in or omission from the protocol or from the use of any information contained in it.

16. References

- Shmerling RH, Fuchs HA, Lorish CD, et al. Guidelines for the initial evaluation of the adult patient with acute musculoskeletal symptoms. American College of Rheumatology. Ad Hoc Committee on clinical guidelines. Arthritis Rheum 1996; 39: 1-8.
- Lipsky PE. Algorithms for the diagnosis and management of musculoskeletal complaints. Am J Med 1997; 103: suppl 6A, 1S-85S.
- Barland P. Introduction: Rheumatology Today. Pathways to progress. *Am J Med* 1997; **102**: 15-25.
 Wolfe F, Smythe HA, Yunus MB, *et al*. The American College of Rheumatology 1990 criteria for the classification of fibromyalgia: Report of the multi-center criteria committee. *Arthritis Rheum* 1990; **33**: 160-172.
- 5. Sack K. Monoarthritis: Differential diagnosis. Am J Med 1997; 102: suppl 1A, 30S-34S.
- 6. Baker DG, Schumacher HR. Acute monoarthritis. N Engl J Med 1993; 329: 1013-1020.
- Towheed TE, Hochberg MC. Acute monoarthritis: A practical approach to assessment and treatment. Am Fam Physician 1996; 54: 2239-2243.
- Report of a joint working group of the British Society for Rheumatology and the Research Unit of the Royal College of Physicians. Guidelines and a proposed audit protocol for the initial management of an acute hot joint. J R Coll Physicians Lond 1992; 26: 83-85.
- Schmid FR. Approach to monoarticular arthritis. In: Kelley WN, Harris ED, Ruddy S, Sledge CB, eds. Textbook of Rheumatology. Philadelphia: WB Saunders, 1981: 384-392.
- Walker DJ, Young I, Hassey GA, Smith AMM, Goring M, Platt PN. The acute hot joint in medical practice. J R Coll Physicians Lond 1995; 29: 101-104.
- Mikhail IS, Alarcon GS. Non gonococcal bacterial arthritis. *Rheumat Dis Clin North Am* 1993; 19: 311-331.
- 12. Pinals RS. Polyarthritis and fever. N Engl J Med 1994; 330: 769-774.
- Ang-Fonte GZ, Rozboril MB, Thompson GR. Changes in non gonococcal septic arthritis: drug abuse and meticillin resistant *Staphylococcus aureus*. *Arthritis Rheum* 1985; 28: 210-213.
 Hoosen AA, Mody GM, Goga IE, Kharsany ABM, Van Den Ende J. Prominence of penicillinase-
- Floosen AA, Mooly GM, Goga IE, Klarsanj Abwi, Van Den Ende J. Frommence or pencilimase producing strains of *Neisseria gonorrhoae* in gonococcal arthritis-experience in Durban, South Africa. Br J Rheumatol 1994; 33: 840-841.
- Mody GM, Parke FA, Reveille JD. Articular manifestations of human immunodeficiency virus infection. *Best Pract Res Clin Rheumatol* 2003; **17**: 265-287.
 Garrido G. Gomez-Reino II. Fernandez-Dopica P. *et al.* A review of peripheral tuberculosis
- Garrido G, Gomez-Reino JJ, Fernandez-Dopica P, et al. A review of peripheral tuberculosis arthritis. Semin Arthritis Rheum 1988; 18: 142-149.
- Special Writing Group of the Committee on Rheumatic Fever, Endocarditis and Kawasaki Disease of the Council on Cardiovascular Disease in the young. Guidelines for the diagnosis of rheumatic fever: Jones Criteria, updated 1992. American Heart Association. *Circulation* 1993; 87: 302-307.
- Fletcher MR, Scott JT. Chronic monoarticular synovitis: diagnostic and prognostic features. Ann Rheum Dis 1975; 34: 171-176.
- Kaarela K, Tutinen S, Luukkianen R. Long-term prognosis of monoarthritis: a follow-up study. Scand J Rheumatol 1983; 12: 374-376.
- Pitkeathly DA, Griffiths HED, Catta M. Monoarthritis: a study of forty-five cases. J Bone Joint Surg 1964; 46B: 685-696.
- Blocka KLN, Sibley JT. Undiagnosed monoarthritis. Clinical and evolutionary profile. Arthritis Rheum 1987; 301: 1357-1361.
- Liang MH, Sturrock RD. Evaluation of musculoskeletal symptoms. In: Klippel JH, Dieppe PA, eds. *Rheumatology*. 3rd edition. St Louis: Mosby, 1994: 21.1-2.1.18.
- Dougados M, van der Linden S, Juhlin R, et al. The European Spondyloarthropathy Study Group preliminary criteria for the classification of spondyloarthropathy. Arthritis Rheum 1991; 34: 1218-1227.

Annexure A: Methodology

This project was initiated by SAMA. On the recommendation of the South African Rheumatism and Arthritis Association (SARAA), Professor G M Mody was mandated with the task of developing the guidelines and invited the following to contribute to the process: R Asherson, D Bouwer, S Brighton, B Cassim, D Gotlieb, A A Kalla, O L Meyers, A Stanwix and M Tikly.

The Approach to Arthritis: Clinical Guideline was drawn up by G M Mody, M Tikly, A A Kalla and O L Meyers.

This project was funded by MSD and Searle in terms of an unrestricted educational grant.

On 3 and 4 December 1999, a nationally representative arthritis consensus meeting was held in Gauteng. Participants were invited as representatives of professional government and consumer groups with an interest in the arthritis field. Each organisation so invited, nominated its own representatives. All participants received a copy of a draft guideline developed previously together with the relevant references before the meeting. A neutral chairperson chaired the meeting. The purpose of the meeting was to consider the content of the draft guideline and to either endorse or amend the document. The proceedings were audio-recorded and transcribed for future reference.

The endorsement document was revised according to the proceedings of the national consensus meeting and was circulated to all participants and many other interested persons.

Amendments to this endorsement draft were made where there was sufficient need as indicated by the comments received. The document as revised was submitted to the SAMA Guideline Committee for endorsement according to the set criteria. Once endorsed, the guideline was sent for publication to the *South African Medical Journal*.

The grants were made in accordance with the SAMA code of sponsorship, which precludes attempts by sponsors to influence, unethically, the content of the guideline. All funds were paid directly into SAMA's accounts and all disbursements were made from that fund.

Annexure B: Consensus Group for Arthritis Guidelines

South African Medical Association: F J Milne (Chairperson); Arthritis Foundation: O L Meyers; Representatives of the Authoring Group (SARAA): A A Kalla, D Gotlieb, G Mody, S Brighton, O L Meyers; DENOSA: G Brown; Department of Health: Directorate Pharmacy (EDL): J Ludick, Directorate Chronic Disease: C Kotzenberg; National Osteoporosis Foundation: C Schnitzler; National Pathology Group: P Cole; Pain Management Society of SA and SAMA Nominee: P Dessein; Radiological Society of SA: P du Plessis; SAMA: Centre for Quality Care: V Pinkney-Atkinson; SAMA Nominee: D Kastanos; SA Academy of Family Practice: S Namane; SA Association of Occupational Therapists: T Pistorius; SA Orthopaedic Association: N J G Maritz; SA Society of Physiotherapy: H Gardener; Society for General and Family Practitioners: J Fourie; Observer delegates: MSD: M Combrink, B Crouse, S Nkalashe, B Prinsloo; Searle: M Doveton, G Hirsch, G Muir, L Wiggil; Medscheme: H Seftel.



Hyperuricaemia and Gout: Clinical Guideline 2003

Principal authors: O L Meyers, B Cassim, G M Mody

Summarised Guideline

1. Definition

1.1 Hyperuricaemia

Hyperuricaemia is physicochemically defined as the concentration of urate in the plasma that exceeds the solubility limits of monosodium urate of 0.415 mmol/l. In epidemiological studies, hyperuricaemia is defined as a level of uric acid above the mean \pm 2 standard deviations of a healthy population (> 0.42 mmol/l).

1.2 Gout

Gout is a clinical syndrome that results from the deposition of monosodium monohydrate crystals. Their shedding into the joint leads to recurrent arthritis and their accumulation in cartilage, tendons, bursae and bones leads to the formation of tophi.

2. Uric acid metabolism

The amount of urate in the body is the net result of the amount produced and the amount excreted. Uric acid is the metabolic end product of endogenous and ingested purine metabolism. Uric acid excretion occurs via the kidneys (approximately twothirds) and the bowel (approximately one-third). In the kidney, four processes are involved: glomerular filtration, presecretory reabsorption, secretion and post-secretory reabsorption. Ten per cent of the filtered urate is excreted.

3. Epidemiology

- Serum urate levels vary with age and gender. Children have serum urate concentrations well below adult levels. The levels begin to rise during puberty to reach adult levels. In women the levels continue to remain low until the menopause, when they rise and approximate the levels in men.
- The peak age of onset of gout is 40 50 years. Gout is rare before 30 years in men, in premenopausal women and in children.
- The distribution of gout is worldwide. In South Africa,

Please forward all comments to: Private Practice Unit, South African Medical Association, PO Box 74789, Lynwood Ridge, 0040 (tel. (012) 481-2073) surveys have shown higher urate levels in urban Tswana compared with rural Tswana. Previously gout was uncommon in South African blacks, but it is now commonly seen in clinical practice.

4. Causes of hyperuricaemia

Hyperuricaemia can be classified as genetic or acquired, and further subdivided as being due to overproduction or underexcretion of uric acid.

5. Clinical syndromes

5.1 Gout

5.1.1 Acute gout

- A precipitating factor such as trauma, infection, rapid weight loss, surgery, excessive purine-rich food intake or alcohol may be found.
- Of first attacks 80% are monoarticular, affecting the lower limb joints, usually the first metatarsophalangeal (MTP) joint, tarsus, ankle or knee. The first MTP joint is involved in about 50% of first attacks and it will be involved at some stage in > 90% of patients with gout.
- In the elderly woman, who is frequently on diuretics and has mild renal insufficiency, the initial attack is often polyarticular.
- Complete resolution of the initial attack usually occurs within 5 7 days, even if untreated.

5.1.2 Intercritical or interval gout

Once the acute attack has resolved the patient enters this phase and at this stage the causes for hyperuricaemia should be looked for and eliminated if possible.

5.1.3 Chronic tophaceous gout

Patients in whom gout is undiagnosed, untreated or poorly treated will eventually develop tophaceous gout, which is characterised clinically and radiologically by the deposition of urate in the joints, tendons, bursae, cartilage and bone.

5.2 Renal disease

The renal problems associated with hyperuricaemia are nephrolithiasis, chronic urate nephropathy and acute uric nephropathy.

Nephrolithiasis may precede the onset of gout or occur in patients who have never had gout. The risk for nephrolithiasis is positively correlated with the level of the serum urate and increased uricsuria. Urate nephropathy is a late manifestation





of gout and is a rare cause of renal insufficiency.

Acute uric acid nephropathy (the tumor lysis syndrome) is due to massive uric acid overproduction and increased urinary uric acid excretion following tumour lysis by cytotoxics or radiotherapy. It can be prevented by adequate hydration, use of diuretics and prophylactic allopurinol therapy in high-risk patients.

6. Investigations

The investigation of gout involves the measurement of the serum uric acid (which may be normal during the acute attack), analysis of synovial fluid or tophaceous material (where possible), and measurement of the 24-hour urinary uric acid excretion. The renal function should be assessed and patients should be screened for dyslipidaemia and diabetes mellitus. X-rays of the hands and the feet may show tophaceous deposits in the soft tissues, joints and bones.

Diagnosis

The definitive diagnosis is made by the demonstration of monosodium urate crystals in synovial fluid or in a suspected tophus.

7. Management of hyperuricaemia and gout

7.1 Asymptomatic hyperuricaemia

Only a small number of patients with hyperuricaemia will develop gout. A search for the cause of hyperuricaemia should be instituted and corrected where possible.

7.2 Treatment of the acute attack

The therapeutic options for the prompt and safe termination of the acute attack are colchicine, non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs (NSAIDs) and corticosteroids. **Urate lowering therapy should not be started during the acute attack of gout because it can prolong or worsen the acute attack**. The therapeutic agents used to treat the acute attack will not lower the serum urate or influence the long-term course of the disease.

7.2.1 Non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs (NSAIDs)

The NSAIDs are now the treatment of choice for acute gout. Their use is limited by their side-effects, especially renal and gastrointestinal.

962

7.2.2 Colchicine

Colchicine is effective and is given in a dose of 1 mg immediately followed by 0.5 mg 2-hourly to a maximum of 6 mg or until side-effects such as abdominal cramps or diarrhoea occur or the acute attack has settled. Colchicine is most effective if it is started within 24 hours of the onset of the acute attack.

7.2.3 Corticosteroids

Corticosteroids are very effective in treating the acute attack and they are especially useful when NSAIDs are contraindicated. They can be given parenterally or orally.

7.3 Correction of hyperuricaemia and long-term management

Once the acute attack has settled, it is necessary to identify any of the possible causes of hyperuricaemia and try to modify or correct them. These factors include gradual weight reduction, dietary modification, reducing or stopping diuretics if possible, avoiding low-dose salicylates if possible, and reducing or stopping the intake of alcohol.

7.3.1 Prophylactic therapy

Patients who need urate lowering drugs should receive prophylactic colchicine or NSAIDs until the urate levels are reduced. Colchicine is used in a dose of 0.5 - 1.0 mg daily and NSAIDs may be used at standard doses. The dosage will need to be reduced in the presence of concomitant diseases.

7.3.2 Reduction of hyperuricaemia in gout

Despite modification of lifestyle, weight reduction and correction of risk factors, many patients will require urate lowering agents.

The indications for urate lowering therapy are:

- persistently raised uric acid levels
- more than two attacks of gout
- the presence of tophi
- a willingness to continue lifelong therapy.

Before starting urate lowering therapy, prophylactic therapy should be given to prevent acute flares while the urate levels are being reduced. The therapeutic options to reduce the uric acid are the uricosuric drugs, which promote urate renal clearance, and allopurinol, a xanthine oxidase inhibitor, which inhibits the production of uric acid.

7.3.2.1 Uricosuric drugs

The uricosuric drugs are probenecid and sulphinpyrazone. Their greatest risk is nephrolithiasis, which can be prevented by maintaining a high urine volume and alkalinising the urine (sodium bicarbonate 1 g 3 - 4 times daily or Citro-Soda 10 ml 3 times daily). These drugs are indicated in the following circumstances:

- low or normal urinary uric acid excretion
- creatinine clearance over 80 ml/min
- no history of nephrolithiasis
- age under 60 years
- do not require low-dose salicylate for vascular disease.

Benzamarone is a potent uricosuric and is given in a daily dose of 50 – 100 mg daily. It has recently been withdrawn from the South African market due to reports of serious hepatotoxicity. The starting dose of probenecid is 250 mg twice daily. Control of hyperuricaemia with probenecid is



achieved in 60 - 80% of patients with 1 - 2 g daily. Sulphinpyrazone is administered in a dose of 50 mg twice daily and the dose may be increased to 200 - 400 mg daily.

7.3.2.2 Allopurinol

Allopurinol and its metabolite, oxypurinol, are competitive inhibitors of xanthine oxidase. The specific indications for allopurinol therapy are:

- tophaceous gout
- increased excretion of uric acid (over-producers)
- renal insufficiency
- nephrolithiasis
- where uricosuric agents are either ineffective or there is hypersensitivity
- patients over the age of 60 years
- prophylaxis for the tumour lysis syndrome.

The starting dose is 50 - 100 mg daily, which can be increased to a usual maintenance dose of 300 mg daily. In renal insufficiency, dose reduction will be necessary. Allopurinol is generally well tolerated and the most frequent adverse effect is a maculopapular erythematous rash (rarely toxic epidermal necrolysis), and rarely the allopurinol hypersensitivity syndrome. Serious drug interactions may occur with azathioprine and mercaptopurine.

8. Referral of patients

Special therapeutic situations, which often require referral to a rheumatologist, include:

- the patient with chronic renal insufficiency
- allopurinol hypersensitivity
- the patient with tophaceous gout
- gout in a transplant patient
- diagnostic uncertainty
- refractory gout (where more than 300 mg of allopurinol is needed or the patient fails to respond to therapy).

9. Disclaimer

This national clinical guideline is for reference and education only and is not intended to be a substitute for the advice of the appropriate health care professional or for independent research and judgement. SAMA relies on the source of the national clinical guideline to provide updates and to notify us if the guideline protocol becomes outdated. SAMA accepts no responsibility or liability arising from any information contained in or any error in or omission from the protocol or from the use of any information contained in it.

Full Guideline

1. Objective and scope

These guidelines have been developed to:

- provide an understanding of gout
- promote the cost-effective management of gout by doctors and other health care providers.

2. Abbreviations

ACTH = adrenocorticotrophic hormone; ATP = adenosine triphosphate; ESR = erythrocyte sedimentation rate; FBC = full blood count; GFR = glomerular filtration rate; MTP = metatarsophalangeal; NSAID = non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drug.

3. Introduction

Gout has been recorded since antiquity and the clinical presentation described by Hippocrates is still applicable today. The development of effective therapy has made it possible to control the disease, thus reducing the morbidity and preventing disability. Unfortunately, the delay in diagnosis and institution of appropriate therapy results in unnecessary suffering for many patients.

4. Definition

4.1 Hyperuricaemia

Definition: a plasma (serum) concentration > 0.42 mmol/l.

The definition is based on physicochemical, epidemiological and disease-related criteria. Physicochemically, it is defined as the concentration of urate in the plasma that exceeds the solubility limits of monosodium urate of 0.415 mmol/l. In epidemiological studies hyperuricaemia is defined as a level above the mean \pm 2 standard deviations of a healthy randomly selected caucasian population (95% will have serum urate concentrations < 0.42 mmol/l).¹

The consequences of hyperuricaemia are:

- Attacks of acute arthritis (gout).
- Accumulations of uric acid crystals to form tophi.
- Uric acid nephrolithiasis and nephropathy. The risk of these complications increases with increasing serum urate concentrations > 0.42 mmol/l.²

4.2 Gout

Gout is a clinical syndrome that results from the deposition of





monosodium monohydrate crystals. Their shedding into the joint leads to recurrent arthritis and their accumulation in cartilage, tendons, bursae and bones leads to the tophi.

5. Uric acid metabolism

The amount of urate in the body is the net result of the amount produced and the amount excreted. The uric acid pool of a normal adult man is about 7.2 mmol, which is double that of a woman, in the steady state. There is an approximately 60% daily turnover.

5.1 Uric acid production

Uric acid is the metabolic end-product of endogenous/ ingested purine metabolism.

The purine nucleotides (guanylic, adenylic and inosinic acid) are degraded by the enzyme xanthine oxidase to uric acid which circulates as the urate anion. Normal humans have urate concentrations close to the theoretical limit of solubility and regularly excrete urine supersaturated with respect to uric acid.

5.2 Uric acid excretion

- Human cells lack the enzyme uricase and cannot metabolise uric acid to the more water soluble allantoin. Homeostasis is therefore dependent upon elimination through the gut and the kidneys.¹
- Urate entry into the bowel is a passive process dependent upon the serum urate concentration. Complete uricolysis depends upon intestinal micro-organisms. About one-third is eliminated by the bowel.
- Urinary excretion accounts for two-thirds of the daily excretion. Four processes are involved: glomerular filtration, presecretory reabsorption, secretion and post-secretory reabsorption. Ten per cent of filtered urate is excreted.³
- Diabetic ketoacidosis, starvation, alcohol intoxication, lactic acidosis and salicylate intoxication are accompanied by the accumulation of organic acids that compete with urate for tubular secretion and cause hyperuricaemia.³
- Low-dose salicylate and pyrazinamide also inhibit tubular secretion of urate.³
- Diuretics cause hyperuricaemia by volume depletion and increasing urate reabsorption.⁴

6. Epidemiology

- Serum urate levels vary with age and gender. Children have serum urate concentrations well below adult levels. Levels begin to rise during puberty to reach adult levels. In women, levels continue to remain low until the menopause, after which they rise and approximate the levels in men.⁵
- Gout is the most common form of inflammatory joint

disease in men.6

- The peak age of onset is 40 50 years.
- Gout is rare before 30 years in men, in premenopausal women and in children.
- The distribution is worldwide (regional variations are environmentally and genetically determined). The incidence of gout is 2.6 2.7/1 000 in the USA and the UK.³⁷
- In South Africa surveys have shown higher urate levels in urban Tswana⁸ compared with rural Tswana.⁹ Previously gout was uncommon in South African blacks, but it is now frequently seen in clinical practice.¹⁰ Secondary or acquired gout is commoner in South African black men than in Caucasians in the UK, in whom primary gout is more common.¹¹

7. Causes of hyperuricaemia (Table I)

Hyperuricaemia can be classified as genetic or acquired and further subdivided as overproduction or under-excretion of uric acid.

8. Clinical syndromes

The three classic stages in the natural history of progressive urate deposition disease are acute gouty arthritis, interval or intercritical gout and chronic tophaceous gout.

8.1 Gout

8.1.1 Acute gout

A precipitating factor(s) such as trauma, infection, rapid weight loss, surgery, excessive purine-rich food intake or alcohol may

Genetic (primary)	Overproduction (20%) Reduced excretion (80%)	
Acquired (secondary)	Overproduction Nutritional Haemopoietic	High-purine foods Haematological malignancies Haemolytic anaemia
	Systemic disease	Psoriasis
	Drugs	Cytotoxic agents
	Under-excretion	, ,
	Dietary	Alcohol
	Renovascular	Any renal disease Hypertension
	Drugs	Diuretics, pyrazinamide, ethambutol, cyclosporin, levodopa, low-dose salicylate
	Metabolic	Lactic acidosis, diabetic ketoacidosis



be found.¹ The acute attack is often a dramatic event with the following features:

- An intense inflammatory reaction characterised by severe pain, swelling, redness, warmth and disability reaching maximal severity within 12 - 48 hours.¹²
- Of first attacks 80% are mono-articular, affecting the lower limb joints, usually the first metatarsophalangeal (MTP) joint, the tarsus, ankle or knee.¹³ In 50% of first attacks the first MTP joint is involved, and it will be involved in > 90% of patients with gout at some time.
- In the elderly woman, who is frequently on diuretics and has mild renal insufficiency, the initial attack is frequently polyarticular.^{14,15}
- Polyarticular gout is usually seen after years of gout and in the tophaceous phase.¹⁶ The initial presentation in black men is frequently polyarticular.¹¹
- Signs of inflammation often extend beyond the affected joint to other joints and into the surrounding tissues which may give the impression of a polyarthritis or cellulitis. The inflammatory reaction may start in the connective tissues as a true aseptic cellulitis. Less intense 'petite attacks' may occur.
- THE SERUM URATE LEVEL MAY BE NORMAL DURING THE ACUTE ATTACK.¹⁷
- The signs of acute inflammation are accompanied by a fever, an elevated leucocyte count and a high erythrocyte sedimentation rate (ESR) which mimics a microbial infection of the joint or the connective tissue diseases.¹⁸
- Complete resolution of the initial attack usually occurs within 5 7 days even if untreated. Later in the course of the disease the attacks last longer and they are often less painful.¹⁹

8.1.2 Intercritical or interval gout

Once the acute attack has resolved the patient enters this phase, which is characterised by the following:³

- Hyperuricaemia. It is during this stage that causes for hyperuricaemia should be looked for and eliminated if possible.
- Intermittent acute attacks.
- Most untreated patients will have a second attack within 2 years. Attacks will gradually merge into a chronic polyarticular disease with tophi.

8.1.3 Chronic tophaceous gout

Patients in whom gout is undiagnosed, untreated or poorly treated will eventually develop tophaceous gout, which is characterised clinically and radiologically by the deposition of urate in the joints, tendons, bursae, cartilage and bone.

• The interval between the first attack and the first

appearance of small tophi is about 10 years.²⁰

- Accelerated tophus development occurs in poorly compliant men, elderly women on diuretics and organ transplantation recipients who are treated with cyclosporin²¹ and who are often also taking diuretics.
- Tophi may be the presenting manifestation without preceding acute arthritis or the intercritical phase.
- Tophi in bones and joints may contribute to joint damage.
- Tophi are generally not painful, but they may become inflamed and ulcerate, discharging large amounts of chalky urate which resembles pus. The ulcers take a long time to heal.

8.2 Renal disease

The renal problems associated with hyperuricaemia are nephrolithiasis, chronic urate nephropathy and acute uric acid nephropathy.³

8.2.1 Nephrolithiasis

- Nephrolithiasis may precede the onset of gout or it may occur in patients who have never had gout.³
- The risk for nephrolithiasis is positively correlated with the level of the serum urate and increased uricosuria.
- Mixed, calcium oxalate or calcium phosphate stones may also occur.
- The factors that favour urate stone formation are the renal load of uric acid, dehydration with a reduced urine volume, and a low urinary pH. An acid urine encourages the formation of insoluble uric acid.³

8.2.2 Chronic urate nephropathy

- Urate nephropathy is a late manifestation of gout and it is a rare cause of renal insufficiency.²²
- The nephropathy is characterised by deposits of uric acid crystals surrounded by giant cells in the medullary interstitium. It is either clinically silent or produces mild proteinuria, hypertension and rarely renal insufficiency.²²
- Renal insufficiency in gout is common, but it is generally due to the co-morbid conditions such as hypertension, urinary infection and vascular disease.

8.2.3 Acute uric acid nephropathy (the tumour lysis syndrome)

This is due to massive uric acid overproduction and increased urinary uric acid excretion following tumour lysis by cytotoxics or radiotherapy, or occurs during the 'blastic phase' of leukaemia or lymphoma before treatment.²³ It may also occur following prolonged seizures or vigorous exercise with heat stress. Uric acid is precipitated in the renal tubules.



- There is acute oliguric renal insufficiency and the diagnosis is supported by the finding of a uric acid/creatinine ratio of > 1 in a random urine specimen, hypocalcaemia and hyperphosphataemia and hypertension.³
- The management is to anticipate its development and to ensure adequate intravenous hydration and use of diuretics. The prior use of allopurinol is prophylactic. The urine should be kept alkaline. Haemodialysis may be required.

8.2.4 Associated conditions

Some medical conditions are associated with gout because they cause hyperuricaemia but the association is not only because of hyperuricaemia.

- There is a strong association of obesity with hyperuricaemia either because of dietary excess or because it reduces urate excretion.²⁴
- Hypertension is associated with hyperuricaemia in four ways:³
 - Hypertension reduces the renal clearance of urate.
 - The renal damage by interstitial microtophi may lead to secondary renovascular hypertension.
 - Excessive alcohol consumption may cause both hypertension and hyperuricaemia.
 - Diuretics used to treat hypertension reduce urate clearance.
- Hypertriglyceridaemia is frequently associated with gout. The mechanism is not known.²⁵
- The association of gout with vascular disease is probably dependent upon hypertension, obesity, platelet adhesiveness and dyslipidaemia.²⁶
- An association with diabetes mellitus has been suggested but the mechanism is not clear.²⁷

9. Investigations

966

- Serum uric acid is measured colorimetrically or enzymatically. There is great inter-laboratory variation. The serum uric acid may be normal during an acute attack of gout and it is not essential for the diagnosis of acute gout.¹²
- Examination of synovial fluid or material from a suspected tophus for the crystals of monosodium urate provides the definitive diagnosis of gout. The fluid should be examined microscopically and examined under polarised light to demonstrate the negative birefringent crystals.²⁸ A Gram stain should be done if an infection is suspected. If the diagnosis is still uncertain, a biopsy may be useful to make the diagnosis.
- Twenty-four-hour urinary urate excretion is used to identify those subjects who have hyperuricosuria or those who are underexcretors of uric acid.²⁹ It is theoretically a good way

to determine whether allopurinol or uricosuric drugs should be used, but it is not often used in practice. If a uricosuric drug is to be used this measurement should be done before starting such therapy.

- Renal function should be assessed by measuring the serum creatinine/blood urea. If these results are elevated a formal creatinine clearance should be performed because the result will determine the treatment options.
- Screening for dyslipidaemia and diabetes mellitus should be done. A full blood count (FBC) will provide information about haemopoietic diseases. Rarer causes of hyperuricaemia can be screened for according to the clinical information.
- X-rays of the hands and the feet will provide evidence of tophaceous deposits in the soft tissues, joints and bones. Soft-tissue swelling may be the only abnormality in the early stage of the disease. X-rays are only indicated at this stage to exclude other causes such as a fracture if the clinical picture is not typical. Eccentric soft-tissue swelling/densities which may calcify may be detected in chronic gout. Bone erosions with overhanging and well-defined edges may occur in the joint or in the para-articular region.³⁰

10. Diagnosis

The only definitive diagnosis is the demonstration of monosodium urate crystals in synovial fluid or the synovial fluid phagocytes or the demonstration of these crystals in a suspected tophus. If a tissue biopsy is required the tissue must be sent to the laboratory in alcohol.²⁸

Where this is not possible the typical clinical manifestations such as the rapidity of the onset and the evolution and the redness of the skin overlying the affected joint may be used to make the diagnosis. This will always remain presumptive.⁴

11. Management of hyperuricaemia and gout

11.1 Asymptomatic hyperuricaemia

Asymptomatic hyperuricaemia is frequently seen because of the use of multiphasic screening programmes in hospitals and clinics. There is no reason to treat asymptomatic hyperuricaemia because:

- Only a small number of such subjects will develop gout whatever the level.
- The risk of nephrolithiasis is low.²²
- No significant renal insufficiency can be attributed to the hyperuricaemia alone.²²



- The only need for intervention is where the tumour lysis syndrome may be anticipated.
- A search for the cause of hyperuricaemia should be instituted. Obesity, dyslipidaemia, diabetes mellitus, hypertension and vascular disease are co-morbid conditions which contribute to hyperuricaemia, or are associated with it.
- Hyperuricaemic individuals should be reviewed serially and treated for specific indications, e.g. gout, tophi, etc.

11.2 Treatment of the acute attack

The algorithm for the management of acute gout is shown in Fig. I.

The therapeutic options for the prompt and safe termination of the acute attack are colchicine, the non-steroidal antiinflammatory drugs (NSAIDs) and corticosteroids.

URATE LOWERING THERAPY SHOULD NOT BE STARTED DURING THE ACUTE ATTACK OF GOUT BECAUSE IT CAN PROLONG OR WORSEN THE ACUTE ATTACK.

THE THERAPEUTIC AGENTS USED TO TREAT THE ACUTE ATTACK WILL NOT LOWER THE SERUM URATE, NOR WILL THEY INFLUENCE THE COURSE OF THE DISEASE.



Fig. 1. Approach to the management of acute gout.

11.2.1 NSAIDs

- The NSAIDs are now the treatment of choice for acute gout unless there are contraindications to their use.³¹
- Most of the currently available NSAIDs may be used.
- Maximum doses must be started and continued for 24 hours after complete resolution, whereafter the dose is tapered. Intramuscular NSAIDs may also be used.
- NSAID use is limited by their side-effects, especially renal and gastrointestinal. Factors associated with an increased risk of side-effects are:^{32,33}
 - age ≥ 65 years
 - a history of a previous peptic ulcer
 - impaired renal function
 - poorly compensated heart failure
 - hepatic dysfunction
 - concomitant use of anticoagulant therapy.

If there are contraindications to their use, colchicine or corticosteroids may used.

11.2.2 Colchicine

Colchicine is effective in about two-thirds of patients. It is given in doses of 1 mg immediately followed by 0.5 mg 2hourly to a maximum of 6 mg or until side-effects occur. It is most effective if it is started within 24 hours of the onset of the acute attack.³⁴ Intravenous use is not recommended.³⁵ About 80% will develop side-effects (nausea, vomiting, diarrhoea and abdominal pain) before clinical improvement occurs. A narrow benefit-toxicity ratio limits its use.³⁶

11.2.3 Corticosteroids

Corticosteroids are very effective in treating the acute attack and are especially useful when NSAIDs are contraindicated. They can be given parenterally or orally.^{36,37}

- Parenteral corticosteroids. They may be given intramuscularly or intra-articularly unless an infection is suspected. Intra-articular steroids (methylprednisolone, betamethasone) are used when the affected joint(s) is accessible.³⁸ The intramuscular route is useful in the postoperative situation. Intravenous use is rarely required.
- Oral corticosteroids. Oral administration may be used for patients with polyarticular gout or those in whom NSAIDs are contraindicated or ineffective.³⁶ A dose of prednisone (0.5 mg/kg daily) is given for the first 48 hours; thereafter the dose is reduced by 5 mg daily. Prophylactic colchicine (0.5 1.0 mg daily) started before the steroid course ends will prevent a flare. Adrenocorticotrophic hormone (ACTH) is an expensive drug which has also been used.³⁷





11.3 Correction of hyperuricaemia and long-term management

Once the acute attack has settled it is necessary to identify any possible causes of hyperuricaemia and try to modify or correct them. These factors include gradual weight reduction, dietary modification, reducing or stopping diuretics if possible, avoiding low-dose salicylate if possible, and reducing or stopping the intake of alcohol.³¹

11.3.1 General measures

11.3.1.1 Patient education

Non-compliance is one of the major factors leading to failure of therapy. It is the responsibility of the doctor to inform the patient fully about the nature of the disease. An important distinction must be drawn between the treatment of the acute attack and the long-term treatment of the hyperuricaemia. The patient must understand that treating the acute attack will not prevent recurrences or the long-term complications.

11.3.1.2 Diet (Table II)

The purine content of the diet may contribute only about 0.06 mmol to the serum urate concentration. The diet should be modified to contain moderate amounts of purines. Caloric restriction is more important than purine restriction.

Excess fructose leads to increased degradation of adenosine triphosphate (ATP) to uric acid.³⁹

Table II. Purine content of food and beverages

High (best to avoid)

Liver, kidney, anchovies, sardines, herring, mussels, bacon, codfish, scallops, trout, haddock, veal, venison, turkey, alcoholic beverages

Moderate (may eat occasionally)

Asparagus, beef, bouillon, chicken, crab, duck, ham, kidney beans, lentils, lima beans, mushrooms, lobster, oysters, pork, shrimp, spinach

11.3.1.3 Obesity

Obesity is associated with increased production and decreased excretion of uric acid.²⁴ Weight reduction should be gradual because starvation may cause ketosis which decreases urate clearance.³ Reduction of weight may be sufficient to return the uric acid levels to normal.

968 ^{11.}

11.3.1.4 Alcohol

Alcohol ingestion increases the production of uric acid and decreases its clearance. Some alcoholic beverages, particularly beer, contain large amounts of purines.⁴⁰ Patients should be advised to stop or reduce their alcohol intake, depending upon the severity of the hyperuricaemia.

11.3.1.5 Modification of drug therapy

Thiazide and the loop diuretics lead to a contraction of the plasma volume and reduce the excretion of uric acid.⁴ Low-dose salicylate, tuberculostatic drugs such as pyrazinamide and ethambutol, and niacin decrease uric acid excretion.³

These drugs may need to be withdrawn or the dose modified. In severe congestive cardiac failure where it is impossible to stop the diuretics, allopurinol is used to treat the hyperuricaemia.

11.3.2 Prophylactic therapy

In those patients who will need urate lowering drugs, prophylactic colchicine or NSAIDs should be started and continued while the urate levels are reduced. The prophylaxis should be continued until the serum urate is normal and the patient has not had any attacks for 1 - 3 months.³

Colchicine is used in a dose of 0.5 - 1.0 mg daily.⁴¹ Patients with renal insufficiency or patients on long-term therapy may develop a colchicine-induced neuromyopathy.⁴² The dose of colchicine will need to be adjusted in renal insufficiency. If not contraindicated, a NSAID may be used at standard doses for prophylaxis.⁴³

11.3.3 Reduction of hyperuricaemia in gout

The algorithm for the management of hyperuricaemia and gout is shown in Fig. 2.

The urate levels should be serially monitored after life style modification, weight reduction and elimination of risk factors where possible. If the uric acid is still elevated despite the



Fig. 2. Approach to the management of hyperuricaemia and gout.



above measures, patients will require urate lowering agents to control their hyperuricaemia. These drugs must not be used until all the signs of inflammation have cleared.

The indications for urate lowering therapy are:²⁰

- Persistently raised uric acid levels
- More than two attacks of gout
- The presence of tophi
- A willingness to continue lifelong therapy.

The extra-cellular fluid is saturated with urate at a concentration of 0.415 mmol/l. Reducing the urate levels below 0.415 mmol/l will lead to dissolution of the crystals and a reduction of the urate pool. The aim of therapy is to reduce the serum urate to less than 0.30 mmol/l,²⁰ particularly in tophaceous gout.

Before starting this therapy the patient should be given prophylactic therapy to prevent acute flares while the urate levels are being reduced.³¹

The therapeutic options are the uricosuric drugs, which promote urate renal clearance, and allopurinol, a xanthine oxidase inhibitor, which reduces the production of uric acid.

11.3.3.1 Uricosuric drugs

The uricosuric drugs are benzbromarone, probenecid and sulphinpyrazone.

Their greatest risk is nephrolithiasis. This can be prevented by maintaining a high urine volume and alkalinising the urine (sodium bicarbonate 1 g 3 - 4 times daily or Citrosoda 10 ml 3 times daily).

These drugs are indicated for patients who:13

- are excreting less than or normal amounts of uric acid
- have a creatinine clearance over 80 ml/min
- have no history of nephrolithiasis
- are under the age of 60 years
- do not require low-dose salicylate for vascular disease.

Probenecid. The starting dose is 250 mg twice daily. Control of hyperuricaemia is achieved in 60 - 80% of patients taking 1 - 2 g daily respectively. It is well tolerated, with a few adverse effects such as gastrointestinal complaints, hypersensitivity and skin rashes.³

Sulphinpyrazone. The starting dose is 50 mg twice daily increasing to 200 - 400 mg daily. Adverse effects are gastrointestinal complaints, and rarely bone marrow suppression.³

Benzbromarone. Recent reports of serious hepatotoxicity have led to its withdrawal from the market in South Africa. It is still available in a fixed drug combination with allopurinol. There are no scientific data on its safety in this combination.

11.3.3.2 Allopurinol

Allopurinol and its metabolite oxypurinol is a competitive inhibitor of xanthine oxidase. The long half-life of oxypurinol allows for a single daily dose.

The specific indications for allopurinol therapy are:

- tophaceous gout
- increased excretion of uric acid (over-producers)
- renal insufficiency
- nephrolithiasis
- where uricosuric agents are either ineffective or there is hypersensitivity
- patients over the age of 60 years
- for the prophylaxis of the tumour lysis syndrome.

The starting dose is 50 - 100 mg daily which can be increased to a usual maintenance dose of 300 mg daily. Occasionally larger doses are necessary.³¹

It is effective in renal insufficiency but dose adjustments will be necessary, e.g. the maximum dose is 100 mg every 2 - 3 days when the creatinine clearance is 10 ml/min, 100 mg daily where the clearance is 30 ml/min, and 200 mg daily where the clearance is 60 ml/min.⁴⁵

Allopurinol is generally well tolerated and the most frequent adverse effect is a maculopapular erythematous rash (rarely a toxic epidermal necrolysis). The most serious adverse effect is the allopurinol hypersensitivity syndrome, which is characterised by fever, vasculitis, eosinophilia, bone marrow suppression, hepatic dysfunction and interstitial nephritis.⁴⁶ This is a very serious illness with a mortality of 25%. It often occurs in patients who are taking thiazide diuretics and who have mild renal insufficiency.⁴⁷

There are a few potentially serious drug interactions, notably with concomitant azathioprine and mercaptopurine which depend upon xanthine oxidase for their inactivation.^{48,49} Dangerous levels of these drugs may be reached. This is important in the transplant patient. Allopurinol is contraindicated under such therapeutic circumstances.

The concomitant use of ampicillin and allopurinol causes skin rashes in 20% of patients. Patients who are generally well controlled on stable doses of allopurinol should not stop their therapy during the occasional acute attack of gout.

11.4 Special therapeutic situations

• The patient with chronic renal insufficiency (consult a rheumatologist and/or a nephrologist). Gout is rare in renal insufficiency, but patients with gout may develop impaired renal function due to co-morbid diseases. Acute attacks of gout are best treated with corticosteroids, orally or parenterally. Urate lowering is best achieved with allopurinol with dose adjustments.



- Allopurinol hypersensitivity (consult a rheumatologist). Desensitisation schemes are available but they are not always successful.⁴³
- The patient with tophaceous gout (consult a rheumatologist/orthopaedic surgeon/plastic surgeon). Tophaceous gout will often respond to allopurinol and where appropriate to a combination of allopurinol and a uricosuric drug. With adequate treatment tophi will resorb provided they are not calcified. Surgical clearance will help to reduce the urate pool and facilitate treatment. Wound healing is a problem.
- Gout in a transplant patient (consult a rheumatologist). Many of these patients have renal insufficiency. The causes are multifactorial and include the use of cyclosporin.²¹ The use of NSAIDs is contraindicated and the best treatment for acute attacks is corticosteroid, orally or parenterally. Urate lowering is a problem because there are several constraints: patients with GFR below 50 ml/min will not respond to the uricosuric drugs. Allopurinol may potentiate the action of azathioprine.⁴⁸ Allopurinol is either contraindicated or the dose of azathioprine may require a 50 - 70% reduction with frequent monitoring of the white cell count. The therapeutic margin between leucopenia and adequate immunosuppression is dangerously low.
- Other problems best referred to a rheumatologist include:
 - diagnostic uncertainty
 - refractory gout (where more than 300 mg of allopurinol is needed or the patient fails to respond to therapy).

12. Disclaimer

This national clinical guideline is for reference and education only and is not intended to be a substitute for the advice of the appropriate health care professional or for independent research and judgement. SAMA relies on the source of the national clinical guideline to provide updates and to notify us if the guideline protocol becomes outdated. SAMA accepts no responsibility or liability arising from any information contained in or any error in or omission from the protocol or from the use of any information contained in it.

13. References

- Wortmann RL. Gout and other disorders of purine metabolism. In: Fauci AS, ed. Harrison's Principals of Internal Medicine. 14th ed. New York: MacGraw-Hill, 1998: 2158-2165.
- Campion EW, Glynn RJ, DeLabry LO. Asymptomatic hyperuricemia. Risks and consequences in the Normative Ageing Study. Am J Med 1987; 82: 421-426.
- Wyngaarden JB, Holmes EW. Clinical gout and the pathogenesis of hyperuricaemia. In: McCarthy DJ, ed. Arthritis and Allied Conditions, 9th ed. Philadelphia: Lea & Febiger, 1979
- Scott JT, Higgens CS. Diuretic-induced gout: a multifactorial condition. Ann Rheum Dis 1992; 51: 259-261.
- Mikkelsen WM, Dodge HJ, Valkenburg H, Himes S. The distribution of serum uric acid values in a population unselected as to gout or hyperuricaemia. Am J Med 1965; 39: 242-251.
- Roubenoff R. Gout and hyperuricemia. *Rheum Dis Clin North Am* 1990; 16: 539-550.
 Currie WJC. Prevalence and incidence of gout in Great Britain. *Ann Rheum Dis* 1979; 38: 101-
- Beighton P, Solomon L, Soskolne CL, Sweet B, Robin G. Serum uric acid concentrations in an urbanized South African Negro population. *Ann Rheum Dis* 1974; 33: 442-445.

- Beighton P, Solomon L, Soskolne CL, Sweet B. Serum uric acid concentrations in a rural Tswana community in Southern Africa. *Ann Rheum Dis* 1973; 32: 346-350.
 Cassim B. Mody GM. Deenadavalu VK. Hammond MG. Gout in black Africans: A clinica
- Cassim B, Mody GM, Deenadayalu VK, Hammond MG. Gout in black Africans: A clinical and genetic study. *Ann Rheum Dis* 1994; **53**: 759-762.
 Tikly M, Bellingan A, Lincoln D, Russell A. Risk factors for gout: a hospital-based study in
- Itiky W, beimgari A, Encom D, Russen A. Risk factors for gout: a nospiratroase study in urban black South Africans. *Revue Du Rhumatisme*, English edition. 1998; 65: 225-231.
 Wallace SL, Robinson H, Masi AT, Decker IL, McCarty DL Yu T-F. Preliminary criteria for th
- Wallace SL, Robinson H, Masi AT, Decker JL, McCarty DJ, Yu T-F. Preliminary criteria for the classification of acute arthritis of primary gout. *Arthritis Rheum* 1977; 20: 895-900.
 Harris MD, Siegel LB, Alloway JA. Gout and hypertension. *Am Fam Physician* 1999; 15: 925-
- 934.
 Macfarlane DG, Dieppe PA. Diuretic induced gout in elderly women. Br J Rheum 1985; 24: 155-157.
- Meyers OL, Monteguado FSE. A comparison of gout in men and women: a 10 year experience. S Afr Med J 1986; 70: 721-723.
- Lawry II GV, Fan PT, Bluestone MB. Polyarticular versus monoarticular gout: A prospective, comparative analysis of clinical features. *Medicine* 1988; 67: 335-343.
- Hadler N, Franck WA, Bress NM, Robinson DR. Acute polyarticular gout. Am J Med 1974; 56: 715-719.
- Rogachefsky RA, Carneiro R, Altman RD et al. Gout preventing as infectious arthritis: two case reports. J Bone Joint Surg Am 1994; 76: 269-273.
- Arnold MH, Preston SJ, Buchanan WW. Comparison of the natural history of untreated acute gouty arthritis vs acute gouty arthritis treated with non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs. Br J Clin Pharmacol 1988; 26: 4889.
- 20. Emmerson BT. The management of gout. N Engl J Med 1996; 334: 445-455.
- Lin HY, Rocher LL, McQuillan MA, Schmaltz S, Palella TD, Fox IH. Cyclosporine-induced hyperuricemia and gout. N Engl J Med 1989; 321: 287-292.
- 22. Fessel WJ. Renal outcomes of gout and hyperuricemia. Am J Med 1979; 67: 74-82.
- Andreoli SP, Clark JH, McGuire WA, Bergstein JM. Purine excretion during tumor lysis in children with acute lymphocytic leukaemia receiving allopurinol: relationship to acute renal failure. J Pediatr 1986; 190: 292-298.
- Facchini F, Chen YD, Hollenbeck CB, Reaven GM. Relationship between resistance to insulin-mediated glucose uptake, urinary uric acid clearance, and plasma uric acid concentration. JAMA 1991; 266: 3008-3011.
- Emmerson B. Hyperlipidaemia in hyperuricaemia and gout. *Lancet* 1998; 57: 509-510.
 Cohen MG, Emmerson BT. Gout. In: Klippel JH, Dieppe PA, eds. *Rheumatology*. 1st ed. St Louis: Mosby, 1994: 12.11-12.16.
- Berkowitz D. Gout, hyperlipidaemia and diabetes: interrelationships. *JAMA* 1966; 197: 77-80.
- Schlesinger N, Baker DG, Schumaker HR jun. How well have diagnostic tests and therapies for gout been evaluated? *Curr Opin Rheumatol* 1999; 11: 441-445.
- McDonald E, Marino C. Stopping progression to tophaceous gout: when and how to use urate loweing therapy. *Postgrad Med* 1998; 104: 117-127.
- 30. Buckley TJ. Radiologic features of gout. Am Fam Physician 1996; 54: 1232-1238.
- Star VL, Hochberg MC. Prevention and management of gout. *Drugs* 1993; 15: 212-222.
 Allison MC, Howatson AG, Torrance CJ, Lee FD, Russell RI. Gastrointestinal damage
- Allison MC, Howatson AG, Torrance CJ, Lee FD, Russell RI. Gastrointestinal damage associated with the use of nonsteroidal antiinflammatory drugs. N Engl J Med. 1992; 327: 749-754.
- Dieppe PA. Investigation and management of gout in the young and the elderly. Ann Rheum Dis 1991; 50: 263-266.
- Fam AG. Strategies and controversies in the treatment of gout and hyperuricaemia. Ballieres Clin Rheumatol 1990; 4: 177-192.
- Evans TJ, Wheeler MT, Small RE, Breitbach SA, Saunders KM, Roberts WN. A comprehensive investigation of inpatient colchicine shows more education is needed. J Rheumatol 1996; 23: 143-148.
- Groff GD, Franck WA, Raddatz DA. Systemic steroid therapy for acute gout: a clinical trial and review of the literature. Sem Arthritis Rheum 1990; 19: 329-336.
- Axelrod D, Preston S. Comparison of parenteral adrenocorticotropic hormone with oral indomethacin in the treatment of acute gout. Arthritis Rheum 1988; 31: 803-805.
- Gray RG, Tenenbaum J, Gottlieb NL. Local corticosteroid injections treatment in rheumatic disorders. Semin Arthritis Rheum 1981; 10: 231-254.
- Fox IH. Metabolic basis for disorders of purine nucleotide degradation. *Metabolism* 1981; 30: 616-634.
- Gibson T, Rodgers AV, Simmonds HA, Toseland P. Beer drinking and its effect on uric acid. Br J Rheumatol 1984; 23: 203-209.
- Ben-Chetrit E, Levy M. Colchicine 1998 update. Semin Arthritis Rheum 1998; 28: 48-59.
 Wallace SL, Singer JZ, Duncan GJ, Wigley FM, Kuncl RW. Renal function predicts colchicine toxicity: guidelines for the prophylactic use of colchicine in gout. J Rheumatol 1991; 18(2):
- Fam AG, Lewtas J, Stein J, Paton TW. Desensitization to allopurinol in patients with gout and cutaneous reactions. *Am J Med* 1992; 93(3): 299-302.
- Perez-Ruiz F, Alonso-Ruiz A, Calabozo M, Herrero-Beites A, Garcia-Erauskin G, Ruiz-Lucea E. Efficacy of allopurinol and benzbromarone for the control of hyperuricaemia. A pathogenic approach to the treatment of primary chronic gout. Ann Rheum Dis 1998; 57(9): 545-549.
- Emmerson BT, Gordon RB, Cross M, Thomson DB. Plasma oxipurinol concentrations during allopurinol therapy. Br J Rheumatol 1987; 26(6): 445-449.
- Arellano F, Sacristan JA. Allopurinol hypersensitivity syndrome: a review. Ann Pharmacotherapy 1993; 27(3): 337-343.
- Hande KR, Noone RM, Stone WJ. Severe allopurinol toxicity. Description and guidelines for prevention in patients with renal insufficiency. *Am J Med* 1984; 76(1): 47-56.
 Venkat Raman G, Sharman VL, Lee HA. Azathioprine and allopurinol: a potentially
- Venkat Raman G, Sharman VL, Lee HA. Azathioprine and allopurinol: a potentially dangerous combination. J Intern Med 1990; 228(1): 69-71.
- Rundles RW. Effects of 6-mercaptopurine therapy in neoplastic diseases. Ann Rheum Dis 1966; 25: 655-656.



This project was initiated by SAMA. On the recommendation of the South African Rheumatism and Arthritis Association (SARAA), Professor G M Mody was mandated with the task of developing the guidelines and invited the following to contribute to the process: R Asherson, D Bouwer, S Brighton, B Cassim, D Gotlieb, A A Kalla, O L Meyers, A Stanwix and M Tikly.

The draft for the Hyperuricaemia and Gout: Clinical Guideline 2003 was drawn up by O L Meyers, B Cassim and G M Mody.

This project was funded by MSD and Searle in terms of an unrestricted educational grant.

On 3 and 4 December 1999, a nationally representative arthritis consensus meeting was held in Gauteng. Participants were invited as representatives of professional government and consumer groups with an interest in the arthritis field. Each organisation so invited, nominated its own representatives. All participants received a copy of a draft guideline developed previously together with the relevant references before the meeting. A neutral chairperson chaired the meeting. The purpose of the meeting was to consider the content of the draft guideline and to either endorse or amend the document. The proceedings were audio-recorded and transcribed for future reference.

The endorsement document was revised according to the proceedings of the national consensus meeting and was circulated to all participants and many other interested persons. Amendments to this endorsement draft were made where there was sufficient need as indicated by the comments received. The document as revised was submitted to the SAMA Guideline Committee for endorsement according to the set criteria. Once endorsed, the guideline was sent for publication to the *South African Medical Journal*.

The grants were made in accordance with the SAMA code of sponsorship, which precludes attempts by sponsors to influence, unethically, the content of the guideline. All funds were paid directly into SAMA's accounts and all disbursements were made from that fund.

Annexure B: Consensus Group for Arthritis Guidelines

South African Medical Association: F J Milne (Chairperson); Arthritis Foundation: O L Meyers; Representatives of the Authoring Group (SARAA): A A Kalla, D Gotlieb, G Mody, S Brighton, O L Meyers; DENOSA: G Brown; Department of Health: Directorate Pharmacy (EDL): J Ludick, Directorate Chronic Disease: C Kotzenberg; National Osteoporosis Foundation: C Schnitzler; National Pathology Group: P Cole; Pain Management Society of SA and SAMA Nominee: P Dessein; Radiological Society of SA: P du Plessis; SAMA: Centre for Quality Care: V Pinkney-Atkinson; SAMA Nominee: D Kastanos; SA Academy of Family Practice: S Namane; SA Association of Occupational Therapists: T Pistorius; SA Orthopaedic Association: N J G Maritz; SA Society of Physiotherapy: H Gardener; Society for General and Family Practitioners: J Fourie; Observer delegates: MSD: M Combrink, B Crouse, S Nkalashe, B Prinsloo; Searle: M Doveton, G Hirsch, G Muir, L Wiggil; Medscheme: H Seftel.





Osteoarthritis: Clinical Guideline 2003

Principal authors: S Brighton, G M Mody, M Tikly, D Bouwer

Summarised Guideline

1. Definition

Osteoarthritis (OA) is not a single disease but rather the final common pathway of a heterogenous group of conditions which result in joint failure. The disease process involves the entire joint, including the articular cartilage, subchondral bone, ligaments, capsule, synovial membrane and periarticular tissues. Ultimately the articular cartilage degenerates with fibrillation, fissures, ulceration and full-thickness loss of the joint surface.

2. Introduction

OA was previously considered to be simply 'wear and tear' of the joint, but awareness of the burden of OA, a better understanding of the pathogenesis and advances in molecular medicine have led to a resurgence of interest in the disease.

3. Diagnosis

The diagnosis of OA of the hips and knees is based on the finding of characteristic clinical, laboratory and radiographic features of pain in the affected joint, erythrocyte sedimentation rate less than 20 mm/h and radiographic changes of osteophytes, joint space narrowing, subchondral sclerosis and cyst formation.

4. Epidemiology

The prevalence of OA varies depending on the site of OA and whether the diagnosis is based on radiographic criteria alone or in combination with clinical criteria.

5. Classification of Osteoarthritis (OA)

OA is classified into idiopathic (no known cause) and secondary (associated with a variety of predisposing conditions). Idiopathic OA is further classified into localised or generalised, when there is involvement of three or more joint areas.

Please forward all comments to: Private Practice Unit, South African Medical Association, PO Box 74789, Lynnwood Ridge, 0040 (tel. (012) 481-2073)

6. Risk factors

Risk factors are categorised as susceptibility and mechanical factors.

6.1 Susceptibility factors

The factors which increase the susceptibility to OA include age, gender and hormone, race, obesity, genetic factors, nutritional factors and joint hypermobility, while there is an inverse relationship with osteoporosis.

6.2 Mechanical factors

The mechanical factors which increase the risk of OA are injuries to the joint, cartilage and ligament, certain occupations which require regular knee bending, crawling or carrying heavy loads and any abnormalities in the shape of the joint.

7. Pathology and pathogenesis

OA develops when there is excessive load on normal cartilage and subchondral bone or where a normal load is applied to abnormal bone or cartilage.

8. Burden and impact of OA

The increased proportion of elderly people in most communities is associated with increased health care costs. Costs are directly related to medication and surgery and there are also indirect costs due to reduced working hours, unemployment and early retirement.

9. Clinical features of OA

9.1 Symptoms

The symptoms of OA include pain on movement, stiffness, reduction of joint movement and functional impairment.

9.2 Signs

The signs are joint swelling due to bone thickening, wasting of adjacent muscles, tenderness along the joint line, crepitus on movement and reduced range of movement, joint instability and deformity (in advanced disease).

9.3 OA at specific sites

9.3.1 OA of the knee

Knee OA most commonly affects the middle aged and elderly, especially females, who often have OA at other sites especially



the hands. The commonest site is the medial compartment. Symptoms include pain on walking, stiffness, particularly after immobility, and difficulty going up and down stairs. Signs include painful limitation of flexion, joint line tenderness and coarse crepitus. Small effusions and periarticular soft-tissue lesions may be seen. The course of the disease is variable, usually progressing slowly over many years. Acute flares of joint pain are common. Surgery is indicated for patients with severe pain or deformities and significant limitation of function.

9.3.2 OA of the hip

The sex incidence is nearly equal, with a slight male predominance in some studies. Pain is felt in the groin or anterior thigh but may be referred to a much wider area including the buttock and knee and may be mistaken for knee pathology. Initially pain is present on walking but later there may be night pain or pain at rest. Activities of daily living, e.g. walking, bending, climbing stairs, are affected. Patients have painful restriction of movement, particularly internal rotation. Pain on the lateral thigh is often due to trochanteric bursitis. The course of hip OA is usually slowly progressive but some patients may have rapid progression with severe disability.

9.3.3 OA of the hand

Heberden's nodes are bony swelling of the superio-lateral aspect of the distal interphalangeal (DIP) joints. Bouchard's nodes are bony swelling over the posterior interphalangeal (PIP) joints of the fingers. Cysts often form over the affected joints and may exude a jelly-like material. Disability is usually associated with activities of fine finger movements. Hand OA predominantly affects the carpometacarpal (CMC) joints at the base of the thumbs and fingers with the DIP joints being involved more than the PIP joint of the fingers. The metacarpophalangeal (MCP) joints are less frequently involved. Hand OA has a strong genetic predisposition and is more common in women than men.

10. Management

The goals of management are:

- education of the patient
- relief of the pain and stiffness
- improvement of function
- modification of the disease process.

Management must be individualised, taking into account the following factors:

- the patient's knowledge, attitudes and motivation
- the age and general medical condition of the patient
- co-morbid diseases and their therapy
- constitutional factors such as obesity and muscle weakness
- availability and costs of different treatment modalities. Pain is a major factor and the source of the pain should be found. The pain may be referred, e.g. from the hip or spine.

Local pain arises from within the joint due to involvement of the synovium, subchondral bone or articular capsule. Periarticular pain arises from adjacent muscles, ligaments, tendons or bursae.

Management of OA includes non-pharmacological, pharmacological and surgical approaches.

10.1 Non-pharmacological

Non-pharmacological management includes patient education, weight loss, exercises, modification of footwear, use of orthoses and assistive devices, physiotherapy and occupational therapy.

10.1.1 Patient education

The patient must be educated about the symptoms, natural history, therapeutic options and adverse effects of drugs. Patients should be encouraged to participate in their own 'self-management' so as to modify or control the impact of the disease on their physical health and improve their ability to cope with the disease.

10.1.2 Obesity

Obesity is a major risk factor for the development of knee OA. Reduction of the body mass index by two units may reduce the risk of OA by 50%. Obese women with unilateral OA of the knee are at a greater risk of developing OA of the opposite knee. Weight loss must be emphasised both in prevention and slowing the disease process and delaying the need for surgery.

10.1.3 Exercise

The importance of exercise must be emphasised to the patient. The exercise programme should include complete active range of motion with periods of weight bearing and non-weight bearing. The exercise programme should include muscle strengthening exercises as well as aerobic exercises. Aerobic exercises should include walking, which is readily available, and aquatic exercises. The exercise programme should be one that the patient can continue unsupervised at home.

10.1.4 Physiotherapy

Physiotherapists play an important role in relieving pain and stiffness, motivating the patient and designing specific exercise programmes.

10.1.5 Occupational therapy

Occupational therapists help patients to cope with their illness and provide advice and assistive devices to improve function and prevent deformities.

10.1.6 Assistive devices, orthoses, taping of the patella and footwear

Patellar taping has been shown to reduce pain from the patellofemoral joint, but its value awaits confirmation in further studies. Walking aids such as walking sticks should be used in



the contralateral hand to relieve load on the involved weightbearing joint. A variety of other orthoses are available to relieve load on a joint. A knee brace or neoprene sleeve may be prescribed. Heel wedges may help to correct biomechanical abnormalities and relieve knee pain.

10.2 Pharmacological therapy

10.2.1 Analgesics

Paracetamol is effective but a meta-analysis of trials shows that non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs (NSAIDs) produce significantly greater improvement in both pain at rest and pain on motion. Paracetamol is inexpensive, well tolerated and effective in doses up to 4 g daily and is recommended as the initial drug of choice in all forms of OA. Although paracetamol is one of the safer analgesics it must be used with caution in the presence of liver disease and alcohol abuse. It is the analgesic of choice in patients with impaired kidney function, but in very high doses it can cause interstitial nephritis. Recent reports show some gastric irritation at doses exceeding 2 g daily.

10.2.2 Non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs (NSAIDs)

NSAIDs have analgesic and anti-inflammatory properties and are effective in patients with OA. They are used in patients with inadequate response to analgesics alone. Pain relief is apparent in a few days with further improvement over a few weeks. There is individual variation in the response by patients to different preparations. Traditional NSAIDs are associated with an increased risk of gastrointestinal complications. Risk factors for gastro-intestinal tract (GIT) bleeding on traditional NSAIDs are:

- age 65 and over
- history of peptic ulcer or upper GIT bleeding
- · concomitant use of oral corticosteroids or anticoagulants
- smoking and alcohol consumption

• the use of low-dose aspirin for cardiovascular prophylaxis. The recent introduction of selective COX-2 inhibitors has been reported to reduce the risk of GIT complications. It is essential that renal function is monitored in elderly patients as all NSAIDs can impair renal function in patients with hypertension, congestive heart failure, on diuretics or

angiotensin-converting enzyme (ACE) inhibitor therapy, and aged over 65 years.

The traditional NSAIDs as well as the COX-2-specific inhibitor drugs may cause oedema and a rise in blood pressure. The use of COX-2-specific inhibitor drugs or gastro-protective agents with conventional NSAIDs is recommended in patients at high risk for GIT complications.

10.2.3 Topical creams and ointments

• Topical preparations of NSAIDs are effective and should be tried when one or a few joints are involved, particularly for patients intolerant of oral NSAIDs.

• Capsaicin cream depletes tissue reserves of substance P with a decreased pain signal. It causes an initial burning sensation and must be used regularly to prevent the build-up of substance P.

10.2.4 Intra-articular corticosteroid injections

There is a significant benefit from intra-articular steroid injections. Injections should not be repeated more than three times a year. The response to the injections is significantly better if the joint is rested for about 24 hours after the injection. Side-effects are sepsis, post-injection flares of pain, atrophy of subcutaneous tissue and systemic effects such as facial flushing. The risk of sepsis is low provided an aseptic technique is used.

10.2.5 Newer therapies

Newer therapeutic agents include the use of intra-articular hyaluronic acid (hyaluronan) and oral glucosamine sulphate and chondroitin sulphate.

10.3 Surgery

Arthroscopy with joint lavage is of value in mild to moderate OA of the knee. Joint replacement surgery should be considered in patients with severe symptoms and disability despite adequate pharmacological and non-pharmacological measures.

10.4 Management of OA at specific sites

10.4.1 OA of the hips

Non-pharmacological therapy. Exercises should aim to maintain at least 30° of flexion, full extension and strengthen the abductors and extensors. A suggested programme is non-weight bearing, non-impact aerobic exercises, e.g. bicycle, rowing machine, etc and later weight bearing activities, e.g. walking. Walking aids, e.g. a cane, can be used. Patients not adequately controlled should be considered for total joint arthroplasty.

10.4.2 OA of the knee

Soft-tissue lesions, for instance bursitis around the knee, must be excluded as a cause of the patient's symptoms. Always examine the hip to exclude referred pain to the knee. Taping the patella and a light knee brace can be considered. Strengthening of the quadriceps muscles is associated with significant improvement in knee pain and function.

10.4.3 OA of the hand joints

Early OA of the hand joints might look like rheumatoid arthritis (RA) to the inexperienced observer, but the typical joint distribution of DIP and PIP joints with bony swelling favours OA. Radiological changes of osteophytes at the DIP joints (Heberden's nodes) and at the PIP joints (Bouchard's nodes) are typical of OA. OA of the CMC joint of the thumb starts with pain on straining the thumb, e.g. a gripping action;



later there is almost continual pain, which decreases with stiffening of the joint. Overloading the joints, e.g. tight gripping, and carrying weight with the fingers must be avoided. Intra-articular steroid injections help to relieve pain in the thumb CMC joint. Surgery may be necessary in a few patients who have persistent pain.

11. Disclaimer

This national clinical guideline is for reference and education only and is not intended to be a substitute for the advice of the appropriate health care professional or for independent research and judgement. SAMA relies on the source of the national clinical guideline to provide updates and to notify us if the guideline protocol becomes outdated. SAMA accepts no responsibility or liability arising from any information contained in or any error in or omission from the protocol or from the use of any information contained in it.

Full Guideline

1. Objective

This guideline has been developed to

- provide an understanding of osteoarthritis, and
- promote the cost-effective management of osteoarthritis by doctors and other health care providers.

2. Abbreviations

ACR = American College of Rheumatology; BMI = body mass index; CMC = carpometacarpal; COX = cyclo-oxygenase; DIP = distal interphalangeal; EULAR = European League of Associations for Rheumatology; HA = hyaluronic acid; HRT = hormone replacement therapy; IL-1 = interleucin 1; MMPS = matrix metalloproteinases; MCP = metacarpophalangeal; MTP = metatarsophalangeal; NSAID = non-steroidal antiinflammatory drug; OA = osteoarthritis; PIP = proximal interphalangeal; RA = rheumatoid arthritis; TIMPs = tissue inhibitor of metalloproteinases.

3. Introduction

Osteoarthritis (OA) is the commonest joint disorder in the world and one of the most important causes of disability in the elderly. OA was previously considered to be a 'wear and tear' phenomenon or degenerative disease, and as a result attracted little research interest. Recently there has been a resurgence of interest in the epidemiology and pathogenesis of OA. The change has been driven by two fundamental factors. Firstly, there is a greater awareness of the burden of OA with the increasing elderly population, especially in Western communities. Secondly, advances in molecular medicine have led to a better understanding of the pathogenesis of OA. As a result of our better understanding of the interplay of various enzymes, cytokines and growth factors, there are now increased prospects for developing disease-modifying agents in OA.

The American College of Rheumatology (ACR) has published guidelines for the management of OA of the hip¹ and knee.² The ACR has subsequently published the 2000 update³ for the medical management of OA of the hip and knee. The European League of Associations for Rheumatology (EULAR) has also published guidelines for the management of OA of the knee.⁴

4. Definition

OA is not a single disease but rather the final common pathway of a heterogeneous group of conditions, which result in joint failure.

OA is characterised by a focal softening and disintegration of articular cartilage, which is accompanied by the proliferation of new bone. The radiographic changes include joint space narrowing, subchondral sclerosis and cyst formation, and marginal osteophytes.

In 1994 a workshop entitled 'New Horizons in Osteoarthritis', sponsored by various professional organisations in the USA, defined OA as follows: 'Osteoarthritis is a group of overlapping distinct diseases, which may have different etiologies but with similar biologic, morphologic, and clinical outcomes. The disease processes not only affect the articular cartilage, but involve the entire joint, including the subchondral bone, ligaments, capsule, synovial membrane, and periarticular muscles. Ultimately, the articular cartilage degenerates with fibrillation, fissures, ulceration, and full-thickness loss of the joint surface.'⁵

5. Diagnosis and classification criteria

The diagnosis of osteoarthritis of the hip and knee is based on the findings of characteristic clinical, laboratory and radiographic features of:

- pain in the affected joint
- erythrocyte sedimentation rate < 20 mm/h (in the absence of infection)
- radiographic changes of osteophytes, joint space narrowing, subchondral sclerosis and cyst formation.

The ACR has proposed criteria for the classification of OA of the hips,⁶ knees⁷ and hands.⁸ The aim of developing the classification criteria was to encourage uniformity in the reporting of studies on OA and facilitate comparison of the



results of different studies on epidemiology, natural history and outcome, and response to therapy.

The ACR classification criteria for OA of the hip are:6

Hip pain +

2 of the following 3 features:

- erythrocyte sedimentation rate < 20 mm/h
- radiographic femoral or acetabular osteophytes
- radiographic joint space narrowing.

The ACR classification criteria for OA of the knees are:7

Knee pain and radiographic osteophytes +

at least one of the following:

- age > 50 years
- morning stiffness ≤ 30 minutes in duration
- crepitus on motion.

The ACR classification criteria for OA of the hands⁸ were modified by Silman and Hochberg⁹ and are shown in Table I.

Table I. ACR classification of OA of the hand⁹

Clinical

- 1. Hand pain, aching, or stiffness for most days of prior month
- 2. Hard-tissue enlargement of ≥ 2 of 10 selected hand joints^{*}
- 3. Fewer than 3 swollen MCP joints
- 4. Hard-tissue enlargement of 2 or more DIP joints
- 5. Deformity of 2 or more of 10 selected hand joints

Osteoarthritis present if items 1, 2, 3, 4 or 1, 2, 3, 5 are present. Sensitivity is 92% and specificity is 98%.

* 10 selected hand joints include bilateral 2nd and 3rd DIP joints, 2nd and 3rd PIP joints and 1st CMC joints.

MCP = metacarpophalangeal; DIP = distal interphalangeal.

6. Epidemiology

The prevalence of OA varies depending on the site of OA and whether the diagnosis is based on radiographic criteria alone or in combination with clinical criteria.

Radiographic OA of the hand was found in approximately 32.5% of adults in the USA¹⁰ and in 75% of women aged 60 - 70 years in a Dutch study.¹¹ The prevalence of radiographic knee OA was 33% in people aged 63 years and over in the

Framingham Study.¹²

The prevalence of symptomatic knee OA was 9.5% in the elderly in the Framingham Study¹⁰ while a prevalence of 15% was reported in a British population over 55 years.¹³ Symptomatic hip OA varied from 0.7% to 4.4% of adults, and symptomatic hand OA occurred in approximately 27.3% of females and 18.3% of males in Britain.¹⁴

7. Classification of OA

A 'Workshop on Etiopathogenesis of Osteoarthritis' has classified OA into idiopathic and secondary types.¹⁵ Idiopathic OA is further classified as being localised, or generalised when there is involvement of three or more joint areas.

In idiopathic or primary OA there is no known cause, while secondary OA is associated with a variety of predisposing conditions. The sites of localised idiopathic OA are shown in Table II and some of the different conditions, which may be associated with secondary OA, are shown in Table III.

8. Risk factors

The risk factors for OA may be categorised as susceptibility factors and mechanical factors.¹⁶

Table II. Classification of primary OA

Localised

- 1. Hands DIP and PIP joints, 1st carpometacarpal joints
- 2. Feet 1st MTP joint (hallux valgus and rigidus)
- 3. Knee Medial, lateral and patello-femoral compartments
- 4. Hip Superior pole, medial pole, concentric
- 5. Spine Apophyseal joints, intervertebral disc, ligaments
- 6. Others Shoulder, temporo-mandibular,

acromioclavicular, wrist, sacroiliac, ankle

Generalised Involvement of 3 or more joint areas

DIP = distal interphalangeal; PIP = proximal interphalangeal; MTP = metatarsophalangeal.

Table III. Causes of secondary OA

- 1. Trauma or surgery e.g. major fractures, post menisectomy, occupation or sportrelated injury
- 2. Anatomical or developmental e.g. slipped femoral epiphyses, congenital dislocation of hip, Perthes' disease, bone dysplasias, leg length inequality, hypermobility syndrome
- 3. Metabolic or endocrine e.g. ochronosis, acromegaly, hyperparathyroidism
- 4. Secondary to inflammatory diseases
- e.g. rheumatoid arthritis, crystal deposition diseases **5. Miscellaneous**
- e.g. endemic (Mseleni joint disease), osteonecrosis, Paget's disease and neuropathic



8.1 Susceptibility factors

8.1.1 Age

The prevalence of OA increases with age. In a radiographic survey, OA was present in 2% of women aged < 45 years, 30% in the 45 - 64 year age group and 68% in those over 65 years.¹⁷ Studies on the biological characteristics of cartilage from patients with OA and normal elderly people have shown differences with respect to the water concentration and the amount of proteoglycans, collagen, enzymes and enzyme inhibitors. Other factors such as mechanical injury, disturbances of proprioception,¹⁸ or metabolic disturbances rather than ageing alone therefore contribute to the increased prevalence of OA with increasing age.

8.1.2 Gender and hormones

OA of the distal interphalangeal (DIP) joints, first carpometacarpal (CMC) joint and knees is commoner in women, while OA of the hips is commoner in men. The predominance of OA in women, especially after the menopause, suggested that OA might be hormonally mediated. Recent epidemiological studies show that hormone replacement therapy (HRT) is associated with a reduction in the risk of knee and hip OA.¹⁹⁻²² All these studies showed an inverse relationship between HRT and the prevalence of OA. Further supportive evidence is obtained from studies that reported a stronger inverse association of HRT with long-term users of HRT rather than short-term users or non-users.¹⁹²⁰ The association was stronger when the analysis was restricted to patients with more severe OA or bilateral radiographic OA.

8.1.3 Race

The prevalence of OA varies among different racial groups. A low prevalence of radiographic hip OA has been reported among black populations in Jamaica, South Africa, Nigeria and Liberia (1 - 4%) compared with European populations (7 - 25%).¹⁰ Clinical Heberden's nodes are also infrequent in the black population in South Africa.²³

8.1.3.1 South African experience

Mseleni joint disease was first reported in 1973 in the Mseleni area on the western side of Lake Sibiya in northern KwaZulu-Natal.²⁴ It is characterised by irregularity of the joint surface, OA or protrusio acetabulae.²⁵ The joints most frequently affected are the hips, knees, ankles and wrists. It is commoner in females (female/male ratio 7:2) and occurs radiologically at all ages. The disease tends to be familial, but a genetic or environmental factor has not as yet been identified.²⁶

8.1.4 Obesity

Overweight persons have been consistently shown to have a higher risk of knee OA in population studies. A survey in the USA showed that the risk of radiographic OA of the knee was increased fourfold in women with a body mass index (BMI) > 30 compared with women with a BMI $< 25.^{27}$ There is an

increased risk of both tibiofemoral and patellofemoral OA. Obesity has been shown to precede rather than follow knee OA. 28

A reduction of weight is associated with a lower risk of OA. In the Framingham Study, a weight loss of 5 kg in women of normal height with a BMI of more than 25 was associated with a greater than 50% reduction in the risk of developing knee OA.²⁹ Obesity also increased the odds of disease progression in patients with established knee OA. In patients with established knee OA, weight loss was also associated with significant symptomatic improvement.³⁰

8.1.5 Genetic factors

There is a strong familial tendency for generalised nodal OA, which commonly begins in the perimenopausal period in women.

Family studies of members with premature polyarticular OA have shown a number of gene mutations of the collagen 2A1 gene.³¹ This genetic defect is directly responsible for the development of OA.

8.1.6 Osteoporosis

Deformation of the subchondral bone during impact loading protects the articular cartilage from damage.³² Dequeker *et al.*³³ found an inverse relationship between osteoporosis and OA in 53 of 67 studies reviewed. Patients with osteoporosis may have more deformable bone and therefore have a lower prevalence of OA.³⁴ Patients with OA have higher bone mineral density than age-matched controls, even at sites distant from the joint affected by OA.^{35,36}

8.1.7 Nutritional factors

Felson and Zhang³⁷ reviewed the association between nutritional factors and OA. Reactive oxygen species have been implicated in the pathogenesis of OA.³⁸ Patients in the Framingham Osteoarthritis Study who had the lowest tertile of vitamin C intake had a three-fold greater risk of progression of knee OA, joint space loss and onset of knee pain compared with patients with a higher intake.³⁹

Vitamin D is active in the remodelling of bone and may also affect the occurrence and progression of OA. In the Framingham Osteoarthritis Study, patients with radiographic OA who had the lowest tertile of serum 25-hydroxyvitamin D had a much higher rate of radiographic progression.⁴⁰

8.1.8 Hypermobility

Hypermobility occurs in a small proportion of healthy people and may also be associated with rare inherited disorders of collagen. Hypermobility is associated with a wide spectrum of soft-tissue lesions and premature OA.⁴¹

8.2 Mechanical factors

8.2.1 Joint injury/occupation/recreational activities

Major injury to a joint is associated with damage to the



articular cartilage, which leads to progressive changes associated with OA. In the knee, injury to the cruciate ligament and meniscal tears or previous total menisectomy are associated with an increased risk of OA.

Repetitive use of a joint with certain occupational activities may be associated with an increased risk of OA. There is an increased prevalence of hand OA in cotton mill and textile workers,^{42,43} and farmers have an increased risk of OA of the hip.⁴⁴ Occupations that require regular knee bending, crouching or crawling and carrying heavy loads are associated with an increased prevalence of knee OA.^{27,45,46} A review of six recent studies further supports the association of occupation and OA.⁴⁷

A review of the studies on the risk of running and OA of the knees and hips produces conflicting results.¹⁰ In runners, some of the factors that contribute to the differences are failure to include patients who had stopped running as a result of hip or knee problems, failure to identify patients who may have a history of a major injury to the joint, and lack of long-term follow-up. The increased risk of knee OA in soccer players can often be related to known injuries such as cruciate ligament tears and menisectomy.^{45,48} In the Framingham study, the level of physical activity correlated with the risk of developing radiographic knee OA in the elderly.³⁷

8.2.2 Shape of the joint

Abnormality of the shape of the hip in childhood disorders such as Perthes' disease, slipped capital epiphysis and congenital dislocation of the hip are associated with hip OA. Mild variants of acetabular dysplasia in Caucasians may account for the relatively higher prevalence of OA of the hip in Caucasian populations, but this suggestion has not been confirmed in Asians.⁴⁹

9. Pathology and pathogenesis

The primary target of OA is the hyaline articular cartilage, but the subchondral bone has also been suggested as the site of the initiating event. In the articular cartilage, the most prominent changes are seen in the load-bearing areas. In the early stages the cartilage is thicker than normal, but as the disease progresses the cartilage becomes thinner and softer and there are vertical clefts or fibrillation of the surface. Ulcers develop on the cartilage and may extend to the bone. There is some repair of the cartilage, but it is unable to withstand mechanical stress.⁵⁰

978

OA develops when there is excessive load on normal articular cartilage and subchondral bone or when a normal load is applied to abnormal bone or cartilage.¹⁷

Weight-bearing joints are subjected to repeated localised high loads. The soft tissue in the region of the joints, namely the muscles, tendons and ligaments as well as the subchondral bone, play a major role in dissipating these loads. The cartilage itself dissipates the mechanical loads placed upon it by its special properties, namely compressibility, elasticity, and selflubrication.

The major constituents of articular cartilage are type II collagen, proteoglycans, chondrocytes and water. The collagen can withstand compressive and shearing forces and proteoglycans attract and retain water. Any factors that cause disruption of the collagen will result in OA. Chondrocytes play a role in maintaining a balance between the synthesis and degradation of the cartilage matrix. They have the ability to upregulate the production of proteoglycans and other cartilage matrix proteins. They also produce matrix metalloproteinases (MMPS) such as collagenase and stromelysin, which degrade the cartilage matrix. Chondrocytes also synthesise enzymes known as tissue inhibitor of metalloproteinases (TIMPs), which modulate the action of MMPS.

10. Burden and impact of OA

Yelin⁵¹ has reviewed the economic impact of OA. The increased proportion of elderly people in Western communities is associated with increasing health care costs for musculoskeletal complaints including OA. In the USA, musculoskeletal conditions accounted for \$4 billion in total costs or 0.7% of gross national product in 1963⁵² compared with \$124 billion or 2.5% of gross national product in 1988.⁵³

The costs of the illness are related to direct costs for medical care and indirect costs mainly due to lost wages from reduced hours of work or stopping work. A survey of patients with OA by Gabriel *et al.*⁵⁴ found that about 11% of patients had reduced working hours, 9% were unable to get a job, and 14% retired early.

Although the costs associated with rheumatoid arthritis (RA) are greater than those with OA, the higher prevalence of OA results in a greater impact on the economy. Further studies are needed to assess the economic impact of OA and the need for health care services, including hospitalisation for surgical procedures such as hip and knee arthroplasty.

11. Clinical features of OA

The main symptoms and signs of OA are shown in Table IV.

11.1 Symptoms

11.1.1 Pain

Initially patients experience an aching pain associated with the use of a joint or movement and relieved by rest. With progression of the disease, the pain becomes persistent and may be present at rest or at night.

There is no consistent correlation between the severity of pain and radiographic changes except in advanced OA when



Table IV. Symptoms and signs of OA

Symptoms

Pain – related to use, rest pain, night pain Stiffness – early morning stiffness (< 30 min), after inactivity Reduced movement Functional impairment

Signs

Crepitus Tenderness – joint line, periarticular Bony swelling Mild inflammation with effusion Reduced movement Joint deformity Muscle wasting/weakness

the pain is usually more severe. The correlation of pain with radiographic change is best at the hip and then the knee, compared with the hand and spine.

A variety of factors may contribute to pain in OA, and these are shown in Table V with the associated mechanisms. Some patients may develop a periarticular disorder such as bursitis or tendinitis that may contribute to their pain.

Mechanism
Inflammation
Medullary hypertension, microfractures
Stretching of periosteal nerve ending
Stretch
Inflammation, distension
Spasm

11.1.2 Stiffness

Patients may experience early morning stiffness, but it usually lasts for less than 30 minutes compared with RA where it may be prolonged in active disease. Stiffness may also occur after a period of inactivity. Patients experience difficulty with initiating movement and the stiffness usually improves once the joint is mobile.

11.1.3 Reduced joint movement

Patients are often unable to flex or extend their joints fully as a result of capsular thickening, formation of osteophytes, deformity of the articular surface and rarely synovial inflammation.

11.1.4 Functional impairment

The limitation of function depends on which joint is affected and the severity of the OA. Patients may experience difficulty with mobility or activities of daily living, especially with hip or knee OA.

11.2 Signs

The joint appears swollen, and this is usually due to bony thickening. There may be wasting of adjacent muscles.

On examination there may be tenderness along the joint line. Tenderness may be localised to a periarticular region, suggesting a tendinitis or bursitis. Synovial thickening and effusion may be present.

Crepitus may be present on movement of the joint. Patients with advanced OA may have a reduced range of movement, joint instability and deformity.

There may be weakness of the muscles adjacent to the affected joint.

11.3 OA at specific sites

11.3.1 OA of the knee joint

The three major compartments of the knee joint are the medial tibio-femoral, lateral tibio-femoral and patello-femoral compartments.

OA of the knees usually occurs in:

- younger people, often men, who have isolated knee disease which is related to a previous injury or operations such as menisectomy
- middle-aged and older people, predominantly female, who often have OA at other joint sites such as the hands. Obesity is very strongly associated with knee OA.

The symptoms of OA are pain on walking, stiffness of the joint especially after a period of immobility, and difficulty with going up and down stairs. On examination there may be evidence of wasting of the quadriceps muscles, bony swelling, tenderness, painful limitation of flexion and coarse crepitus. Tenderness may also be elicited in the periarticular region such as the medial joint line at the site of insertion of the medial collateral ligament or over the upper part of the tibia in association with soft-tissue swelling due to anserine bursitis. Small effusions may also be present. Medial compartment OA is the commonest variant of primary OA and often results in a varus deformity. In patients with patello-femoral OA, anterior crepitus, abnormal movement and tracking of the patella as well as tenderness on patella compression may be present.

The course of OA is variable. Usually the disease evolves slowly over a period of many years. There may sometimes be spontaneous improvement in symptoms, but there is usually no regression of the radiographic changes. The course of the illness is punctuated by acute flares which may last days or weeks and be associated with signs of inflammation. Progressive increase in pain and deformity will require surgery.

11.3.2 OA of the hip

OA of the hip has a roughly equal sex incidence, but some studies report a higher incidence in men. OA of the hip may be classified as primary or secondary or it can be classified



according to the area of involvement within the joint (superior pole, medial pole or concentric). OA has also been classified as hypertrophic (osteophyte formation and subchondral sclerosis) or atrophic (little or no new bone formation).

Pain from the hip is typically felt in the groin (femoral nerve distribution), but may also be referred over a wider area including the lateral thigh and buttock (sciatic nerve distribution), the anterior thigh and knee (obturator nerve distribution) and down the leg as far as the ankle.

Occasionally pain may be maximal at the knee with little pain in the region of the hip. Initially pain is worse on walking only but subsequently there is pain at rest and also at night. Stiffness is a common symptom. Activities of daily living that are affected include bending, walking, climbing up stairs or getting in and out of a car.

On examination there is painful restriction of movement with internal rotation of the hip in flexion initially being the movement most affected. There may also be tenderness in the region of the groin. Some patients may have pain and tenderness over the greater trochanter, which is worse on lying on the affected side and suggests the presence of trochanteric bursitis. With progression of OA there may be evidence of wasting of the gluteal and anterior thigh muscles with a Trendelenburg gait due to weakness of the abductor muscles. There may also be ipislateral shortening of the leg due to upward migration of the femoral head, or more commonly to an adduction deformity.

The natural history of osteoarthritis of the hip is variable. In patients with the atrophic form there may be rapid progression of symptoms resulting in severe disability. However, in patients with the hypertrophic form, the disease is slowly progressive because new bone formation stabilises the joint.

11.3.3 OA of the hand

OA predominantly affects the CMC joints at the base of the thumb and the DIP joints more than the PIP joints. The metacarpophalangeal (MCP) joints are infrequently involved.

OA of the hand is far more common in women than in men. The disease usually starts in middle age and there is strong evidence of a genetic predisposition and an association with knee disease and obesity. The hallmarks of interphalangeal joint OA are the presence of bony swelling over the superolateral aspect of the DIP joints (Heberden's nodes) and over the PIP joints (Bouchard's nodes). They are often tender and may develop cysts which may exude a colourless jelly-like material. As the disease progresses there may be instability of the joints, limitation of flexion and occasionally effusion in the joint. The disability associated with hand OA is seen most frequently in activities that require fine finger movement.

OA at the base of the thumb is associated with pain and tenderness along the radial aspect of the wrist. There is

tenderness over the base of the first CMC joint and crepitus on movement. As the disease progresses there is an adduction deformity of the metacarpal which gives the appearance of 'squaring' of the thumb base. There may also be associated hyper-extension at the MCP joints. Patients may experience difficulty with the pinch grip and with opening bottles and jars. De Quervain's tenosynovitis may mimic first CMC joint OA and is associated with swelling and tenderness along the radial border of the wrist and hand. It shows a good response to local steroids and must therefore be distinguished from OA of the first CMC joint.

Radiographs of the thumb joint and interphalangeal joints show the typical features of OA which include loss of joint space, osteophytes, subchondral sclerosis and cysts.

In the early stages, the disease usually waxes and wanes and patients may have evidence of inflammatory flares in which the joints become warm and tender. Subsequently the flares tend to subside, the swelling becomes firm or bony and the joint may be fixed with a reduction of movement.

12. Management

The management of OA has recently been outlined in an excellent review.⁵⁵ An algorithm for the management of OA is shown in Fig. 1.

The **goals** of management are:

- education of the patient
- relief of pain and stiffness
- improvement of function
- modification of the disease process.

The principles of management and the role of the various modalities of treatment will be outlined here. However, management will need to be individualised for each patient,⁵⁶ and the following factors will need to be taken into consideration when planning a successful programme:

- the patient's knowledge, attitude and motivation
- the age and general medical condition of the patient
- co-morbid diseases and their therapy, e.g. hypertension, kidney disease, peptic ulcers
- · constitutional factors such as obesity and muscle weakness
- availability and costs of the different treatment modalities.

Pain is one of the major symptoms for which patients seek medical attention. It is therefore essential to determine the source of the pain so that appropriate therapy can be provided. The pain may be:

- **referred pain**, e.g. patients with hip OA may present with knee pain and patients with spinal diseases may present with hip pain
- **local pain**, arising from within the joint due to involvement of the synovium, subchondral bone, articular capsule
- **periarticular pain**, due to involvement of adjacent muscles, ligaments, tendons or bursae.



The management of OA includes the following modalities:

- non-pharmacological
- pharmacological
- surgery.



Fig. 1. Management of OA.

12.1 Non-pharmacological

Non-pharmacological management of OA has been the subject of recent excellent reviews and includes patient education, weight loss, exercises, modification of footwear, use of orthoses and assistive devices, physiotherapy and occupational therapy.³⁵⁷⁻⁵⁹

12.1.1 Patient education

- It is important for patients and their families to have an understanding of OA, early in the course of the disease.⁵⁷ They should be informed about the symptoms, the natural history, therapeutic options, and adverse effects of drugs.
- The objectives of the educational programme are to achieve one or more of the goals outlined earlier.
- Patients are encouraged to participate in their 'selfmanagement' so that they can modify or control the impact of the disease on their physical health status and improve their ability to cope with the disease.

Education may take various forms including the following: Educational materials from the Internet or agencies such as

- the Arthritis Foundation of South Africa.Educational information provided by health care
- professionals, either individually or in small group meetings or public lectures.
- Books on the Arthritis Self Help Programmes or Arthritis Self Help Courses conducted by the Arthritis Foundation of South Africa.
- A recent survey has shown that social support via telephone contact can contribute to significant improvement in both pain and function.⁶⁰

12.1.2 Weight loss

The following are some of the key observations that have been recorded regarding the effect of body weight on OA:

- Epidemiological studies have shown that obesity is a major risk factor for the development of hip and knee OA.⁶¹
- Obesity has been shown to precede the onset of OA in the Framingham Study^{28,62} and a reduction of the body mass index (BMI) by 2 units is associated with a 50% reduction in the risk of developing OA.²⁹
- Women with unilateral knee OA who are obese are at greater risk of progression of structural damage in the affected knee and also at a greater risk of developing OA in the unaffected knee.⁶³
- Weight reduction has been shown to reduce pain and improve function in OA.⁶⁴⁻⁶⁶

Overweight patients should therefore be encouraged to participate in a weight management programme which should include a low-calorie diet and aerobic exercises. Appetite suppressants may sometimes be necessary. The surgical risk is reduced in patients who are able to lose weight before surgery.





12.1.3 Exercise

Cartilage is avascular and aneural, requiring regular motion and compression for adequate nutrition and stimulation of remodelling and repair. Daily exercises that include complete active range of motion and periods of weight-bearing and nonweight-bearing, are recommended to maintain the integrity of the cartilage.

- Weakness of the quadriceps muscles is reported in patients with knee OA compared with age-matched controls.⁶⁷ Quadriceps weakness may be due to disuse atrophy and contributes to pain and disability.^{68,69}
- Quadriceps weakness has also been detected in patients with radiographic features of OA who do not have a history of knee pain.⁶⁷ Some authors have suggested that muscle weakness and dysfunction may predispose to the development of OA,^{67,70} and muscle strengthening exercises have a role in its prevention as well as its management.
- Exercise programmes are effective in the management of OA.^{71,72} A review of the randomised controlled trials in OA has shown that exercises are of value.⁷³ Minor⁷⁴ has provided recommendations for a programme of exercises in patients with hip and knee OA. The exercise programme should include muscle strengthening exercises and aerobic exercises. Muscle strengthening exercises should include isotonic and isometric exercises with resistance. Aerobic exercises should include walking, as it is readily accessible, and aquatic exercises.
- Patients should be taught an exercise programme that they can continue at home as supervised hospital- or clinic-based programmes are impractical in the long term. Unfortunately many patients discontinue their exercises by 12 months, and follow-up contact is required to improve adherence to the programme.
- Recommendations for exercises should be part of the comprehensive management and must consider any functional limitation and disability, due either to inactivity or to the disease itself.⁷⁴

12.1.4 Physiotherapy

The physiotherapist plays an important role in the management of OA by helping to relieve pain, improve function and prevent or correct deformities. The physiotherapist can also help to initiate and co-ordinate an exercise programme to prevent muscle wasting or strengthen muscles that are already weak. Patients with more severe disease can be assisted with mobilisation and advised about the use of appropriate walking aids.

982

12.1.5 Occupational therapy

The occupational therapist determines the impact of OA on the patient's activities of daily living, which include self care, household tasks, work or recreational activities. They are also able to provide advice and recommend assistive devices to help relieve pain, improve function and prevent deformities. Patients may benefit by using a walking aid, shoe insert, knee brace or splint, depending on the site affected. Patients with hip and knee OA may benefit from the use of a raised toilet seat or bath seat and will also feel more confident with additional handrails. Pain relief can also be obtained by correct advice about positioning and stretching of limbs. Depending on the site and severity of the OA and associated symptoms and disability, it may be necessary to recommend modification of the work environment to reduce disability.

12.1.6 Assistive devices, orthoses, taping of the patella and footwear

Patellar taping has been shown to reduce pain in patellofemoral OA⁷⁵ but these observations have not been confirmed in a larger study.⁷⁶ The rationale for the use of medial patella taping is that it alters the forces acting on the patella during quadriceps contraction. However, this theory has been questioned by others, who feel that the taping influences patellar tracking by increasing the proprioceptive input.

The use of a walking aid, such as a walking stick or crutches, helps to relieve stress on the painful affected weightbearing joint. The walking aid should be used in the contralateral hand. The walking stick should be of correct height and should extend to the level of the proximal wrist crease when the patient stands upright with the arms at the side.¹ Some patients are reluctant to use a walking stick as they feel that they may be perceived as being infirm and lose their independence.

A variety of orthoses are also available and are used to provide pain relief in weight-bearing joints such as the knee. Knee braces help to provide stability, correct malalignment and reduce the abnormal forces on the knee. Malalignment associated with knee OA may lead to deformity of the hindfoot, which may improve with the use of functional foot orthoses. A neoprene sleeve or valgus brace may be prescribed for knee OA, but the brace is usually more effective in patients with advanced OA.^{77,78}

Lateral heel wedged insoles may help to correct the biomechanical abnormalities and relieve pain associated with knee OA.⁷⁹

12.2 Pharmacological therapy

The pharmacological therapy of OA has recently been reviewed⁸⁰⁻⁸² and includes the use of analgesics, non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs (NSAIDs), intra-articular corticosteroids, intra-articular hyaluronan and oral nutripharmaceuticals such as glucosamine sulphate and chondroitin sulphate.

12.2.1 Systemic analgesics

The primary indication for drug therapy in OA is the relief of pain, and analgesics therefore are recommended as initial therapy. The initial use of analgesics is supported by the



Paracetamol has both central and peripheral modes of action and readily penetrates the central nervous system at therapeutic doses. It is readily available, inexpensive, well tolerated and effective in doses up to 4 g daily and is recommended as the initial drug of choice in all patients with OA. Paracetamol has a near linear dose response curve for analgesia which reaches a plateau at 1 000 mg. The maximum recommended dose is 1 g 4 times daily.

Even though paracetamol is one of the safest analgesics, it may be associated with clinically serious adverse effects, especially at high doses. It should be used with caution in patients with liver disease and should be used in lower doses or avoided in patients with excessive alcohol intake.^{87,88}

High-dose paracetamol can prolong the half-life of warfarin sodium and therefore careful monitoring of the prothrombin time is necessary in patients on concomitant warfarin sodium therapy.^{89,90} Although paracetamol can cause chronic interstitial nephritis when consumed in large doses over a long period of time, it is still recommended as the analgesic of choice in patients with impairment of kidney function.⁹¹

A recent epidemiological survey noted that patients on high-dose paracetamol are also at high risk for upper gastrointestinal complications compared with patients on traditional NSAIDs.⁹² They found that patients on more than 2 g daily of paracetamol had an adjusted relative risk for serious gastrointestinal complications that was intermediate between that for low and medium doses of NSAIDs. They suggest that this effect is due to the weak inhibition of cyclooxygenase (COX) 1 with paracetamol in doses of more than 2 g daily. These observations are of interest and concern and require confirmation, as the use of higher doses of paracetamol has been based on its reported better safety profile.

Other analgesics may be used singly or in combination with paracetamol in patients who are unable to tolerate NSAIDs and do not respond to paracetamol alone. Patients with hip OA showed a better response to a combination of paracetamol and codeine than paracetamol alone, but adverse effects such as nausea, vomiting, dizziness and constipation are common.⁹³ Another study of acute pain in hip or knee OA showed that paracetamol and dextropoxyhene was better tolerated than paracetamol and codeine, although their efficacy was similar.⁹⁴

Although other analgesic combinations have not been evaluated in controlled clinical trials, their trial is recommended in individual patients.

Tramadol is an analgesic with opiod receptor activity and also inhibits the uptake of serotonin and norepinephrine, both of which contribute to its analgesic effect. It has been shown to be comparable to ibuprofen in patients with hip and knee OA⁹⁵ and is useful in patients with OA whose symptoms are inadequately controlled with NSAIDs alone.⁹⁶

The comparison of paracetamol and NSAIDs in two recent studies was reviewed by Shamoon and Hochberg⁹⁷ and showed that paracetamol and ibuprofen were comparable in efficacy in patients with mild to moderate pain but that ibuprofen was significantly superior in patients with severe pain⁹⁸ and diclophenac was superior to paracetamol for both pain and function assessed by different validated outcome measures.⁹⁹ Patients have also shown a greater preference for NSAIDs over paracetamol in two other recent studies.^{100,101}

12.2.2 NSAIDs

NSAIDs produce their anti-inflammatory effects by blocking cyclo-oxygenase, the enzyme responsible for the conversion of arachidonic acid to prostaglandins.¹⁰² The identification of two separate isoforms of cyclo-oxygenase, COX-1 and COX-2, has improved our understanding of the effects and adverse effects of traditional NSAIDs.¹⁰³ COX-1 is a ubiquitous constitutive isoenzyme that is responsible for physiological functions of the prostaglandins, such as protection of the gastric mucosa and maintenance of renal function. The COX-2 isoenzyme is inducible and is produced in response to inflammatory stimuli and produces prostaglandins that mediate pain and inflammation.¹⁰⁴ These observations provided the stimulus for the development of compounds that selectively inhibit the COX-2 isoenzyme, and led to the availability of celecoxib and rofecoxib.

NSAIDs have analgesic and anti-inflammatory properties and are effective in patients with OA,^{80,105-107} and are used if there is inadequate response to analgesics alone. They provide comparable pain relief in OA and there is no consistent evidence to show the superiority of one agent over another.^{105,107}

Pain relief is usually apparent within a few days with further improvement over a few weeks. There is also a great variability in patient response to NSAIDs. If the relief of symptoms is inadequate after 2 - 4 weeks, an alternative NSAID should be tried. A large proportion of patients who initially showed a response to a particular NSAID will later discontinue their NSAID and only about 5 - 20% of patients continue with the same NSAID a year later.¹⁰⁸ The combination of NSAIDs is generally not recommended as there is no synergistic beneficial effect but there is an increased risk of toxicity.

Traditional NSAIDs have been widely used in the



management of OA. As the majority of patients are elderly, there is an increased risk of toxicity, especially gastrointestinal complications such as peptic ulcers, perforation and bleeding, and nephrotoxicity including oedema, hypertension and renal insufficiency.

Epidemiological data show that among persons aged 65 years and older, 20 - 30% of all hospitalisations and deaths due to peptic ulcer disease are related to the use of NSAIDs.¹⁰⁻¹¹¹ The risk factors for upper gastro-intestinal bleeding in patients on NSAIDs are:¹¹²⁻¹¹⁴

- age ≥ 65 years
- history of peptic ulcer disease or upper gastro-intestinal bleeding
- concomitant use of oral corticosteroids
- concomitant use of anticoagulants
- smoking and alcohol consumption.

The use of low-dose aspirin for cardiovascular prophylaxis also increases the risk of gastrointestinal complications.

Elderly patients have a progressive physiological decline in renal function. NSAIDs also reduce renal perfusion, and it is therefore essential to monitor renal function closely in the elderly. The risk factors for the development of renal insufficiency in patients on NSAIDs are:⁸⁰

- age ≥ 65 years
- hypertension
- congestive heart failure
- use of diuretics
- use of angiotensin-converting enzyme inhibitors.

The other adverse effects of NSAIDs include skin rashes of varying severity, hepatotoxicity, bone marrow toxicity and adverse reproductive outcomes.^{115,116}

The COX-2-specific inhibitors, celecoxib and rofecoxib, have been shown to be superior to placebo and comparable in efficacy to traditional NSAIDs (naproxen v. celecoxib and ibuprofen and diclofenac v. rofecoxib) in patients with hip and knee OA.¹¹⁷⁻¹²² They are both associated with a lower incidence of gastroduodenal ulcers than comparator NSAIDs in endoscopic studies.¹²³⁻¹²⁴ Two large randomised controlled trials with about 8 000 patients in each study showed that celecoxib and rofecoxib are both associated with a significantly lower risk for symptomatic and complicated gastroduodenal ulcers in patients with OA and RA who were not on aspirin.¹²⁵⁻¹²⁶ The COX-2-specific inhibitors do not have a clinically significant effect on bleeding time or platelet aggregation and are especially useful in the pre- and perioperative management of patients with OA.⁸⁰

Other adverse effects of traditional NSAIDs such as oedema, rise in blood pressure and impairment of renal function, are also seen with celecoxib and rofecoxib. Patients on warfarin therapy require careful monitoring and NSAIDs (including COX-2-specific inhibitors) should be avoided in patients with congestive heart failure and significant renal insufficiency.

An increased number of cardiovascular thrombotic events were reported in patients on rofecoxib in the VIGOR Study.¹²⁶ Patients who are prescribed low-dose aspirin for cardiovascular prophylaxis will need to continue taking it whether they are on traditional NSAIDs or COX-2-specific inhibitors.

The strategies for the management of patients with increased risk for gastrointestinal toxicity who require antiinflammatory medication include the use of COX-2-specific inhibitors, traditional NSAIDs combined with gastroprotective agents, intra-articular corticosteroids or intra-articular hyaluronan.

The use of gastroprotective agents is recommended in patients on conventional NSAIDs who are at high risk for upper gastrointestinal complications.¹²⁷ Misoprostol has been shown to reduce the incidence of gastrointestinal complications when used in a dose of 200 μ g 3 or 4 times daily, but diarrhoea and flatulence may be a problem in some patients.^{128,129} Proton pump inhibitors such as omeprazole have also been shown to be effective in preventing NSAID gastropathy, while H₂blockers are not as effective.¹³⁰⁻¹³¹

12.2.3 Topical creams and ointments

12.2.3.1 *Non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drug ointments.* Topical preparations of NSAIDs are widely used by patients with musculoskeletal symptoms including OA. A review of trials using topical NSAIDs has shown that they are effective in relieving symptoms in OA when compared with oral NSAIDs.¹³²⁻¹³⁵ Topical preparations should be tried when one or a few joints are involved or in patients in whom NSAIDs are contraindicated, who cannot tolerate them or who are reluctant to take them.

12.2.3.2 *Capsaicin*. Capsaicin is a naturally occurring alkyl vanillylamide from the fruits of plants of the capsicum genus. The use of topical capsaicin cream four times daily depletes the tissue reserves of substance P with a decreased pain signal. Substance P is a chemoattractant for neutrophils and monocytes, and stimulates synovial cells to produce prostaglandins and collagenase, which are mediators of joint inflammation in OA. The use of capsaicin in OA has been reviewed by Brandt and Bradley.¹³⁶ Capsaicin has been shown to be effective in providing pain relief when used alone¹³⁷ or as adjunctive therapy with analgesics or NSAIDs.^{138,139} Capsaicin should be considered for OA of the knees or hands, but has also been used at other sites. The patient must be warned of a local burning sensation initially. Capsaicin has to be used regularly to prevent the build up of substance P.

12.2.4 Intra-articular corticosteroid injections

The efficacy of intra-articular steroids in knee OA has been



recorded in many studies, which were reviewed by Ayral.⁸¹ Recent studies have demonstrated a significant short-term benefit of steroids over placebo, ranging from 1 to 4 weeks.¹⁴⁰⁻¹⁴⁴ The possible reasons for the difference between the short-term benefit reported in controlled studies and the sustained response by many patients in clinical practice has been addressed by Creamer.¹⁴⁵ They are that the dose of steroids used in the studies was less than usually used in clinical practice, patients often receive more than one injection while studies were restricted to a single injection, and there is a large placebo response, which varied from 36% to 86% in some studies.^{146,147}

Several studies of patients with knee OA failed to identify any predictors of response to intra-articular steroids apart from the possible presence of an effusion.¹⁴⁸⁻¹⁵⁰ The use of intraarticular steroids is recommended for the management of disease flares where pain is accompanied by effusion. A study of patients with hip OA suggested that patients with a purely atrophic radiographic pattern respond less well than those with a hypertrophic or mixed bone response.¹⁵¹

Injections of steroids should not be performed more than 3 or 4 times a year because of the risk of progressive damage to the cartilage by injection of weight-bearing joints. However recent studies suggest that the risk of cartilage degradation is minimal¹⁵²⁻¹⁵⁵ except in the presence of chronic effusions.¹⁵⁶

Studies of patients with inflammatory arthritis have shown that the duration and degree of response is significantly greater after a period of rest following an intra-articular steroid injection.^{157,158} Although the effect of post-injection rest has not been studied in OA, bed rest for at least 24 hours is recommended after lower limb injections, and the use of a rigid bandage or splint for injection of the first CMC joint or finger joints.^{\$1}

Some patients with OA may have pain arising from periarticular structures such as the ligament or capsulomeniscal junction. They have localised tender points which respond to infiltration of local steroids.¹⁵⁹

The side-effects of intra-articular steroids are sepsis, postinjection flares, atrophy of subcutaneous tissue, systemic effects such as facial flushing, and very rarely anaphylaxis.¹⁶⁰ The risk of sepsis is low, depending on the experience of the doctor, and was reported as 1/77 300 in a French study of 69 rheumatologists.¹⁶¹ Acute inflammation of the joint may develop within 6 - 12 hours after an injection, but it usually settles spontaneously within 1 - 3 days.¹⁶² However, an infection or crystal-associated arthritis should be considered if it persists. Atrophy of the skin and subcutaneous tissue and changes in pigmentation may occur in about 1% of patients.¹⁶³ Skin changes are most likely to occur with longer acting steroid preparations, injection of superficial joints or if there is extravasation or leakage into the soft tissues.

12.2.5 Newer therapies

$12.2.5.1\,Hy a luronic\ acid/hy a luron ans$

Hyaluronic acid (HA) is synthesised by synoviocytes, fibroblasts and chondrocytes and is a major constituent of the synovial fluid and articular cartilage. The concentration of HA is reduced in patients with OA. Viscosupplements of HA by intra-articular injection have been promoted to treat patients with OA by restoring the viscoelasticity of the synovial fluid. The use of HA has been the subject of many recent reviews.^{81,164-166}

Several clinical trials suggest that HA is superior to placebo¹⁶⁷ and comparable with NSAIDs¹⁶⁸ in patients with knee OA. It has also been reported to be of value in hip OA.¹⁶⁹ Hyaluronic acid is administered as a course of 3 or 5 weekly injections, depending on the preparation used. It has been considered to be useful for both pain reduction and functional improvement.⁴ Some patients may develop an acute arthritis or pseudoseptic reactions.

Relief of symptoms may last from 6 months to a year. It is of very little value in patients with severe OA and in patients with effusion. As HA is not superior to NSAIDs or intraarticular corticosteroids, it has been proposed as a therapeutic alternative in patients with moderate OA with little or no effusion who have failed to respond to non-pharmacological measures, analgesics or intra-articular steroids and who are either unable to tolerate NSAIDs or have contraindications to them.

Some patients may benefit from a repeat course of injections if symptoms recur. However, there is no conclusive evidence in humans to show that HA halts the progression of OA.¹⁶⁶

12.2.5.2 Glucosamine sulphate and chondroitin sulphate

Glucosamine sulphate and chondroitin sulphate are considered to have a beneficial effect on cartilage and are widely used in the management of OA, although their efficacy has not been proven.¹⁷⁰ They are postulated to increase the formation and regeneration of cartilage as occurs with naturally occurring glucosamine and chondroitin. Glucosamine is one of the principal substrates in the biosynthesis of glycosaminoglycans, proteoglycans and hyaluronidase. Glucosamine undergoes acetylation and is then sulphated into keratin sulphate, heparan sulphate and hyaluronan. Keratan sulphate and hyaluronate are necessary to maintain the structural and functional integrity of articular cartilage. They enable the articular cartilage to avidly bind water and absorb pressure.¹⁷⁰ Chondroitin sulphate is part of the proteoglycan molecule and contributes to the resilience of the cartilage together with collagen and non-collagenous glycoproteins.170

Studies of cultured human chondrocytes suggest that glucosamine sulphate might improve chondrocyte biosynthesis¹⁷¹ and inhibit enzymes that degrade cartilage.^{172, 173} However, there are no animal studies to show that ingested glucosamine sulphate and chrondroitin sulphate are incorporated into articular cartilage.¹⁷⁴



Recent prospective controlled studies have shown that glucosamine sulphate175 and chondroitin sulphate176 provide a small to moderate improvement in pain and function compared with placebo and provide pain relief comparable to NSAIDs. The 3-year prospective study with glucosamine also showed a disease-modifying effect with slowing of radiographic progression.¹⁷⁵ However, the finding of a diseasemodifying effect with preservation of cartilage is still controversial as the radiographic techniques used to assess knee OA in this study (standard antero-posterior knee X-ray) have been questioned as being unreliable as changes in the joint space width can be altered significantly by relief of joint pain.¹⁷⁷ The National Institute of Health is currently conducting a 3-year randomised controlled trial comparing glucosamine sulphate, chondroitin sulphate, a combination of these and celecoxib with a placebo.

12.2.5.3 Diacerhein

Diacerhein, a purified compound with an anthroquinonic structure, has been shown to have beneficial effects on the cartilage in animal models of OA.^{178,179} It differs from conventional NSAIDs and corticosteroids as it does not have any effect on cyclo-oxygenase but inhibits the effects of interleukin-1 (IL-1) on chondrocytes.¹⁸⁰ IL-1 plays an important role in the pathophysiology of OA and degradation of cartilage.

Diacerhein is effective in patients with hip OA.^{178,181,182} An 8-week double-blind, placebo-controlled study showed that diacerhein was as effective as tenoxicam in providing symptomatic relief but had a slower onset of action, usually about 6 weeks.¹⁷⁸ A survey of 207 patients with knee and hip OA showed that the addition of diacerhein to standard OA therapy produced a good or excellent response in 60% of patients compared with 26% of patients who received standard therapy alone.¹⁸¹ A recent 3-year prospective study showed that diacerhein may have a chondoprotective or structuremodifying effect in hip OA as there was a slowing of progression of joint space narrowing.¹⁸²

Diacerhein is not available in South Africa.

12.3 Surgery

Referral to a surgeon is necessary if patients require assessment for their condition, e.g. where the symptoms are not typical, and when they have failed to respond to non-pharmacological and pharmacological measures.

- Arthroscopy. Arthroscopy and joint lavage is of value in patients with mild to moderate OA of the knee.
- Joint replacement surgery. Hip and knee arthroplasty produces excellent results and should be considered in patients who have severe symptoms and disability despite adequate non-pharmacological and pharmacological measures.

• Other surgery. Patients with OA of the first CMC joint or first MTP joint may require surgery such as fusion of these joints.

12.4 Management of OA at specific sites

The principles of management and role of the various nonpharmacological, pharmacological and surgical measures are discussed above.

This section will emphasise a few measures that need to be considered for specific sites.

12.4.1 Management of OA of the hips

12.4.1.1 Non-pharmacological therapy

The goal of an exercise programme is to maintain at least 30° of flexion and full extension of the hip as well as to strengthen the hip abductors and extensors.

OA of the hip commonly results in decreased range of motion, particularly internal rotation and extension. Reduced hip range of motion is associated with decreased walking speed.

The other critical requirement for reduction of impact loading on the joint cartilage is adequately conditioned muscle mass. It is necessary to include muscular conditioning in the form of concentric and eccentric strength and endurance at functional speeds.

Patients are advised to commence with non-weight-bearing or non-impact weight-bearing exercises, e.g. bicycle, rowing machine, health walker or aquatic exercises for the initial aerobic exercise period when pain and joint vulnerability limit weight-bearing exercises. They can later proceed to weightbearing activities, e.g. walking, as safety and tolerance permit, and avoid steep gradients.

Aerobic activity for persons with OA includes range-ofmotion and strengthening exercises as warm-up activities in a gradually progressive aerobic walking programme. The patient must at all times walk at a speed that does not produce increased pain at the time of the activity or afterwards.

A walking aid may be of value, depending on the severity of the symptoms and disability.

12.4.1.2 Pharmacological therapy — as above

Diacerhein has potential for structure-modifying effect and requires further evaluation.

12.4.1.3 Surgical treatment

Patients with severe symptomatic OA who have pain that has not adequately responded to medical and non-pharmacological methods should be referred for surgical opinion. Total joint arthroplasty provides marked pain relief and functional improvement in most patients with OA of the hip.



12.4.2 Management of OA of the knee

Periarticular disorders such as anserine and infrapatellar or prepatellar bursitis must be excluded. The hip must always be examined as referred pain from the hip to the knee and vice versa is well described.

12.4.2.1 Non-pharmacological therapy

Patients with patello-femoral OA may get relief by taping the patella on the medial side. A lightweight knee brace may be of benefit in patients with tibio-femoral disease, particularly with lateral instability.

The principles of exercise therapy for the knee are similar to those for the hip. The goal of exercise therapy is to maintain a flexion range of 90° which is required for getting up from a chair.

Conditioning exercises have been found to be feasible and effective in OA of the knee. The strengthening of the quadriceps muscles with either isometric, isotonic or resistive exercises is associated with significant improvement in quadriceps strength, knee pain and function. Weight reduction and the use of a walking aid must be considered where appropriate.

12.4.2.2 Pharmacological therapy

The role of glucosamine as a structure modifying agent requires further evaluation and the results of the National Institute of Health study are awaited.

12.4.2.3 Surgery

Arthroscopic joint lavage and conservative debridement is worth considering for non-end-stage disease that has not responded to comprehensive conventional medical management. Little advantage can be expected in patients with advanced disease. Therapeutic effects of lavage in OA could derive from several mechanisms, the most likely being the removal of potentially phlogistic cartilage fragments.

High tibial osteotomy for early medial compartment OA of the knee has been shown to produce satisfactory results in 85% of knees, at 6-year follow-up.¹⁸³ This operation is indicated in patients under 60 years of age. Obesity is a relative contraindication.

Knee replacement gives excellent results in the end-stage osteoarthritic knee.

12.4.3 OA of the small hand joints

12.4.3.1 Clinical assessment

Typically, PIP and DIP OA becomes symptomatic in the 5th decade. It may be clinically difficult to distinguish from RA in the early stages, but the characteristic joint distribution should point to the correct diagnosis. RA seldom involves the DIP joints. Later, typical radiological changes of joint space narrowing and osteophytes are seen.

The natural course of PIP and DIP disease is characterised by pain in the 5th decade, stabilising in the 6th decade and a relatively painless 7th decade, but with finger deformities.

OA of the CMC joint of the thumb typically starts with an aching in the joint with exacerbation after straining the joint, e.g. with a tight gripping action. Later almost continual pain is encountered, and in advanced disease loss of the web space is seen.

12.4.3.2 Non-pharmacological therapy

Non-pharmacological therapy requires the patient to avoid mechanically overloading the joint, e.g. with tight gripping actions or carrying heavy objects with the fingers such as a heavy shopping basket. The use of a splint may also provide symptomatic relief.

12.4.3.3 Pharmacological treatment

Intra-articular corticosteroids can be very effective at the CMC joint of the thumb but if more than 3 injections per year are required, surgery should be considered. Intra-articular injections of the PIP and DIP joints may be considered but are often technically difficult due to the osteophytes surrounding the joint line.

Surgery to the DIP and PIP joints has been disappointing.

13. Disclaimer

This national clinical guideline is for reference and education only and is not intended to be a substitute for the advice of the appropriate health care professional or for independent research and judgement. SAMA relies on the source of the national clinical guideline to provide updates and to notify us if the guideline protocol becomes outdated. SAMA accepts no responsibility or liability arising from any information contained in or any error in or omission from the protocol or from the use of any information contained in it.

14. References

- Hochberg MC, Altman RD, Brandt KD, et al. Guidelines for the medical management of osteoarthritis. Part 1. Osteoarthritis of the hip. Arthritis Rheum 1995; 38: 1535-1540.
- Hochberg MC, Altman RD, Brandt KD, et al. Guidelines for the medical management of osteoarthritis. Part 11. Osteoarthritis of the knee. Arthritis Rheum 1995, 38: 1541-1546.
- Altman RD, Hochberg MC, Moskowitz RW, Schnitzer TD. Recommendations for the medical management of osteoarthritis of the hip and knee. 2000 Update. American College of Rheumatology. Subcommittee on Osteoarthritis Guidelines. Arthritis Rheum 2000; 43: 1905-1915.
- Pendleton A, Arden N, Dougados M, et al. EULAR recommendations for the management of knee osteoarthritis: report of a task force of the Standing Committee for International Clinical studies Including Therapeutic Trials (ESCISIT). Ann Rheum Dis 2000; 59: 936-944.
- Keuttner K, Goldberg VM, eds. Osteoarthritic Disorders 1995. Rosemont: American Academy of Orthopedic Surgeons, 1995.
- Altman RD, Alarcon G, Appelrouth D, et al. The American College of Rheumatology criteria for the classification and reporting of osteoarthritis of the hip. Arthritis Rheum 1991; 34: 505 -514.
- Altman RD, Asch E, Bloch D, et al. Development of criteria for the classification and reporting of osteoarthritis: classification of osteoarthritis of the knee. Diagnostic and Therapeutic Committee of the American Rheumatism Association. Arthritis Rheum 1986; 29: 1039-1049.
- Altman RD, Alarcon C, Appelrouth D, et al. The American College of Rheumatology criteria for the classification and reporting of osteoarthritis of the hand. Arthritis Rheum 1990; 33:





1601-1610.

- Silman AJ, Hochberg MC. Epidemiology of the Rheumatic Diseases. Oxford: Oxford University Press, 1993.
- Felson DT. Epidemiology of osteoarthritis. In: Brandt KD, Doherty M, Lohmander LS, eds. Osteoarthritis. New York: Oxford University Press, 1998.
- Van Saase JL, Van Romunde LK, Cats A, Vandenbroucke JP, Valkenburg HA. Epidemiology of osteoarthritis: Zoetermeer survey. Comparison of radiological osteoarthritis in a Dutch population with that in 10 other populations. *Ann Rheum Dis* 1989; 48: 271-280.
- Felson DT, Naimark A, Anderson J, Kazis L, Castelli W, Meenan RF. The prevalence of knee osteoarthritis in the elderly. The Framingham Osteoarthritis Study. Arthritis Rheum 1987; 30: 914-918.
- McAlindon TE, Snow S, Cooper C, Dieppe PA. Radiographic patterns of osteoarthritis of the knee joint in the community: the importance of the patellofemoral joint. *Ann Rheum Dis* 1992; 51: 844-849.
- Lawrence JS, Bremmer JM, Bier F. Osteo-arthrosis. Prevalence in the population and relationship between symptoms and x-ray changes. Ann Rheum Dis 1966; 25: 1-24.
- Brandt KD, Mankin HJ, Shulman LE. Workshop on etiopathogenesis of osteoarthritis. J Rheumatol 1986; 13: 1126-1160.
- Doherty M, Jones A, Cawston TE. Osteoarthritis. In: Maddison PJ, Isenberg DA, Woo P, Glass DN, eds. Oxford Textbook of Rheumatology. New York: Oxford University Press, 1998.
- Brandt KD. Osteoarthritis. In: Fauci AS, ed. Harrison's Principles of Internal Medicine. 14th ed. New York: McGraw Hill, 1998.
- Sharma L. Propioceptive impairment in knee osteoarthritis. *Rheum Dis Clin North Am* 1999; 25: 299-314.
- Nevitt MC, Cummings SR, Lane NE, Genant HK, Pressman AR. Current use of oral estrogen is associated with a decreased prevalence of radiographic hip OA in elderly white women. *Arthritis Rheum* 1994; 37: Suppl, S212.
- Hannan MT, Felson DT, Anderson JJ, Naimark A, Kannel WB. Estrogen use and radiographic osteoarthritis OA of the knee in women. The Framingham Osteoarthritis Study. *Arthritis Rheum* 1990; 33: 525-532.
- Samanta A, Jones A, Regan M, Wilson S, Doherty M. Is osteoarthritis in women affected by hormonal changes or smoking. Br J Rheumatol 1993; 32: 366-370.
- Wolfe F, Altman R, Hochberg M, Lane N, Luggan M, Sharp J. Postmenopausal estrogen therapy is associated with improved radiographic scores in OA and RA. Arthritis Rheum 1990; 37: suppl, S231.
- Solomon L, Beighton P, Lawrence, GS. Osteoarthrosis in a rural South African Negro population. Ann Rheum Dis 1976; 35: 274-278.
- 24. Fellingham SA, Elphinstone CD, Wittman W. Mseleni joint disease: background and prevalence. *S Afr Med J* 1973; **47**: 2173-2180.
- Solomon L, McLaren P, Irwig L, et al. Distinct type of hip disorder in Mseleni joint disease. S Afr Med J 1986; 69: 15-17.
- Lubbe AM, Elphinstone CD, Fellingham SA. Mseleni joint disease: food and water supplies. S Afr Med J 1973; 47: 2225-2233.
- Anderson JJ, Felson DT. Factors associated with osteoarthritis of the knee in the first National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey (NHANES 1). *Am J Epidemiol* 1988; **128**: 179-189.
 Felson DT, Anderson JJ, Naimark A, Walker AM, Meenan RF. Obesity and knee osteoarthritis.
- Felson DT, Zhang X, Anthony JM, Naimark A, Matter AM, Metrian A. Obesity and Kite Osteoa units The Framingham Study. Ann Intern Med 1988; 109: 18-24.
 Felson DT, Zhang Y, Anthony JM, Naimark A, Anderson JI, Weight loss reduces the risk for
- Felson DT, Zhang Y, Anthony JM, Naimark A, Anderson JJ. Weight loss reduces the risk for symptomatic knee OA in women. The Framingham Study. *Ann Intern Med* 1992; **116**: 535-539.
 Williams RA, Foulsham BM. Weight reduction in osteoarthritis using phentermine. *Practitioner* 1981: 225: 231-232.
- Williams CJ, Jimenez SA. Heredity, genes and osteoarthritis. *Rheum Dis Clin North Am* 1993; 19: 523-543.
- 32. Radin EL. Mechanical aspects of osteoarthritis. Bull Rheum Dis 1976; 26: 862-865.
- Dequeker J, Boonen S, Aerssens J, Westhovens R. Inverse relationship osteoarthritisosteoporosis: What is the evidence? What are the consequences? Br J Rheumatol 1996; 35: 813-818.
- Hart DJ, Mootoosamy L, Doyle DV, Spectro TD. The relationship between steoarthritis and osteoporosis in the general population: the Chingford study. Ann Rheum Dis 1994; 53: 158-162.
- Gevers G, Dequeker J, Martens M, et al. Biochemical characteristics of iliac crest bone in elderly women according to osteoarthritis grade at the hand joints. J Rheumatol 1989; 16: 660-663.
- Dequeker J, Goris P, Utterhoeven R. Osteoporosis and osteoarthritis (osteoarthrosis): anthropometric distinctions. JAMA 1983; 249: 1448-1451.
- Felson DT, Zhang Y. An update on the epidemiology of knee and hip osteoarthritis with a view to prevention. Arthritis Rheum 1998; 41: 1343-1355.
- Tiku ML, Liesch JB, Robertson FM. Production of hydrogen peroxide by rabbit articular chondrocytes. J Immunol 1990; 145: 690-696.
- McAlindon TE, Jacques P, Zhang Y, et al. Do antioxidant micronutrients protect the development and progression of knee osetoarthritis. Arthritis Rheum 1996; 39: 648-656.
- McAlindon TE, Felson DT, Zhang Y, et al. Relation of dietary intake and serum levels of vitamin D to progression of osteoarthritis of the knee among participants in the Framingham Study. Ann Intern Med 1996; 125: 353-359.
- Lewkonia RM. Does generalised articular hypermobility predispose to generalised osteoarthritis? Clin Exp Rheumatol 1986; 4: 115-119.
- 42. Lawrence JS. Rheumatism in cotton operatives. Br J Industr Med 1961; **304:** 1269-1272.
- Hadler NM, Gillings DB, Imbus R, et al. Hand structure and function in an industrial setting. Arthritis Rheum 1978; 21: 210-220.
 Croft P, Coggon D, Cruddas M, Cooper C. Osteoarthritis of the hip: an occupational disease
- in farmers. *BMJ* 1992; 304: 1269-1272.
- Cooper C, McAlindon T, Coggon D, Egger P, Dieppe P. Occupational activity and osteoarthritis of the knee. Ann Rheum Dis 1994; 53: 90-93.

- Felson DT, Hannan MT, Naimark A, et al. Occupational physical demands, knee bending and knee osteoarthritis: results from the Framingham Study. J Rheumatol 1991; 18: 1587-1592.
- Schouten JS, De Bie RA, Swaen G. An update on the relationship between occupational factors and osteoarthritis of the hip and knee. *Curr Opin Rheumatol* 2002; 14: 89-92.
 Lindberg H, Ross H, Gadsell P. Prevalence of coxarthrosis in former soccer plavers: 286
- Lindberg H, Ross H, Gadsell P. Prevalence of coxarthrosis in former soccer players: 286 players compared to matched controls. *Acta Orthop Scand* 1993, 64: 165-167.
- Ghosh P. Articular cartilage: what it is, why it fails in osteoarthritis, and what can be done about it. Arthritis Care Res 1988; 1: 211-221.
- Hoaglund FT, Yau AC, Wong WI. Osteoarthritis of the hip and other joints in Southern Chinese in Hong Kong. J Bone Joint Surg 1973; 55A: 545-547.
- Yelin E. The economics of osteoarthritis. In: Brandt KD, Doherty M, Lohmander LS, eds. Osteoarthritis. New York: Oxford University Press, 1998.
- Rice D. Estimating the Cost of Illness. (Health Economics Series, 1966, No 6). National Center for Health Statistics, 1966.
- Rice D. Cost of musculoskeletal conditions. In: Pramer A, Furner S, Rice D, eds. *Musculoskeletal Conditions in the US*. Chicago: American Academy of Orthopaedics, 1992.
 Gabriel S, Crowson C, O'Fallon W. Costs of osteoarthritis: estimates from a geographically
- defined population. J Rheumatol 1995; 22: suppl 43: 23-25.
- Doherty M, Dougados M. Osteoarthritis: Current treatment strategies. Best Pract Res Clin Rheumatol 2001; 15: 517-656.
- Doherty M, Dougados M. Evidence-based management of osteoarthritis: practical issues relating to the data. *Best Pract Res Clin Rheumatol* 2001; 15: 517-525.
- Barlow J. How to use education as an intervention in osteoarthritis. Best Pract Res Clin Rheumatol 2001; 15: 545-558.
- O'Reilly S, Doherty M. Lifestyle changes in the management of osteoarthritis. *Best Pract Res Clin Rheumatol* 2001; **15**: 559-568.
 Hurley M, Walsh N, Physical, functional and other non-pharmacological intervention for
- osteoarthritis. Best Pract Res Clin Rheumatol 2001; 15: 569-581.
- Cronan TA, Hay M, Groessl E, *et al*. The effects of social support and education on health care costs after three years. *Arthritis Care Res* 1998; 11: 326-334.
 Silman AJ, Hochberg MC. *Epidemiology of the Rheumatic Diseases*. Oxford: Oxford University
- Press, 1993. 62. Felson DT, Zhang Y, Hannan MT *et al.* Risk factors for incident radiographic knee
- Felson DT, Zhang Y, Hannan MT et al. Risk factors for incident radiographic knee osteoarthritis in the elderly — the Framingham Study. Arthritis Rheum 1997; 40: 728-733.
 Construct TD, List DE, Deel, PU, Heidensen de Listen elderlistic interesting in the elderlistic interesting in the end of t
- Spector TD, Hart DJ, Doyle DV. Incidence and progression of osteoarthritis in women with unilateral knee disease in the general population: the effect of obesity. *Ann Rheum Dis* 1994; 53: 565-568.
- Messier SP, Loesser RF, Mitchell MN, et al. Exercise and weight loss in obese older adults with knee osteoarthritis: a preliminary study. J Am Geriatr Soc 2000; 48: 1062-1072.
- Huang MH, Chen CH, Chen TW et al. The effects of weight reduction on the rehabilitation of patients with knee osteoarthritis and obesity. Arthritis Care Res 2000; 13: 398-405.
- 66. Toda Y, Toda T, Takemura S, Wada T, Morimoto T, Ogawa R. Change in body fat, but not body weight or metabolic correlates of obesity, is related to symptomatic relief in obese patients with knee osteoarthritis after a weight control program. J Rheumatol 1998; 25: 2181-2186.
- Slemenda C, Brandt KD, Heilman DK, et al. Quadriceps weakness and osteoarthritis of the knee. Ann Intern Med 1997; 127: 97-104.
- McAlindon TE, Cooper C, Kirwan JR, Dieppe PA. Determinants of disability in osteoarthritis of the knees. Ann Rheum Dis 1993; 52: 258-262.
- O'Reilly SC, Jones A, Muir KR, Doherty M. Quadriceps weakness in knee osteoarthritis (OA): the effect on pain and disability. *Ann Rheum Dis* 1998; 57: 588-594.
- Hurley MV. The role of muscle weakness in the pathogenesis of osteoarthritis. *Rheum Dis Clin* 1999; 25: 283-299.
- Minor MA, Hewett JE, Webel RR, et al. Efficacy of physical conditioning exercises in patients with rheumatoid and osteoarthritis. Arthritis Rheum 1989; 32: 1397-1405.
- Effinfer WH, Burns R, Messier SP, et al. A randomised trial comparing aerobic exercise and resistance with a health education program in older adults with knee osteoarthritis. JAMA 1997; 277: 25-30.
- Van Barr ME, Assendelft WJ, Dekker J, et al. Effectiveness of exercise therapy in patients with osteoarthritis of the hip or knee: a systematic review of randomised controlled trials. Arthritis Rheum 1999; 42: 1361-1369.
- Minor MA. Exercise in the treatment of osteoarthritis. *Rheum Dis Clin North Am* 1990; 25: 397-415.
- Cushnaghan J, McCarthy C, Dieppe P. Taping the patella medially: a new treatment for osteoarthritis of the knee joint? *BMJ* 1994; 308: 753-755.
- Quilty B, Tucker M, Dieppe P. Patello-Femoral Joint Disease Disability, Quadriceps Dysfunction and Response to Physiotherapy. (NHS National R & D Programme, Physical and Complex Disabilities. 1998 Report No. PCD / A1 / 123).
- Kirkley AEA. The effect of bracing on varus gonarthrosis. J Bone Joint Surg 1999; 81-A: 539-548.
- Hewett T, Noyes F, Barber-Westin S, Heckman T. Decrease in knee joint pain and increase in function in patients with medial compartment arthrosis: a prospective analysis of valgus bracing. Orthopaedics 1998; 21: 131-138.
- Keating E, Fans P, Ritter M, Kane J. Use of the lateral heel wedges in the treatment of medial osteoarthritis of the knee. *Orthopaedic Reviews* 1993; 12: 921-924.
 Hochberg M, Dougados M, Pharmacological therapy of osteoarthritis. *Best Pract Res Clin*
- Hochberg M, Dougados M. Pharmacological therapy of osteoarthritis. *Best Pract Res Clin Rheumatol* 2001; 15: 583-593.
 Ayral X. Injections in the treatment of osteoarthritis. *Best Pract Res Clin Rheumatol* 2001; 15:
- Ayrar A. Injections in the reactinent of osteoarthritis. *Best Pract Res Clin Kneumatol* 2001, 13: 609-626.
 Hauselmann HJ. Nutripharmaceuticals for osteoarthritis. *Best Pract Res Clin Rheumatol* 2001;
- Tradeemann 11, Ventiphermaceducias for Oscoveruntis. Desi Fractices Christian Research 11, 15: 595-607.
 Towheed TE, Hochberg MC. A systematic review of randomized controlled trials of
- Towheed TE, Hochberg MC. A systematic review of randomized controlled trials of pharmacological therapy in patients with osteoarthritis of the knee. Semin Arthritis Rheum



1997; 27: 755-770.

- Bradley JD, Brandt KD, Katz BP, Kalasinski LA, Ryan SI. Comparison of an antiinflammatory dose of ibuprofen, an analgesic dose of ibuprofen, and acetaminophen in the treatment of patients with osteoarthritis of the knee. N Engl J Med 1991; 325: 87-91.
- Williams HJ, Ward JR, Egger MJ, et al. Comparison of naproxen and acetaminophen in a twoyear study of treatment of osteoarthritis of the knee. Arthritis Rheum 1993; 36: 1196-1206.
- Eccles M, Freemantle N, Mason J, for the North of England Non-Steroidal Anti-Inflammatory Drug Guideline Development Group. North of England Evidence Based Guideline Development Project: summary guideline for non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs versus basic analgesia in treating the pain of degenerative arthritis. *BMJ* 1998; 317: 526-530.
- Schlodt FV, Rochling FA, Casey DL, Lee WM. Acetaminophen toxicity in an urban country hospital. N Engl J Med 1997; 337: 1112-1117.
 Whitcomb DC. Block GD. Association of acetaminophen hepatotoxicity with fasting and
- ethanol use. *JAMA* 1994; **273**: 1845-1850. 89. Hyiek EM, Heiman H, Skates SJ, Sheehan MA, Singer DE. Acetaminophen and other risk factors for excessive warfarin anticoagulation. *JAMA* 1998; **279**: 657-662.
- factors for excessive warfarin anticoagulation. JAMA 1998; 279: 657-662.90. Fitzmaurice DA, Murray JA. Potentiation of anticoagulant effect of warfarin. Poslgrad Med J
- Henrich WL, Agodaoa LE, Barret B, et al. Analgesics and the kidney: Summary and recommendations to the Scientific Advisory Board of the National Kidney Foundation from an ad hoc committee of the National Kidney Foundation. Am J Kidney Dis 1996; 27: 162-165.
- Garcia Rodriguez LA, Hernandez-Diaz S. The relative risk of upper gastrointestinal complications among users of acetaminophen and non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs. *Epidemiology* 2001; 12: 570-576.
- Kjaersgaard-Andersen P, Nafei A, Skov O, et al. Codeine plus paracetamol versus paracetamol in longer-term treatment of chronic pain due to osteoarthritis of the hip: a randomised, double-blind, multi-centre study. Pain 1990; 43: 309-318.
- Boissier C, Perpoint B, Laporte-Simitsidis S, *et al.* Acceptability and efficacy of two associations of paracetamol with a central analgesic (dextropropoxyphene or codeine): comparison in osteoarthritis. *J Clin Pharmacol* 1992; 32: 990-995.
- Dalgin P, and the TPS-OA Study Group. Comparison of tramadol and ibuprofen for the chronic pain of osteoarthritis (abstract). Arthritis Rheum 1997; 40: suppl 9, 586.
- Roth SH. Efficacy and safety of tramadol HCI in breakthrough musculoskeletal pain attributed to osteoarthritis. J Rheumatol 1998; 25: 1358-1363.
- Shamoon M, Hochberg MC. The role of acetaminophen in the management of patients with osteoarthritis. Am J Med 2001; 110: 46S-49S.
- Altman RD, IAP Study Group. Ibuprofen, acetaminophen and placebo in osteoarthritis of the knee: a six day double-blind study (abstract). Arthritis Rheum 1999; 42: suppl 9, S403.
- Pincus T, Callahan LF, Wolfe F, et al. Arthrotec compared to acetaminophen: a clinical trial in patients with osteoarthritis of the hip or knee (abstract). Arthritis Rheum 1999; 42: suppl 9, S404.
- Wolfe F, Zhao S, Lane N. Preference to non steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs over acetaminophen by rheumatic disease patients: a survey of 1,799 patients with osteoarthritis, rheumatoid arthritis, and fibromyalgia. Arthritis Rheum 2000; 43: 378-385.
- 101. Pincus T, Swearingen C, Cummins P, Callahan LF. Preference for non-steroidal antiinflammatory drugs versus acetaminophen and concomitant use of both types of drugs in patients with osteoarthritis. J Rheumatol 2000; 27: 1020-1027.
- Vane JR. Inhibition of prostaglandin synthesis as a mechanism of action for the aspirin-like drugs. Nature 1971; 231: 235-239.
- 103. Fu JY, Masferrer JL, Seibert K, Raz A, Needleman P. The induction and suppression of prostaglandin H2 synthase (cyclo-oxygenase) in human monocytes. J Biol Chem 1990; 215: 16737-16740.
- Ayral LJ, Lipsky PE, Brooks P, Abramson SB, Simon LS, Vande Putte LBA. Basic biology and clinical application of specific cyclo-oxygenase - 2 inhibitors. Arthritis Rheum 2000; 43: 4-13.
- 105. Watson MC, Brookes ST, Kirwan JR, Faulkner A. Non-aspirin, non-steroidal antiinflammatory drugs for osteoarthritis of the knee (Cochrane Review). In: *The Cochrane Library*. Issue 1, 2000. Oxford: Update Software, 2000.
- 106. Towheed T, Shea B, Wells G, Hochberg M. Analgesia and non-aspirin, non-steroidal antiinflammatory drugs for osteoarthritis of the hip (Cochrane Review). In: *The Cochrane Library*. Issue 1, 2000. Oxford: Update Software, 2000.
- 107. Gotzsche PC. Non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs. BMJ 2000; 320: 1058-1061.
- Scholes Dstergachis A, Penna PM. Non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drug discontinuation in patients with osteoarthritis. J Rheumatol 1995; 22: 708-712.
- Griffin MR, Ray WA, Schaffner W. Non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drug use and death from peptic ulcer in elderly persons. Ann Intern Med 1988; 109: 359-363.
- Griffin MR, Piper JM, Daugherty JR, Snowden M, Ray WA. Non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drug use and increased risk for peptic ulcer disease in elderly persons. *Ann Intern Med* 1991; 115: 787-796.
- Smalley WE, Griffin MR. The risks and costs of upper gastro-intestinal disease attributable to NSAIDS. Gastroenterol Clin North Am 1996; 25: 373-396.
- Gabriel SE, Jaakkimainen L, Bombardier C. Risk for serious gastrointestinal complications related to use of non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs: a meta-analysis. *Ann Intern Med* 1991; 115: 787-796.
- Simons LS, Hatoum HT, Bittman RM, Archambault WT, Polisson RP. Risk factors for serious non-steroidal-induced gastrointestinal complications: regression analysis of the MUCOSA Trial. Fam Med 1996; 28: 204-210.
- 114. Lanza FL, and the Members of the Ad Hoc Committee on Practice Parameters of the American College of Gastroenetrology. A guideline for the treatment and prevention of NSAID-induced ulcers. Am J Gastroenterol 1998; 93: 2037-2046.
- Hernandez-Diaz S, Garcia Rodriguez LA. Epidemiological assessment of the safety of conventional non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs. Am J Med 2001; 110: 20S-27S.
- Nielsen GL, Sorensen HT, Larsen H, Pedersen L. Risk of adverse birth outcome and miscarriage in pregnant users of non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs: population based observational study and case-control study. *BMJ* 2001; 322: 266-270.

- 117. Simon LS, Lanza FL, Lipsky PE, et al. Preliminary study of the safety and efficacy of SC-58365, a novel cyclo-oxygenase 2 inhibitor. Arthritis Rheum 1998; 41: 1591-1602.
- Celecoxib for arthritis. *Med Lett Drugs Ther* 1999; **41**: 11-12.
 Bensen WG, Flechter JJ, McMillen JI, *et al.* Treatment of osteoarthritis with a celecoxib, a
- Licker W., Schnitzer TJ, McIlwain H, et al. Effect of specific COX-2 inhibitor: a rotowarking of the specific COX-2 inhibitor.
- of the knee: a 6 week double-blind, placebo controlled pilot study of rofecoxib. J Rheumatol 1999; 26: 2438-2447.
- 121. Saag K, Van der Heijde D, Fisher C, et al. Rofecoxib, a new cyclo-oxygenase-2 inhibitor, shows sustained efficacy, comparable with other non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs: a 6week and a 1-year trial in patients with osteoarthritis. Arch Fam Med 2000; 9: 1124-1134.
- Day R, Morrison B, Luza A, et al. A randomised trial of the efficacy and tolerability of the COX-2 inhibitor rofecoxib vx ibuprofen in patients with osteoarthritis. Arch Intern Med 2000; 160: 1781-1787.
- Simon LS, Weaver AL, Graham DY, et al. Anti-inflammatory and upper gastrointestinal effects of celecoxib in rheumatoid arthritis: a randomised controlled trial. JAMA 1999; 282: 1921-1928.
- 124. Laine L, Harper S, Simon T, et al. A randomised trial comparing the effect of rofecoxib, a cyclo-oxygenase 2-specific inhibitor, with that of ibuprofen on the gastroduodenal mucosa of patients with osteoarthritis. Rofecoxib Osteoarthritis Endoscopy Study Group. *Gastroenterology* 1999; **117**: 776-783.
- Silverstein FE, Faich G, Goldstein JL, et al. Gastrointestinal toxicity with celecoxib vx nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drugs for osteoarthritis and rheumatoid arthritis. JAMA 2000; 284: 1247-1255.
- Bombardier C, Laine L, Reicin, et al. Comparison of upper gastrointestinal toxicity of rofecoxib and naproxen in patients with rheumatoid arthritis. N Engl J Med 2000; 343: 1520-1528.
- 127. Lanza FL, and Members of the Ad Hoc Committee on Practice Parameters of the American College of Gastroenterology. A guideline for the treatment and prevention of NSAIDinduced lucers. Am J Gastroenterol 1998; 93: 2037-2046.
- 128. Silverstein FE, Graham DY, Senior JR, et al. Misoprostol reduces serious gastrointestinal complications in patients with rheumatoid arthritis receiving non-steroidal antiinflammatory drugs: a randomised double- blind placebo-controlled trial. Ann Intern Med 1995; 123: 241-249.
- 129. Raskin JB, White RH, Jackson JE, et al. Misoprostol dosage in the prevention of nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drug-induced gastric and duodenal ulcers: a comparison of three regimens. Ann Intern Med 1995; 123: 344-350.
- Ekstrom P, Carling L, Wetterhus S, et al. Prevention of peptic ulcer and dyspeptic symptoms with omeprazole in patients receiving continuous non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drug therapy: a Nordic multicentre study. Scand J Gastroenterol 1996; 31: 753-758.
- Yeomans NE, Tulassay Z, Juhasz L, et al. A comparison of omeprazole with ranitidine for ulcers associated with non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drug therapy. N Engl J Med 1998; 338: 719-726.
- Doherty M, Jones A. Topical NSAIDS. In: Brandt KD, Doherty M, Lohmander LS, eds. Osteoarthritis. New York: Oxford University Press, 1998.
- Dickson DJ. A double-blind evaluation of topical piroxicam gel with oral ibuprofen in osteoathritis of the knee. Curr Ther Res 1991; 49: 199-207.
- Rothacker D, Difiglio C, Lee I. A clinical trial of 10% trolamine salicylate in osteoarthritis. Curr Ther Res 1994; 55: 584-597.
- 135. Kageyama T. A double- blind placebo controlled multicenter study of piroxicam 0.5% gel in osteoarthritis of the knee. Eur J Rheumatol Inflamm 1987; 8: 114-115.
- Brandt KD, Bradley JD. Topical capsaicin cream. In: Brandt KD, Doherty M, Lohmander LS, eds. Osteoarthritis. New York: Oxford University Press, 1998.
- Altman RD, Aven A, Holmburg CP, et al. Capsaicin cream 0.025% as monotherapy for osteoarthritis: a double-blind study. Semin Arthritris Rheum 1994; 23: 25-33.
- Deal CI, Schnitzer TJ, Lipstein E, et al. Treatment of arthritis with topical capsaicin: a doubleblind trial. Clin Ther 1991; 13: 383.
- McCarthy GM, McCarty DJ. Effect of topical capsaicin in the therapy of painful osteoarthritis of the hands. J Rheumatol 1992; 19: 604.
- Friedman DM, Moore ME. The efficacy of intra-articular steroids in osteoarthritis: a double blind study. J Rheumatol 1980; 7: 850-856.
- Dieppe PA, Sathapatayavongs B, Jones HE, et al. Intra-articular steroids in osteoarthritis. Rheumatol Rehabil 1980; 19: 212-217.
- 142. Gaffney K, Ledingham J, Perry JD. Intra-articular triamcinolone hexacetonide in knee osteoarthritis: factors influencing the clinical response. Ann Rheum Dis 1995; 54: 379-381
- Jones A, Doherty M. Intra-articular corticosteroids are effective in osteoarthritis but there are no clinical predictors of response. Ann Rheum Dis 1996; 55: 475-482.
- 144. Ravaud P, Moulinier L, Giradeau B, et al. Effects of joint lavage and steroid injections in patients with osteoarthritis of the knee. Arthritis Rheum 1999; 42: 475-482.
- 145. Creamer P. Intra-articular corticosteroid treatment in osteoarthritis. Curr Opin Rheumatol 1999; 11: 417-421.
- Miller JH, White J, Norton TH. The value of intra-articular injections in osteoarthritis of the knee. J Bone Joint Surg 1958; 4013: 636-643.
- 147. Wright V, Chandler GN, Morison RA, Hartfall SJ. Intra-articular therapy in osteo-arthritis. Comparison of hydrocortisone acetate and hydrocortisone tertiary-butylacetate. Ann Rheum Dis 1960; 19: 257-261.
- 148. Friedman DM, Moore ME. The efficacy of intraarticular steroids in osteoarthritis: a double blind study. J Rheumatol 1980; 7: 850-856.
- Gaffney K, Ledingham J, Perry JD. Intra-articular triamcinolone hexacetonide in knee osteoarthritis: factors influencing the clinical response. Ann Rheum Dis 1995; 54: 379-381.
- Jones A, Doherty M. Intra-articular corticosteroids are effective in osteoarthritis but there are no clinical predictors of response. *Ann Rheum Dis* 1996; 55: 829-832.
- 151. Plant MJ, Borg AA, Dziedzic K, et al. Radiographic patterns and response to corticosteroid



hip injection. Ann Rheum Dis 1997; 56: 476-480.

- Sparling M, Malleson P, Wood B. Petty R. Radiographic follow-up of joints injected with triamcinolone hexacetonide for the management of childhood arthritis. *Arthritis Rheum* 1990; 33: 821-826.
- Roberts WN, Babcock EA, Breitbach SA, et al. Corticosteroid injection in rheumatoid arthritis does not increase rate of total joint arthroplasty. J Rheumatol 1996; 23: 1001-1004.
- Balch HW, Gibson JM, El-Ghobarey AF, et al. Repeated corticosteroid injections into knee joints. Rheumatol Rehabil 1997; 16: 137-140.
- Raynault JP, Buckland-Wright C, Tremblay JL, et al. Clinical trials: impact of IA steroid injections on the progression of knee osteoarthritis. Osteoarthritis Cartilage 2000; 8: suppl A, S16.
- Dougados M, Gueguen A, Nguyen M, et al. Longitudinal radiological evaluation of osteoarthritis of the knee. J. Rheumatol 1992; 19: 378-384.
- Neustadt DH. Intra-articular therapy for rheumatoid synovitis of the knee: effects of the postinjection rest regimen. *Clinical Rheumatology in Practice* 1985; 3: 65-68.
- Chakravarty K, Pharoah PDP, Scott DGI. A randomised controlled study of post-injection rest following intra-articular steroid therapy for knee synovitis. Br J Rheumatol 1994; 33: 464-478.
- 159. Lequesne M, Bensasson M, Kemmer C, Amouroux J. Painful juxtameniscal areas in certain arthropathies of the knee and their treatment by juxtameniscal cortisone infiltration. Ann Rheum Dis 1970; 29: 689.
- Schnitzer T, Posner M, Lawrence I. High strength capsaicin cream for osteoarthritis pain: rapid onset of action and improved efficacy with twice daily dosing. J Clin Rheumatol 1995; 1: 268-273.
- Seror P, Pluvinage P, d'Andre FL, et al. Frequency of sepsis after local corticosteroid injection (an inquiry of 1 160 000 injections in rheumatological private practice in France). Rheumatology 1999; 38: 1272-1274.
- Gray RG, Gottlieb NL. Intra-articular corticosteroids: an updated assessment. Clin Orthop 1983; 177: 235-263.
- Caldwell JR. Intra-articular corticosteroids. Guide to selection and indications for use. Drugs 1996; 52: 507-514.
- George E. Intra-articular hyaluronan treatment for osteoarthritis. Ann Rheum Dis 1998; 57: 637-640.
- 165. Maheu E. Hyaluronon in knee osteoarthritis: a review of the clinical trials with Hyalgan. Eur J Rheumatol Inflamm 1995; 15: 17-24.
- 166. Brandt KD, Smith GN, Simon LS. Intra-articular injection of hyaluronan as treatment for knee osteoarthritis. What is the evidence? Arthritis Rheum 2000; 43: 1192-1203.
- 167. Dougados M, Nguyen M, Listrat V, Amor B. High molecular weight sodium hyaluronate (Hyalectin) in osteoarthritis of the knee. A one year placebo-controlled trial. Osteoarthritis Cartilage 1993; 1: 97-103.
- 168. Altman RD, Moskowitz R and the Hyalgan Study. Intra-articular sodium hyaluronic (Hyalgan) in the treatment of patients with osteoarthritis of the knee: a randomised clinical trial. J Rheumatol 1998; 25: 2203-2212.
- Bragantini A, Molinaroli F. A pilot study clinical evaluation of the treatment of hip osteoarthritis with hyaluronic acid. *Curr Ther Res* 1994; 55: 319-330.
- Hauselman HJ. Nutripharmaceutical for osteoarthritis. Best Pract Res Clin Rheumatol 2002; 15: 595-607.
- Gouze JN, Bordji K, Gulberti S, et al. Interleukin-1β down-regulated the expression of glucuronyltransferase 1, a key enzymes priming glycosaminoglycans biosynthesis. Arthritis Rheum 2001; 44: 351-360.
- 172. Bassleer C, Rovati L, Franchimont P. Stimulation of proteoglycan production by glycosamine sulphate in chondrocytes isolated from human osteoarthritic articular cartilage in vitro. Osteoarthritis Cartilage 1998; 6: 427-434.
- Sandy JD, Gamett D, Thompson V, Verscharen C. Chondrocyte-mediated catabolism of aggrecan: aggrecanase-dependent cleavage induced by interleukin-1 or retinoic acid can be inhibited by glucosamine. *Biochem J* 1998; 335: 59-66.
- Pipitone VR. Chondroprotection with chondroitin sulphate. *Drugs Exp Clin Res* 1991; 17: 3-7.
 Reginster JY, Deroisy R, Rovati LC, *et al.* Long-term effects of glucosamine-sulphate on
- 15. Reginster JT, Detotsy R, Rovan JE, et al. Dong-term enects of glucosamine-suprate on osteoarthritis progression: a randomised, placebo-controlled clinical trial. *Lancet* 2001; 357: 151-156.
- Mazières B, Combe B, Phan Van A, *et al*. Chondroitin sulphate in osteoarthritis of the knee: a prospective, double blind, placebo-controlled multicenter clinical study. *J Rheumatol* 2001; 28: 171-181.
- Mazzuca SA, Brandt KD, Lane KA, Katz BP. Knee pain reduces joint space width in conventional standing anteroposterior radiographs of osteoarthritic knees. *Arthritis Rheum* 2002; 46: 1223-1227.
- Ngayen M, Dougados M, Berdah L, Amor B. Diacerhein in the treatment of osteoarthritis of the hip. Arthritis Rheum 1994; 37: 529-536.
- Smith GN Jr, Myers SL, Brandt KD, Mickler EA, Albrecht ME. Diacerhein treatment reduces the severity of osteoarthritis in the canine cruciate-deficiency model of osteoarthritis. *Arthritis Rheum* 1999; 42: 545-554.
- Molodovan F, Pelletier JP, Jolicoeur FC, Cloutier JM, Martel-Pelletier J. Diacerhein and rhein reduce the ICE-induced 1L-1 beta and IL-18 activation in human osteoarthritis cartilage. Osteoarthritis Cartilage 2000; 8: 186-196.
- Fagnani F, Bouvenot G, Valat JP, et al. Medico-economic analysis of diacerhein with or without standard therapy in the treatment of osteoarthritis. *Pharmacoeconomics* 1998, 13: 135-146.
- 182. Dougados M, Nguyen M, Berdah L, Mazieres B, Vignon E, Lequesne M, for the ECHODIAH Investigators Group. Evaluation of the structure - modifying effects of diacerin in hip osteoarthritis. ECHODIAH, a Three Year Placebo Controlled Trial. Arthritis Rheum 2001; 44: 2539-2547.
- Yasuda K, Majima T, Tanabe Y, Kaneda K. Long-term evaluation of high tibial osteotomy for medial osteoarthritis of the knee. *Bull Hosp Joint Dis* 1991; 51: 236-248.

Annexure A: Methodology

This project was initiated by SAMA. On the recommendation of the South African Rheumatism and Arthritis Association (SARAA), Professor G M Mody was mandated with the task of developing the guidelines and invited the following to contribute to the process: R Asherson, D Bouwer, S Brighton, B Cassim, D Gotlieb, A A Kalla, O L Meyers, A Stanwix and M Tikly.

The draft for the Osteoarthritis: Clinical Guideline 2003 was drawn up by S Brighton, G M Mody, M Tikly and D Bouwer.

This project was funded by MSD and Searle in terms of an unrestricted educational grant.

On 3 and 4 December 1999, a nationally representative arthritis consensus meeting was held in Gauteng. Participants were invited as representatives of professional government and consumer groups with an interest in the arthritis field. Each organisation so invited, nominated its own representatives. All participants received a copy of a draft guideline developed previously together with the relevant references before the meeting. A neutral chairperson chaired the meeting. The purpose of the meeting was to consider the content of the draft guideline and to either endorse or amend the document. The proceedings were audio-recorded and transcribed for future reference.

The endorsement document was revised according to the proceedings of the national consensus meeting and was circulated to all participants and many other interested persons.

Amendments to this endorsement draft were made where there was sufficient need as indicated by the comments received. The document as revised was submitted to the SAMA Guideline Committee for endorsement according to the set criteria. Once endorsed, the guideline was sent for publication to the *South African Medical Journal*.

The grants were made in accordance with the SAMA code of sponsorship, which precludes attempts by sponsors to influence, unethically, the content of the guideline. All funds were paid directly into SAMA's accounts and all disbursements were made from that fund.

Annexure B: Consensus Group for Arthritis Guidelines

South African Medical Association: F J Milne (Chairperson); Arthritis Foundation: O L Meyers; Representatives of the Authoring Group (SARAA): A A Kalla, D Gotlieb, G Mody, S Brighton, O L Meyers; DENOSA: G Brown; Department of Health: Directorate Pharmacy (EDL): J Ludick, Directorate Chronic Disease: C Kotzenberg; National Osteoporosis Foundation: C Schnitzler; National Pathology Group: P Cole; Pain Management Society of SA and SAMA Nominee: P Dessein; Radiological Society of SA: P du Plessis; SAMA: Centre for Quality Care: V Pinkney-Atkinson; SAMA Nominee: D Kastanos; SA Academy of Family Practice: S Namane; SA Association of Occupational Therapists: T Pistorius; SA Orthopaedic Association: N J G Maritz; SA Society of Physiotherapy: H Gardener; Society for General and Family Practitioners: J Fourie; Observer delegates: MSD: M Combrink, B Crouse, S Nkalashe, B Prinsloo; Searle: M Doveton, G Hirsch, G Muir, L Wiggil; Medscheme: H Seftel.



Rheumatoid Arthritis: Clinical Guideline 2003

Principal authors: A A Kalla, A Stanwix, D Gotlieb, R A Asherson, G M Mody

Summarised Guideline

1. Objective

- To promote a better understanding of rheumatoid arthritis (RA) and the rationale for the use of the various forms of therapy.
- To provide guidelines for the efficient and cost-effective management of RA.

2. Introduction

RA is associated with a significant morbidity and mortality and has a major economic impact on society. The availability of newer and more effective forms of therapy will further revolutionise the management and improve the outcome of RA.

3. Definition

RA is an autoimmune disease of unknown aetiology characterised by chronic symmetrical, inflammatory, erosive polyarthritis and is associated with a variety of extra-articular manifestations.

4. Epidemiology

RA has been reported worldwide in all ethnic groups. The overall prevalence of RA in Caucasians is 1%. The incidence of RA may be lower and the disease less severe in rural sub-Saharan Africans and in Caribbean blacks. The female to male ratio is approximately 3:1.

5. Aetiology

The aetiology of RA is unknown but is probably multifactorial. One of the major genetic factors is the HLA DR4 antigen, which is present in about 70% of Caucasians with RA compared with 20 - 30% of controls.

Please forward all comments to: Private Practice Unit, South African Medical Association, PO Box 74789, Lynnwood Ridge, 0040 (tel. (012) 481-2073)

6. Pathology and pathophysiology

The pathological changes in RA are swelling of the synovial membrane with infiltration by lymphocytes, plasma cells and macrophages; hyperplasia and hypertrophy of the synovial membrane; and the formation of inflammatory granulation tissue (pannus) which leads to erosion of the articular cartilage and bony surface and subsequently fibrous and, occasionally, bony ankylosis.

7. Diagnosis of rheumatoid arthritis

According to the American College of Rheumatology (ACR) criteria, the presence of swelling of a joint due to either synovial thickening or effusion must be observed by a doctor and be present for at least 6 weeks in order to exclude self-limited conditions such as viral-associated arthritis. For classification purposes a patient shall be said to have RA if at least 4 of 7 criteria are present. A test for rheumatoid factor RF must be performed in all patients with suspected RA.

8. Extra-articular features of RA

A wide spectrum of extra-articular manifestations may be seen in patients with RA. Subcutaneous nodules may be detected along bony prominences and along tendon sheaths. Common sites for the presence of nodules are the extensor aspects of the upper forearm, olecranon bursa, occiput, buttock and tendons of the hands and legs. Subcutaneous nodules are usually associated with a positive RF. Multiple organs may be affected.

9. Natural history

In view of the variable course of RA, numerous attempts have been made to identify factors that indicate a poor prognosis so that these patients may receive more intensive therapy early in the course of the disease. In the early stages there is marked inflammation of the joints with minimal evidence of joint destruction. Later in the course of the disease, there is likely to be severe joint destruction if there is inadequate suppression of inflammation in the early stages of the disease.

10. Measures of outcome and remission

The cumulative effect of joint destruction over time has many consequences which are referred to as dimensions of outcome. Outcome is measured by different dimensions including disability, discomfort, side-effects, monetary costs and death.





The previously held belief that RA was a disease with a good prognosis which could be controlled by conservative regimens is contrary to the current experience of health professionals, health care funders, patients and their families. We now recognise that RA has a major impact on the patient and society as it may lead to increased mortality, significant pain, fatigue, disability and functional loss and substantial psychological and social effects. The economic consequences of RA include direct costs, indirect costs and intangible costs.

12. Initial evaluation of the patient

A detailed examination of the musculoskeletal system is mandatory at initial assessment. The clinical examination must include assessment of all the peripheral joints as well as the spine. Practitioners involved in the care of patients with RA should be familiar with the systematic examination of the musculoskeletal system. The examination of the joints must include assessment for signs of inflammation such as swelling, warmth, tenderness, the range of movement of the joints and the presence of deformities.

13. Assessment of disease activity

Assessment of disease activity in RA is based on:

- history (duration of early morning stiffness, time to onset of fatigue, night pain)
- physical examination (presence of joint swelling, tenderness)
- laboratory tests erythrocyte sedimentation rate (ESR) and C-reactive protein (CRP)
- functional assessment (ability to function independently with respect to self-care, vocational and avocational activities).

The progression of RA is best assessed on serial radiographs of the hands and feet. Radiographs of selected involved areas such as the cervical spine (including flexion and extension views), knees or other joints should be performed if clinically indicated.

14. Management

At initial presentation it is essential to confirm the diagnosis, assess the extent and activity of the disease and detect any extra-articular manifestations.

992

14.1 Goals of treatment

We know that uncontrolled synovial inflammation leads to joint damage early in the course of the disease. Early initiation of disease-modifying antirheumatic drug (DMARD) therapy is therefore essential to suppress inflammation. The goals of treatment are to alleviate pain and inflammation in order to keep the joints mobile and to prevent deformity and destruction of the joint.

14.2 Non-pharmacological

It is the responsibility of the doctor to initiate the process of informing the patient about the disease, once the diagnosis of RA has been made. The goals of rehabilitation interventions are to control pain, prevent deformity, preserve or improve function and prevent disability. This is achieved by the interaction of a multidisciplinary team which includes a rheumatologist, orthopaedic surgeon, nurse, physiotherapist, occupational therapist, orthotist, podiatrist, and social worker. The physiotherapist (PT) plays an important role in the education of the patient, management of acute and non-acute disease, as well as pre- and postoperative assessment and management. The occupational therapist assesses and treats the patient's level of functioning in terms of personal management, work and leisure activities.

14.3 Pharmacological

The pharmacological therapies available for the treatment of RA are used for symptomatic relief and to modify the natural progression of the disease. Many patients require analgesics for control of pain, but they do not have any effect on suppressing inflammation or modifying the disease. In the treatment of RA, non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs (NSAIDs) are the first line of therapy. Although they are effective for pain relief and control of inflammation, they do not alter the course of the disease and should be used in conjunction with DMARDs. Any patient who has persistent synovitis, with or without joint damage, should have DMARD therapy started promptly to prevent or slow further damage. While DMARDs have certain common characteristics, they differ in their efficacy, side-effect profile and onset of action, which varies from 1 to 6 months before a clinical response is evident.

Methotrexate (MTX) has become the dominant DMARD and is among the best studied long-term agents in patients with RA. Experience with MTX has shown that up to 80% of patients respond within the first 12 weeks of treatment. Approximately 30% of patients will discontinue MTX due to toxicity. If the aspartate aminotransferase (AST) is elevated above the upper limit of normal in half the tests over a year or if there is a decrease in albumin (in the setting of wellcontrolled RA), then a liver biopsy should be considered if MTX is to be continued. Sulphasalazine (SSZ) is introduced slowly over the first month to avoid problems of nausea and gastrointestinal (GI) irritability — starting 0.5 g daily for 1 week, then 1 g daily for 1 week (divided doses), then 1.5 g daily for 1 week (divided doses), and thereafter 1 g twice a day. The use of chloroquine is generally for milder disease or in



combination therapy and it takes about 3 - 6 months to demonstrate efficacy. Many patients require low-dose oral glucocorticoid (GC) therapy initially (7.5 - 10 mg daily) and the dosage should be reduced and gradually stopped if possible. High-dose oral therapy, given in reducing doses over a 3 - 4 week period is required for specific indications, e.g. certain extra-articular manifestations of RA. GCs are a major risk factor for osteoporosis. Treatment consists of elemental calcium 1 g daily and calciferol (vitamin D) 50 000 units weekly combined with antiresorptive therapy in the form of hormone replacement therapy and/or bisphosphonates.

There are two TNF α -antagonists which have been used in RA (infliximab and etanercept). Leflunomide is a newer immunomodulatory drug which inhibits pyrimidine synthesis. It is of value in patients who are also unresponsive to or cannot tolerate MTX. Newer monoclonal antibodies are being developed, including anakinra, a recombinant human form of interleukin-1 receptor antagonist (IL-1Ra), which acts by blocking the binding of IL-1 α and IL-1 β to IL-1 receptor, thereby preventing the activation of target cells.

Many patients with RA require multiple drugs for the management of associated conditions such as depression, diabetes mellitus, hypertension, cardiac failure and gastropathy. Combination DMARD therapy is also being increasingly advocated.

14.4 Surgery

Surgical management of patients with RA should be viewed as part of the continuum of their treatment. Surgical management varies depending on the ACR anatomic stage of joint destruction. Anaesthesia of the patient with RA can be extremely hazardous. In patients with RA, anaesthesia is safest in a specialist environment.

14.5 Refractory RA

Management of patients with refractory RA is one of the major challenges in modern rheumatology. For practical purposes, patients may be considered as having refractory RA when they have failed to respond to conventional DMARDs such as chloroquine, salazopyrine and MTX, either singly or in combination. The biological agents (tumour necrosis factor (TNF) antagonists) or leflunomide are useful in these patients.

15. Women's health issues

15.1 Fertility

RA has no adverse effect on fertility. Reproductive processes are normal in patients with RA and the usual investigations would be necessary to ascertain the cause for infertility.

15.2 Pregnancy

RA tends to improve during pregnancy and there is therefore a reduced need for drug therapy during the gestational period. CSs in low dose are generally safe in pregnancy and may be needed to control symptoms.

15.3 Lactation

Many of the drugs used to treat RA are excreted in breast-milk and the DMARDs should be deferred until breast-feeding has stopped, while NSAIDs should be used with caution.

15.4 Menopause

RA may start in the menopausal period and many patients with onset in adult life will reach the menopause.

16. Disclaimer

This national clinical guideline is for reference and education only and is not intended to be a substitute for the advice of the appropriate health care professional or for independent research and judgement. SAMA relies on the source of the national clinical guideline to provide updates and to notify us if the guideline protocol becomes outdated. SAMA accepts no responsibility or liability arising from any information contained in or any error in or omission from the protocol or from the use of any information contained in it.

Full Guideline

1. Abstract

Rheumatoid arthritis (RA) is a chronic inflammatory polyarthritis, which if untreated or inadequately treated, results in the destruction of joints and severe functional disability. Although the major effects of the disease are on the joints, it may be accompanied by a variety of extra-articular manifestations.

RA affects approximately 1% of the population in most parts of the world. It is one of the leading causes of disability and has a major impact on the utilisation of health care resources. Recent advances in our understanding of the pathogenesis of the disease and the availability of more effective forms of therapy have emphasised the need for early diagnosis and the institution of aggressive medical therapy to suppress inflammation and prevent joint destruction.

2. Abbreviations

ACR = American College of Rheumatology; ALT = alanine aminotransferase; AST = aspartate aminotransferase; AZA = azathioprine; COX = cyclo-oxygenase; CRP = C-reactive



protein; CS = corticosteroid; CXR = chest X-ray; DMARD = disease-modifying antirheumatic drug; ESR = erythrocyte sedimentation rate; FBC = full blood count; FC = functional class; GC = glucocorticoid; GGT = gamma-glutamyl transpeptidase; GI = gastrointestinal; GIT = gastrointestinal tract; HAQ = Health Assessment Questionnaire; HIV = human immunodeficiency virus; HLA = human leucocyte antigen; IA = intra-articular; IL-1 = interleukin-1; MCP = metacarpophalangeal; MCV = mean cell volume; MTP = metatarsophalangeal; MTX = methotrexate; NSAID = nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drug; PG= prostaglandin; PIP = proximal interphalangeal; PPI = proton pump inhibitors; PT = physiotherapist; RA = rheumatoid arthritis; RF = rheumatoid factor; SF-36 = short form 36; SSZ = sulphasalazine; TNF = tumour necrosis factor; TNF \propto = tumour necrosis

factor alpha;

TNFR = tumour necrosis factor receptor; WHO =World Health Organisation.

3. Objective

The objective of this guideline is to:

- promote a better understanding of RA and the rationale for the use of the various forms of therapy
- provide guidelines for the efficient and cost-effective management of RA.

4. Introduction

RA is associated with a significant morbidity and mortality and has a major economic impact on society. As a result, increasing attention has focused on strategies to initiate early and appropriate therapy to suppress inflammation and prevent joint destruction. The availability of newer and more effective forms of therapy will further revolutionise and improve the management of RA. It is important to ensure that currently available modalities of management are utilised optimally to achieve a favourable outcome.

The American College of Rheumatology (ACR) has published general guidelines for the management of RA,¹ monitoring of drug therapy in RA,² and monitoring therapy with methotrexate.³

5. Definition

RA is an autoimmune disease of unknown aetiology characterised by chronic symmetrical, inflammatory, erosive polyarthritis, and is associated with a variety of extra-articular manifestations.

6. Epidemiology

RA has been reported worldwide in all ethnic groups. The

overall prevalence of RA in Caucasians is 1%. The incidence of RA may be lower and the disease less severe in rural sub-Saharan blacks and in Caribbean blacks.⁴ The female/male ratio is approximately 3 : 1.

The majority of patients develop the disease between the age of 35 and 50 years.

Epidemiological surveys in South Africa have shown that the prevalence of RA in an urban black population was 0.9%,⁵ which is similar to the prevalence of approximately 1% reported in Caucasians in other parts of the world. However, a significantly lower prevalence of 0.12% was reported in the rural Tswana population.⁶ A lower prevalence of RA was also reported among the rural Xhosa⁷ and rural coloured populations.⁸

A survey of 256 patients with RA in South Africa among Caucasians, coloureds and blacks showed that the female/male ratio was 2.8 : 1 and there was no significant difference among the races.⁹ The mean age at onset of RA was significantly younger in blacks (36.5 years) than in coloureds (38.9 years) and Caucasians (44.2 years).⁹

7. Aetiology

The aetiology of RA is unknown, but is probably multifactorial. Twin and family studies have shown that genetic factors do play a role. Approximately 10% of patients with RA may have an affected first-degree relative.¹⁰ One of the major genetic factors is the HLA DR4 antigen which is present in about 70% of Caucasians with RA compared with 20 - 30% of controls.¹¹ This association has been confirmed in many parts of the world; however, Israeli Jews and Asian Indians show an association with HLA DR1.^{12,13}

Genetic studies in South Africa have confirmed a significant association of HLA DR4 with RA among Zulus,¹⁴ Caucasians and coloureds¹⁵ and other African blacks.¹⁶

A variety of infectious agents have been studied as possible triggering agents in genetically susceptible hosts, but most of the findings have been disappointing and the nature of the triggering agent therefore remains elusive.¹⁷

8. Pathology and pathophysiology

The pathological changes in RA are swelling of the synovial membrane with infiltration by lymphocytes, plasma cells and macrophages; hyperplasia and hypertrophy of the synovial membrane; and the formation of inflammatory granulation tissue (pannus), which leads to erosion of the articular cartilage and bony surface and subsequently fibrous and, occasionally, bony ankylosis.

The presentation of an antigen to the macrophages leads to the activation of T cells which trigger the immune response and inflammation, and stimulate the B cells to produce antibodies such as rheumatoid factor (RF). The large number



of T cells, primarily with an activated/memory phenotype, in the synovium is a strong indication that they have a key role to play in the pathogenesis of RA. The T cells play an important role in the pathogenesis of RA and large amounts of T-cellderived cytokines are found in the synovial fluid and membrane. The hyperplasia of the synovial lining cells and the formation of pannus leads to the production of cytokines such as tumour necrosis factor alpha (TNF∝) and interleukin-1, interleukin-6, matrix metalloproteinases (e.g. collagenases) and prostaglandins (PGs), which result in the irreversible destruction of cartilage and subchondral bone.¹⁸ The PGs are important mediators of inflammation, but suppression of PG activity alone is not sufficient to inhibit the progressive joint destruction characteristic of the disease.

9. Diagnosis of RA

The ACR criteria for the classification of RA are shown in Table I.¹⁹ According to the criteria, the joint swelling due to either synovial thickening or effusion must be observed by a doctor and be present for at least 6 weeks in order to exclude self-limited conditions such as viral-associated arthritis. For classification purposes a patient shall be said to have RA if at least 4 of the 7 criteria are present. Criteria 1 through 4 must have been present for at least 6 weeks.

In the early stages of RA, patients may present with constitutional disturbances such as fatigue, malaise and weight loss. Patients who have florid synovitis with obvious swelling of the joints present little difficulty on clinical assessment. However, in the early stages, synovitis may be difficult to assess and may not be detected by an inexperienced observer. The experience from early arthritis clinics in several overseas centres suggests that many patients will turn out not to have RA and their symptoms will resolve over 6 - 12 weeks.

Patients with the fibromyalgia syndrome can have severe joint pain in the absence of synovitis, leading to a misdiagnosis of early RA, and they may receive inappropriate treatment. Thus referral to a rheumatologist or physician experienced in rheumatic diseases is advisable, to confirm the diagnosis before embarking on a long-term plan of management.

A test for RF must be performed in all patients with suspected RA. It is positive in about 80% of patients with RA.²⁰ It is therefore still possible to make a diagnosis of RA in the absence of a positive RF. There are many causes of a falsepositive test, including chronic infections such as infective endocarditis and tuberculosis as well as other connective tissue diseases.²⁰ A positive RF may be present in about 15% of the elderly and in about 5% of normal subjects.²¹ Seronegative RA has a somewhat better prognosis than seropositive RA.²²

10. Extra-articular features of RA

A wide spectrum of extra-articular manifestations may be seen

in patients with RA. Subcutaneous nodules may be detected along bony prominences and along tendon sheaths. Common sites for the presence of nodules are the extensor aspects of the upper forearm, olecranon bursa, occiput, buttock and tendons of the hands and legs. Subcutaneous nodules are usually associated with a positive RF. They are detected in about 25% of RA patients, although they have been reported less often in African blacks.²³

Some of the common extra-articular manifestations of RA are shown in Table II.

 Table I. The 1987 revised criteria for the classification of RA*

 (Adapted from Arnett et al.")

Criterion	Definition
1. Morning stiffness	Morning stiffness in and around the joints, lasting at least 1 hour before maximal improvement
2. Arthritis of 3 or more joint areas	At least 3 joint areas simul- taneously have had soft-tissue swelling or fluid (not bony overgrowth alone) observed by a physician. The 14 possible areas are right or left PIP, MCP, wrist, elbow, knee, ankle, and MTP joints
3. Arthritis of hand joints	At least 1 area swollen (as defined above) in a wrist, MCP, or PIP joints
4. Symmetrical arthritis	Simultaneous involvement of the same joint areas (as defined in 2) on both sides of the body (bilateral involvement of PIPs, MCPs, or MTPs is acceptable without absolute symmetry)
5. Rheumatoid nodules	Subcutaneous nodules, over bony prominences, or extensor surfaces, or in juxtaarticular regions, observed by a physician
6. Serum RF	Demonstration of abnormal amounts of serum rheumatoid factor by any method for which the result has been positive in $< 5\%$ of normal control subjects
7. Radiographic changes	Radiographic changes typical of rheumatoid arthritis on postero- anterior hand and wrist radiographs, which must include erosions or unequivocal bony decalcification localised in or most marked adjacent to the involved joints (osteoarthritis changes alone do not qualify)

*For classification purposes a patient shall be said to have RA if he/she has satisfied at least 4 of these 7 criteria. Criteria 1 through 4 must have been present for at least 6 weeks. PIP = proximal interphalangeal; MCP = metacarpophalangeal; MTP =

PIP = proximal interphalangeal; MCP = metacarpophalangeal; MTP = metatarsophalangeal.



Table II. Common extra-articular manifestations of RA

Skin

Subcutaneous nodules, cutaneous vasculitis, skin rashes due to drug toxicity

Cardiac

Pericardial effusion, valvulitis

Pulmonary

Pleural effusion, pulmonary fibrosis, pulmonary nodules, Kaplan's syndrome (rheumatoid nodules associated with pneumoconiosis), bronchiolitis obliterans

Haematological and reticulo-endothelial

Anaemia, neutropenia with splenomegaly (Felty's syndrome), lymphadenopathy, thrombocytosis (with active disease or gastrointestinal bleeding)

Eye

Keratoconjunctivitis sicca (Sjogren's syndrome), episcleritis, scleritis, scleromalacia perforans

Neurological

Entrapment, e.g. carpal tunnel syndrome

Peripheral sensory or sensorimotor neuropathy

Mononeuritis multiplex

Myelopathy associated with atlantoaxial instability

11. Natural history

The natural history of RA is variable. A small proportion of patients have low-grade inflammation which is not progressive and responds to non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs (NSAIDs). However, as shown in Fig. 1, the vast majority of patients have episodes of exacerbation and remission which, if untreated, lead to progressive joint destruction and impaired function.²⁴

Fig. 2 is a graphic representation of the natural history of



Fig. 1. Clinical course of RA (adapted from Pincus²⁵).



Fig. 2. Natural history of RA.

RA showing the variation in the extent of inflammation and progression of joint destruction during the course of RA.

In the early stages there is marked inflammation of the joints with minimal evidence of joint destruction (Fig. 2 – A). Studies using magnetic resonance imaging have shown that joint erosions may occur as early as 12 weeks and may reach a maximum within 2 years.²⁶ Disease-modifying drug therapy should therefore be initiated at this stage to suppress inflammation and prevent destruction of cartilage and bone.

Later in the course of the disease, there is likely to be severe joint destruction if there is inadequate suppression of inflammation in the early stages of the disease (Fig. 2 – B). Some patients still have significant inflammation of the joints and require disease-modifying drug therapy. However, usually there is less severe inflammation and the symptoms are related to joint destruction (secondary osteoarthritis) which may require surgery.

In view of the variable course of RA, numerous attempts have been made to identify factors that indicate a poor prognosis so that these patients may receive more intensive therapy early in the course of the disease. Factors associated with a poor prognosis are summarised in Table III.²⁷ Patients with RA who have persistent, inflammatory, symmetrical polyarthritis of the hands and feet are more likely to have a worse outcome.²⁸ These patients usually carry the HLA DR4 epitope.²⁸

Table III. Factors associated with a poor prognosis²⁷

Early age of onset High-titre RF Marked elevation of ESR and CRP > 20 swollen joints Early radiographic detection of erosion Severe functional disability at presentation Genetic markers Extra-articular disease

ESR = erythrocyte sedimentation rate; CRP = C-reactive protein.



12. Measures of outcome and remission

The cumulative effect of joint destruction over time has many consequences, which are referred to as dimensions of outcome. The World Health Organisation (WHO) developed the concept of impairment, disability and handicap.²⁹ Inflammation causes an impairment in the form of limited motion or deformities, which cause disability such as difficulty with daily activities or work, resulting in the handicap as an inability to fulfil an appropriate role in society. More recently, the WHO has developed a revised International Classification of Functioning which will be available for future use.

Outcome is measured by different dimensions including disability, discomfort, side-effects, monetary costs and death.³⁰⁻³³ Health status and quality of life can be measured by instruments such as the Health Assessment Questionnaire (HAQ)³⁰ and short form 36 (SF-36)³⁴ which are self-administered questionnaires covering the dimensions of physical, social and emotional functioning. There is significant correlation between the ACR functional classification³⁵ (Table IV) and the HAQ score.

Table IV. Criteria for the classification of functional status in RA³⁵

Class I	Completely able to perform usual activities of
	daily living (self-care, vocational and avocational)
Class II	Able to perform usual self-care and vocational
	activities, but limited in avocational activities
Class III	Able to perform usual self-care activities, but
	limited in vocational and avocational activities
Class IV	Limited in ability to perform usual self-care,
	vocational and avocational activities

Disability can easily be assessed using the ACR Functional Status Classification (Table IV) and should be assessed at 6monthly intervals. This simple classification categorises the disability with respect to self-care, function at work and the ability to participate in recreational activities.³⁵ Usual self-care activities (include dressing, feeding, washing, grooming and using the toilet), avocational activities (recreational and/or

Table V. ACR criteria for remission in RA³⁶

- 1. Morning stiffness < 15 minutes
- 2. No fatigue
- 3. No joint pain
- 4. No joint tenderness or pain on rotation
- 5. No soft-tissue swelling of joints or tendon sheaths

6. ESR (Westergren) < 30 mm/ h (females) or < 20 mm/h (males)

Exclusions: Vasculitis, pericarditis, pleurisy, myocarditis, unexplained fever, weight loss

Remission is present if a minimum of 5 features are present for at least 2 consecutive months, in the absence of systemic disease.

ESR = erythrocyte sedimentation rate.

leisure) and vocational (work, school, homemaking) activities are patient-desired and age- and sex-specific.

The goal of therapy is to induce remission as defined by the ACR³⁶ in terms of clinical and laboratory variables (Table V). The criteria for remission are very stringent and most patients do not achieve a total remission despite aggressive therapy. The response to therapy is therefore assessed by improvement in activity variables including the swollen joint count, tender joint count, patient's own assessment of pain, disease activity and physical function, physician's assessment of disease activity and level of the acute phase reactants.³⁷ The extent of improvement can be expressed as a percentage change from baseline (20%, 50%, 70%), referred to as ACR20, ACR50 or ACR70.

The ACR has also classified the anatomical grades of joint deterioration on X-rays in four stages, as set out in Table VI.

Table VI. ACR classification of joint deterioration

X-rays reveal no bone and cartilage erosions
Osteopenia has developed with or without slight
subchondral bone or cartilage destruction
There is obvious destruction of bone and cartilage
End stage with fibrosis or bony ankylosis

13. Impact and burden

Callahan³⁸ has recently reviewed the impact and burden of RA.³⁸ The previously held belief that RA was a disease with a good prognosis which could be controlled by conservative regimens is contrary to the current experience of health professionals, health care funders, patients and their families. We now recognise that RA has a major impact on the patient and society, as it may lead to increased mortality,^{39,41} significant pain, fatigue, disability and functional loss, and substantial psychological and social effects.⁴⁰ The economic impact of RA is difficult to determine accurately, but was estimated to be \$14 billion per year in 1992 in the USA³⁸ and is projected to be about \$95 billion in 2000.

The economic consequences of RA include direct costs, indirect costs and intangible costs. $^{\mbox{\tiny 38}}$

- Direct costs:
 - are related to the provision of medical care such as hospitalisation, medication, diagnostic tests and physician costs
 - are shown to be related to the functional status of the patient, with higher costs for more severe disease.
- Indirect costs:
 - are estimated to be 3 4 times higher than the direct costs
 - include loss of income as a result of reducing or stopping work



- include the fact that patients with RA are more likely to have stopped working or reduced their work hours, resulting in a drop in their household income, than healthy people or patients with osteoarthritis.
- Intangible costs:
 - are related to pain, loss of function and impaired quality of life
 - include pain, depression, anxiety, limitation in performance of household, social, recreational and sexual activities, and changes in appearance resulting from deformity
 - include effects on psychological well being, measured in terms of depression, coping strategies, anxiety, cognitive change and learned helplessness. Psychological distress is commoner among RA patients than patients with other chronic disease.³⁷

The risk associated with RA is related to the significant morbidity and increased mortality. Patients with RA who have severe disability (functional class (FC) III or IV) have mortality rates comparable to those seen in patients with triple-vessel coronary artery disease and Hodgkin's disease.⁴² The average lifespan of patients with RA is 6 - 7 years less than age-matched controls without RA.³⁹ Factors contributing to the poor outcome are disease-related complications, co-morbid disease, cardiovascular disease and infections.^{3941,43}

The benefit of therapy needs to be evaluated against the risk associated with the disease. The beneficial effect of NSAIDs and disease-modifying antirheumatic drugs (DMARDs) compared with placebo has been confirmed in many studies. The toxicity associated with the use of DMARDs compared with that of NSAIDs is less than previously suspected.⁴⁴ Regular and careful monitoring of patients will further reduce the risk of serious adverse events.

A risk-benefit assessment of the risk of the disease and the potential toxicity associated with therapy has led to a revolutionary remodelling of the conventional pyramidal approach to the management of RA.⁴⁵ Previously there was a delay in initiating DMARD therapy. However, the current approach is to introduce DMARDs early in the course of the disease in order to suppress inflammation and prevent joint damage. Combinations of DMARDs are often necessary to achieve a remission and to prevent radiological and functional deterioration.⁴⁶ Such regimens are also effective in refractory RA.

14. Initial evaluation of the patient

The essential components of the initial evaluation of patients are summarised in Table VII.

14.1 Musculoskeletal examination

 A detailed examination of the musculoskeletal system is mandatory at initial assessment.⁴⁷

Symptoms	Distribution of joint pain, morning stiffness,
Examination	Synovial and tendon inflammation.
	mechanical joint problems and extra-
	articular manifestations
Investigations	
Laboratory	FBC, ESR, CRP, rheumatoid factor,
	urinalysis, creatinine, electrolytes, AST, ALT albumin
Radiograph	Hands, feet (A-P views) and selected
01	involved joints
FBC = full blood count, protein; AST = aspartat A-P = anteroposterior.	involved joints ; ESR = erythrocyte sedimentation rate; CRP = C-reactive æ aminotransferase; ALT = alanine aminotransferase;

- Peripheral joint examination should include assessment for signs of inflammation such as swelling, warmth, tenderness or reduction in the range of movement and the presence of deformities. It is important to ascertain whether swelling is due to synovial thickening, effusion or bony enlargement.
- Joints such as the hip or cervical spine do not show any swelling and the involvement of these joints is detected by tenderness on movement or limitation of movement.
- Involvement of periarticular structures such as muscles, ligaments or tendons may also contribute to pain and impaired function, e.g. flexor tenosynovitis may also contribute to pain, swelling and limitation of movement.
- Factors that contribute to limitation of movement include synovial inflammation, tenosynovitis, muscle weakness, contractures or mechanical damage.

14.2 Radiology

- The progression of RA is best assessed on serial radiographs of the hands and feet. Radiographs of selected involved areas such as the cervical spine (including flexion and extension views), knees or other joints should be performed if clinically indicated.
- The cervical spine should be carefully assessed in the patient with neck pain. Atlantoaxial instability is an important cause of neck pain and will be missed if lateral flexion/extension views are not requested. Careful neurological examination should always be performed in the RA patient with neck pain. In addition, the anaesthetist will need to be aware of the presence of atlantoaxial subluxation in patients with long-standing disease who require surgery under general anaesthesia.

15. Assessment of disease activity

Assessment of disease activity in RA is based on the

• history (duration of early morning stiffness, time to onset of fatigue, night pain)



- physical examination (presence of joint swelling, tenderness)
- laboratory tests erythrocyte sedimentation rate (ESR) and C-reactive protein (CRP)
- functional assessment (ability to function independently with respect to self-care, vocational and avocational activities).

Improvement is not uniform in all variables, as some measures improve while others may persist. It is assumed that suppression of the inflammation will improve outcome, but evidence suggests that radiological changes may worsen in spite of improvement in standard measures of disease activity.⁴⁸ The ESR is more accessible but not as sensitive as the CRP in detecting a therapeutic response. Persistent elevation of either is predictive of cumulative damage.

16. Management

The management of RA is summarised in Fig. 3, and the goals of treatment in Table VIII.

Table VIII. Goals of treatment

Relief of pain and inflammation Prevention of irreversible joint damage Preservation of function or improvement of disability if present Improvement of quality of life Alteration of the natural history of the disease

16.1 Goals of treatment

At initial presentation it is essential to confirm the diagnosis, assess the extent and activity of the disease and detect any extra-articular manifestations. It is preferable for the patient to be referred to a rheumatologist or physician experienced in treating rheumatic diseases at this stage to confirm the diagnosis and formulate a plan of management, which will need to be individualised according to the activity and severity of the disease. In patients with early disease, the aim of therapy is to try to achieve a complete remission to enable patients to return to a normal lifestyle. However, if patients present with established disease and deformities, a programme of rehabilitation is initiated to improve function and prevent further progression of the disease.

We know that uncontrolled synovial inflammation leads to joint damage early in the course of the disease. Therefore early initiation of DMARD therapy is essential to suppress inflammation. Regular follow-up and monitoring for disease progression is necessary.

The management of RA is summarised in Table IX.

Table IX. Management of RA

Non-pharmacological
Patient education
Role of nurse practitioner
Physiotherapy
Occupational therapy
Pharmacological
Analgesics
NSAIDs
DMARDs
Corticosteroids
Newer therapies
Surgery

16.2 Non-pharmacological

16.2.1 Patient education

It is the responsibility of the doctor to initiate the process of informing the patient about the disease, once the diagnosis of RA has been made. The educational process is extended and reinforced by other members of the health care team. Social agencies such as the Arthritis Foundation of South Africa are able to supply educational materials that provide an understanding of the disease and the role of various modalities of therapy. Arthritis self-help groups are also available in some of the major centres and help to empower patients to play an

Table X. Educational topics for patients with RA

Nature of the disease process
Basic knowledge of anatomy of the joint
Cause of KA is unknown
Systemic nature of the illness
Treatment
Role of non-pharmacological measures
Suppression of inflammation and relief of pain
Induction of remission and prevention of long-term joint
destruction
Benefits and adverse effects of the various forms of drug
therapy
Role of surgery, where indicated
Need for continuous long-term monitoring and follow-up
Behaviour modification
Role of rest during episodes of acute inflammation
Importance of exercise to preserve function
Beneficial effects of joint protection techniques and devices
Avoidance of weight gain
Job modification, if necessary
Emotional support
Alleviation of any guilt felt by the patient
Alteration of body image due to deformity
Difficulty with sexual activity
Involvement of family and employer





Fig. 3. Management of RA. This algorithm serves as a guide. In individual patients, depending on their age, sex, severity of the disease and functional status, it may be necessary to progress more rapidly to aggressive therapy.

1000

active role in the management of their disease.

Some of the educational topics that need to be addressed are shown in Table X and include:

- an understanding of the nature of the basic disease process
- the role of the various forms of therapy
- the need for behaviour modification according to the symptoms and disability
- the need for emotional support.

16.2.2 Role of the multidisciplinary team

The consequences of RA are pain, functional impairment and disability. Physiotherapy and occupational therapy are part of the comprehensive management of RA. The goals of rehabilitation interventions are to control pain, prevent deformity, preserve or improve function and prevent disability. This is achieved by the interaction of a multidisciplinary team which includes a rheumatologist, orthopaedic surgeon, nurse,



physiotherapist (PT), occupational therapist, orthotist, podiatrist, and social worker.

16.2.2.1 The rheumatology nurse practitioner

A trained rheumatology nurse is able to provide care for patients using a combination of skills such as supporting, helping, teaching and counselling. Nursing activities may include the following:

- assessing the patient's acceptance and knowledge of disease and therapy
- providing education to the patient and the family
- identifying patient-focused problems and providing a plan of care
- recognising psychological problems affecting the patient and providing counselling and support
- assessing and monitoring the progress of disease
- assessing the response to therapy and monitoring for adverse reactions.

16.2.2.2 Physiotherapy

The PT plays an important role in the education of the patient, management of acute and non-acute disease, and pre- and postoperative assessment and management.

- Education
 - knowledge of disease
 - role and benefits of physiotherapy.
- Acute disease (or flare-up)
 - pain/inflammation management, including ice, electrotherapy modalities and rest, e.g. knee backslab
 - deformity prevention, e.g. positioning to avoid flexion deformity especially hip, knee, elbow and wrist
 - prone lying and static exercises to opposing muscles
 - no pillows under the knees, since this will encourage flexion deformities.
- Non-acute disease
 - reduce pain, e.g. ice/heat electrotherapy modalities
 - prevent/correct deformities positioning and active exercise, e.g. gluteus and quadriceps
 - maintain or increase range of movement, e.g. knee needs 90° to get out of chair, hip needs 45° for stairs
 - strengthen muscles to protect joints (endurance and strength).
- Exercise (non-weight-bearing)
 - swimming (hydrotherapy)
 - stationary cycling.
- Positive correction
- antigravity muscles.
- Gait correction
 - identify problems and treat.
- Advice on appropriate walking aids
- unloads joint
- increases endurance.
- Pre- and postoperative management
- arthroplasty (contraindications, appropriate exercise programme)

- synovectomy
- osteotomy appropriate mobilisation
- arthrodesis.

16.2.2.3 Occupational therapy

The occupational therapist assesses and treats the patient's level of functioning in terms of personal management, work and leisure activities.

A holistic approach is used to prevent deformity, preserve or improve function and prevent disability.

- The various modalities of therapy include the following:
- Prevention of deformity.
 - design and construct resting splints to prevent and correct deformities
 - joint protection techniques applied in a functional position to prevent deformity
 - adaptation of personal and work environment to prevent deformity
 - prescribe appropriate assistive devices to prevent deformities.
- Improve function
 - design and construct functional splints to maximise hand function
 - · ergonomic adaptations in work and home environment
 - treatment of psychosocial symptoms as a result of RA (coping with RA, stress management, sexual counselling)
 - postoperative hand therapy
 - prescribe appropriate assistive devices to improve function
 - education on joint protection, energy conservation and time management.
- Monitor level of function.

The holistic approach of occupational therapy to physical and psychological problems prevents further disability at an optimal level of independence. The skilled therapist is able to discuss matters relating to sexual activity and difficulties in performance openly with the patient. Both partners may require advice and education about sexual technique in the presence of joint pain and/or deformity.

16.3 Pharmacological

The pharmacological therapies available for the treatment of RA are used for symptomatic relief and to modify the natural progression of the disease. Pain is a significant symptom and its origin may be multifactorial. Relief of pain and suppression of inflammation usually require a combination of analgesic and anti-inflammatory drugs. Management strategies often require the use of multiple drugs. DMARDs are necessary to halt progression of the disease and prevent joint destruction. Many patients with RA require multiple drugs for the management of associated conditions such as depression, diabetes mellitus, hypertension, cardiac failure and gastropathy. Combination DMARD therapy is also increasingly being advocated.⁴⁶



- Many patients require analgesics for control of pain, but they do not have any effect on suppressing inflammation or modifying the disease.
- Salicylate-containing analgesics should be avoided, especially when NSAIDs are used concurrently.
- Start with the simple analgesics (paracetamol) before proceeding to compounds containing codeine or propoxyphene preparations. Tramadol is a very effective analgesic in controlling recalcitrant pain, but it should be limited to short-term use only.^{49,50}

16.3.2 NSAIDs

In the treatment of RA, NSAIDs are the first line of therapy. Although they are effective for pain relief and control of inflammation, they do not alter the course of the disease and should be used in conjunction with DMARDs. There are no significant differences in efficacy among the NSAIDs, although there are some differences in the incidence of side-effects irrespective of the route of administration.⁵¹ The choice of NSAID is based on a combination of cost, duration of action, physician experience, patient preference, route and frequency of administration. Analgesic effects of NSAIDs are prompt in onset, but a reduction in signs of inflammation may take up to 2 weeks. A wide spectrum of adverse effects may occur with NSAIDs (Table XI), but the majority of them are uncommon. All systems can be affected, but the most important are the gastrointestinal (GI) and renal side-effects.

In order to reduce GI toxicity, patients should take NSAIDs

Table XI.	Adverse	reactions	to	NSAIDs
Tuble All	muverse	reactions	ιU	1 OILD 3

GI Nausea, vomiting, diarrhoea, constipation Gastropathy — mucosal irritation, erosions, peptic ulceration Major GI haemorrhage, penetrating ulcers Small-bowel erosions Hepatotoxicity (rare)
Renal
Interstitial nephritis and changes in renal perfusion
Hypertension may be aggravated
Central nervous system Headaches, psychosis, tremor Aseptic meningitis, tinnitus, vertigo
Haematological
Anaemia, bone marrow hypoplasia, reduced platelet aggregation
Hyporsonsitivity
Asthma, urticaria, rashes, photosensitivity Stevens-Johnson syndrome
Drug interactions, e.g warfarin

with food. Co-prescription of gastroprotective agents, e.g. misoprostol⁵² or proton pump inhibitors (PPIs), are indicated in patients with risk factors for GI bleeding, which include:

- age ≥ 65 years
- history of peptic ulcer disease or upper GI bleeding or perforation
- · concomitant use of oral corticosteroids
- concomitant use of anticoagulant
- smoking and alcohol consumption.

Patients should always be informed about the potential symptoms of gastric irritation or bleeding, and be instructed to stop the medication and contact the physician in the event of serious problems.

The NSAIDs are known to produce their anti-inflammatory effects and their adverse effects as a result of the inhibition of the cyclo-oxygenase (COX) enzyme.⁵³ However, recent research has shown that there are two COX isoenzymes, called COX-1 and COX-2. COX-1 is a constitutive enzyme responsible for physiological functions such as protection of the gastric mucosa, maintenance of renal function and platelet aggregation. COX-2 is an inducible enzyme produced by many different cells in response to inflammation. These observations led to the development of selective COX-2 inhibitors called Coxibs, which produce the anti-inflammatory effects without affecting the physiological functions mediated by the COX-1 isoenzyme. There are currently two Coxibs in clinical practice, celecoxib and rofecoxib. They have been extensively investigated⁵⁴⁻⁵⁷ and have been shown to have a lower incidence of GI toxicity. Their efficacy is comparable to conventional NSAIDs. However, like conventional NSAIDs, they may be associated with sodium and water retention resulting in oedema and a rise in the blood pressure. They should be considered as first choice especially in elderly patients, those with a previous peptic ulcer, and patients on concurrent corticosteroids or warfarin therapy. However, there are cost limitations to their general use. Patients at risk for ischaemic heart disease and requiring low-dose aspirin should not be denied such treatment. However, in such cases the gastroprotective effects of the Coxibs is negated.

Renal prostaglandins have an important role in the maintenance of the physiological function of the kidney. NSAIDs inhibit the renal prostaglandins and increase the risk of nephrotoxicity, especially in the elderly, patients on diuretics, and patients with pre-existing renal disease, congestive cardiac failure, cirrhosis, coronary artery disease, or any altered physiological state in which renal blood flow is being maintained by compensatory vasodilatation. In order to prevent renal toxicity in at-risk patients, the NSAID should be started in modest doses. In rare instances, severe hepatotoxicity has been seen with diclofenac.

The following principles underline the use of NSAIDs:

 Consider whether a NSAID is necessary, i.e. active inflammation, or whether an analgesic alone will suffice. If



RA is active, a NSAID is required.

- Become familiar with a few preparations, their dosage, sideeffects and drug interactions.
- Start with a low dose and then increase to the maximum dose before changing to another NSAID.
- Allow 10 14 days with a drug before changing medication.
- Avoid combining NSAIDs as the side-effects are additive.
- Where possible, especially in the elderly and in patients with coexistent conditions, e.g. renal disease, hypertension or cardiac failure, consider alternative agents, e.g. low-dose corticosteroids or Coxibs.

16.3.3 DMARDs

Recent surveys have shown that progressive joint damage occurs early in the course of the disease,58-60 emphasising the importance of starting DMARD therapy early.⁶¹ The goal of treatment is to suppress inflammation before joint damage occurs. Any patient who has persistent synovitis, with or without joint damage, should start DMARD therapy promptly to prevent or slow further damage. While DMARDs have certain common characteristics, they differ in their efficacy, side-effect profile and onset of action, which varies from 1 to 6 months before a clinical response is evident. Before initiating DMARD therapy, the patient should be made aware of the risks and benefits, the need for long-term therapy and the importance of monitoring side-effects. The initiation, choice and continuation of the specific DMARD should be made in consultation with a rheumatologist or physician with experience in treating rheumatic diseases.

- Benefit assessment. DMARDs have been shown to be superior to placebo in the treatment of RA. They result in relief of pain, reduction of swelling, improvement in laboratory measures of activity, improvement in function and slowing of radiological progression. Regular evaluation of the response to therapy and modification when necessary is essential to achieve the most favourable outcome.
- Risk assessment. Untreated RA is associated with significant morbidity. Patients with severe disability have mortality rates comparable to those in patients with triplevessel coronary artery disease and Hodgkin's lymphoma.⁴² These observations, together with the relative safety of DMARDs, have revolutionised our approach to the management of RA and have led to the earlier initiation of aggressive medical therapy.⁴⁴

The choice of DMARD will depend on:61

- extent of disease activity
- presence of poor prognostic markers
- availability of facilities for monitoring of adverse events
- cost of medication
- the toxicity profile of the agent
- compliance and presence of co-morbid diseases
- the physician's experience in administering and monitoring the drug therapy.

Patients may show an initial response to the selected DMARD, but vigilant monitoring is necessary for evaluating adverse events and detecting a flare of the disease, which will require review of the DMARD therapy. This may require either the addition or substitution of a DMARD. A rheumatologist/ specialist physician is able to assist with decision-making at this stage.

Tachyphylaxis, the phenomenon of initial efficacy followed by breakthrough of the disease, usually occurs within 2 years of initiating treatment, although recent reports have shown sustained benefit from continuous methotrexate (MTX) therapy, even after 7 - 8 years of follow-up.^{62,63} The mechanisms of tachyphylaxis are poorly understood.

The use of DMARDs in RA is summarised in Tables XII - XV.

Table XII. MTX summary

Preparation

Injectable or oral preparation.

Dosage

Starting dose is 7.5 - 10 mg weekly increasing dose versus response up to 25 mg weekly

Approximately 4 - 6 weeks for response to start Doses should be administered in the evening to avoid nausea

Use folic acid with the drug to reduce side-effects

Caution

Use with caution in established/active liver disease, renal impairment, significant lung disease and alcohol abuse Increased side-effects are noted with obesity, diabetes and the elderly

Toxicity

Nausea, diarrhoea, rashes, alopecia, mouth ulcers and stomatitis

More severe effects include marrow suppression, liver toxicity and pulmonary toxicity (pneumonitis)

Monitoring

Chest X-ray before start of therapy Routine monitoring must be done using FBC and liver function assessments – AST, ALT, GGT and FBC. Blood tests must be done at baseline, then monthly for 3 months, and thereafter 4 - 12-weekly, depending on results If liver enzyme levels are persistently increased, consider biopsy if the drug is to be continued Liver biopsy is not considered essential for baseline assessment, or for routine follow-up after a predetermined total dose. Guidelines are now available for follow-up and need for biopsy³

16.3.3.1 MTX

MTX has become the dominant DMARD and is among the best-studied long-term agent in patients with RA. Experience with MTX has shown that up to 80% of patients respond within the first 12 weeks of treatment. Improvement is





Table XIII. SSZ summary

Preparation: Oral

An enteric preparation may reduce GI side-effects

Dosage

Progressive dose increase — starting 0.5 g daily for 1 week, then 1 g daily for 1 week, then 1.5 g daily for 1 week, and thereafter 1 g bd. The dose can be increased to 3 g if inadequate response

Response takes between 1 and 6 months

Contraindicated in sulphonamide allergy, severe hepatotoxicity and haematological disease Adverse events are reported more frequently in the first 3 months of use and have a generally low profile with no long-term effects reported. The drug is generally well tolerated. Dose reductions are usually effective for minor side-effects

Mild side-effects include:

GI discomfort, with nausea, vomiting, loss of appetite, abdominal pain

Skin rashes and allergic manifestations are common Headaches, mood alterations

Reduced sperm counts may be seen - reversible

Rare severe problems requiring drug withdrawal include:

Marrow suppression G-6-PD deficiency-related anaemia with haemolysis

Nephrotoxicity

Hepatotoxicity

Pulmonary toxicity

Major allergic rashes – including Stevens-Johnson syndrome

Monitoring

Baseline FBC and liver function assessment including AST, ALT, GGT and urinalysis

Monitoring must be done monthly for 3 months and then every 3 months, depending on the results

maintained for up to 7 years in the majority of patients who continue with therapy.^{42,63} Toxicity rather than lack of efficacy accounts for discontinuation in most cases. MTX has been shown to retard radiological progression. Advantages relate to the ease of once weekly dosing and the low cost of the drug. Disadvantages relate to the need for regular blood monitoring and adverse effects.

The mechanisms of action are complex. MTX inhibits dihydrofolate reductase and other folate-dependent enzymes. Co-administration of folic acid does not diminish efficacy, but reduces side-effects in the majority of patients. The antiinflammatory effect is probably mediated by adenosine and the toxicity by homocysteine metabolism. Bioavailability is the same whether the drug is given as a solution, tablet or subcutaneous or intramuscular injection. Food does not affect bioavailability. Absorption is generally good but variable, and switching from oral to parenteral preparations can sometimes improve response. Patients with renal insufficiency (creatinine > 200 µmol/l) and the elderly have a higher risk of toxicity and

Table XIV. Chloroquine summary

Preparation: Oral

Chloroquine salts. Tablets: sulphate, phosphate (hydroxychloroquine unavailable in South Africa)

Dosage

Chloroquine base – 4 mg/kg daily. Average 200 mg daily 5 times per week

Dose reductions must be considered in the elderly

Once stabilised, dose reductions can be considered by reducing frequency of administration

Take with food to improve bioavailability and reduce nausea

Contraindicated in patients with pre-existing retinopathy.

Side-effects

Nausea

Rash and photosensitivity. Skin pigmentation may develop in sun-exposed areas Diarrhoea

Diaimoea

Neuromyopathy is reported rarely Fundal defects with maculopathy, especially peripheral

vision and reduced night vision

Monitoring

Ophthalmological assessment is required on a 6 - 12monthly basis Baseline assessment is required within the first 6 months The safety profile enables the drug to be used in remote areas, as no haematological monitoring is required

require closer surveillance if they are used.

16.3.3.1.1 Dosing (2.5 mg yellow tablet)

- The efficacy is dose-dependent.
- Average dose range is 7.5 25 mg once a week depending on the patient's body mass, renal function, activity of disease and tolerance.
- Subcutaneous/intramuscular MTX is an option when there is intolerance or lack of effect with oral therapy.
- If the arthritis is not controlled by 20 25 mg MTX weekly for 3 months, the addition of a further agent should be considered.
- Folate is generally co-administered at a dose of 5 mg twice weekly.

16.3.3.1.2 Toxicity issues

Approximately 30% of patients will discontinue MTX due to toxicity.

• Liver

- Clinically serious liver disease is rare in RA patients receiving weekly MTX.
- Routine surveillance liver biopsy is not advised.
- Potential risk factors include obesity, diabetes, alcohol intake, prior history of hepatitis B or C.
- If the aspartate transaminase (AST) is elevated above the upper limit of normal in half the tests over a year, or there is a decrease in albumin (in the setting of well-controlled RA), a liver biopsy should be considered if

Table XV. Composite summary o	f DMARD therapies			
Drug	Dose	Main side-effects	Monitoring required	Time to benefit
Methotrexate	7.5 - 25 mg weekly	Nausea Diarrhoea Skin rash, alopecia Stomatitis Marrow suppression	FBC and LFT at baseline, at 1 month, and thereafter 4 - 12-weekly Baseline CXR	1 - 2 months
Sulphasalazine	1 g 8 - 12-hourly	Liver toxicity Pneumonitis Nausea, vomiting Abdominal pain Skin rashes	Baseline FBC LFT	2-6 months
		Stevens-Johnson syndrome Headaches Mood alterations Reduced sperm counts Marrow suppression C.6.PD doficioncy anaomias	Urinalysis Monthly for 3 months Then every 3 - 6 months	
Antimalarials Chloroquine sulphate Chloroquine phosphate	4 mg/kg	Rash/photosensitivity/skin pigmentation Nausea/diarrhoea Neuromyopathy Macular damage	Ophthalmological assessment 6 - 12-months	2-6 months
Oral gold Auranofin	3 mg 12-hourly	As for injectable gold (infrequent) Diarrhoea	FBC and urinalysis 4 - 12- weekly	3-6 months
D-penicillamine	150 - 750 mg daily	Rash/stomatitis/diarrhoea Metallic taste Autoimmune syndromes Nephrotoxicity Marrow suppression	FBC and urinalysis 2-weekly for the first month, then 4-weekly	3-6 months
Azathioprine	50 - 150 mg daily	Bone marrow suppression GI intolerance Hepatotoxicity Lymphoproliferative disorders	FBC 1 - 2-weekly initially and then monthly LFT especially AST, ALT and GGT 6-monthly	2 - 3 months
Infliximab	3 - 10 mg/kg IVI every 8 weeks	Injection site reaction Severe infection, e.g. disseminated tuberculosis	FBC monthly CXR	A few days to 4 months
Etanercept	25 mg subcutaneous twice a week	Acute or chronic infections	Monitor for injection site reactions, monthly FBC	A few days to 12 weeks
Leflunomide	100 mg daily for 3 days, then 20 mg daily	Diarrhoea, alopecia, rash, hepatotoxicity	As for methotrexate. Also, no procreation for 2 years after discontinuation	4 - 12 weeks





MTX is to be continued.

- Lung
 - The strongest risk factors are age, pre-existing lung disease, previous use of DMARDs, low serum albumin and diabetes mellitus.
 - A chest X-ray before the initiation of MTX is recommended.
 - A rare but serious complication is pneumonitis, which is not related to the duration or dosage of MTX.
 - Characteristic symptoms are shortness of breath, dry cough, fatigue and fever.
 - If MTX-induced lung injury is suspected and the chest Xray shows an abnormal diffuse interstitial infiltrate, MTX should be discontinued and the patient referred for specialist care, which would include therapy with corticosteroids.
- Infections
 - MTX may increase the risk of common bacterial infections, herpes zoster and opportunistic infections.
 - MTX should be discontinued during any active infection.
- Malignancy
 - Unconfirmed reports have appeared on the possible association with lymphoproliferative malignancies and melanoma.
 - Some studies have shown a negative association between malignancy and MTX use.
- GI

Stomatitis, anorexia, abdominal pain, nausea, vomiting, loss of weight or diarrhoea occasionally lead to discontinuation. They usually improve with MTX dose reduction, supplemental folate, evening dosing, splitting the dose into 12-hour intervals (up to 3 doses within a 24-hour period), or changing from the oral to the parenteral route.

- Other
 - Macrocytosis is a common finding and an increasing mean cell volume (MCV) may precede a bone marrow crisis or merely reflect folate deficiency. Bone marrow suppression, including pancytopenia (white cell count < 3.5 x 10°/l, haemoglobin < 10 g/dl, platelets < 150 x 10°/l), may rarely develop. The latter usually responds to folinic acid rescue and supportive measures, including transfusion, steroids and haematological growth factors.
 - Alopecia and skin rashes may occasionally lead to withdrawal.
 - Methotrexate may be associated with the development of new nodules, especially in the hands.

16.3.3.1.3 Monitoring

.006

- If the initial regular laboratory screening tests do not reveal any adverse effects, 2 3-monthly monitoring has been found to be adequate in most patients.
- More frequent testing is necessary in older patients and those with pre-existing complicating factors, or if abnormalities are detected on early follow-up.

Baseline investigations

- full blood count (FBC) and platelets
- CRP or ESR
- alkaline phosphatase, AST/alanine transferase (ALT),
- albumin, gamma-glutamyl transpeptidase (GGT) • creatinine
- hepatitis B and C serology and HIV screening in high-risk setting
- chest X-ray.
 - Follow-up investigations
- 4 weeks after starting MTX FBC/platelets, AST/ALT, CRP/ESR
- 4 8-weekly (as above)
- if stable, then 8 12-weekly
- 3 6-monthly albumin, creatinine, urine dipstix
- if in high-risk setting, revert to 4 8-weekly.

16.3.3.2 Sulphasalazine

Sulphasalazine (SSZ) consists of two agents — a sulfur (sulfapyridine) and a salicylate component. The drug is introduced slowly over the first month to avoid problems of nausea and GI irritability – starting 0.5 g daily for 1 week, then 1 g daily for 1 week (divided doses), then 1.5 g daily for 1 week (divided doses), and thereafter 1 g twice a day. A reduction in radiological erosions has been reported with SSZ.⁶⁴

16.3.3.3 Antimalarials

These are chloroquine salts. They are generally regarded as milder drugs. Chloroquine is generally used for milder disease or in combination therapy, and it takes about 3 - 6 months to demonstrate efficacy. Double-blind studies show reduced joint swelling and early morning stiffness in 60 - 80% of patients.

Chloroquine is often used in combination with MTX and has been shown to reduce MTX toxicity in such patients. $^{\rm 65}$

16.3.3.4 D-penicillamine

D-penicillamine has also been shown in trials to be effective in RA. Response takes 3 - 6 months. Approximately 60% of patients respond, but there is no significant effect on radiological progression and there is a relatively higher toxicity profile.

Doses recommended include starting at 150 mg for 3 months and if there is no response increasing by 150 mg every 4 - 8 weeks to a maximum dose of 750 mg daily. Do not use concurrently with meals and in particular not with iron or antacid preparations. It is generally recommended that the drug be taken in the evening, preferably on an empty stomach.

16.3.3.5 Sodium aurothiomalate/auranofin

• Injectable gold (sodium aurothiomalate) has been used in RA for over 50 years. It has been withdrawn from the market and is not available in South Africa. It was administered by intramuscular injection with an initial test

dose of 10 mg followed by 50 mg weekly to a total of 1 g. Thereafter it was given monthly in a dose of 50 mg. Adverse effects included skin rashes, nephrotoxicity and bone marrow depression. It was therefore necessary to monitor the full blood count and urine before injection.

Auranofin (oral gold) is used in mild disease, and has a high incidence of side-effects including diarrhoea, nausea and skin rashes. The more serious side-effects on the bone marrow and kidney are uncommon.

16.3.3.6 Leflunomide

Leflunomide is an immunomodulatory drug that inhibits pyrimidine synthesis. It is of value in patients who are unresponsive to or unable to tolerate MTX. Leflunomide has been shown to be more effective than placebo and has similar efficacy to SSZ and MTX in RA. It has been used in combination with either SSZ or MTX. Radiographic progression is significantly slower with leflunomide and SSZ than placebo. The adverse effects include diarrhoea, nausea, alopecia, rash and weight loss.⁶⁶⁸⁸ Liver function abnormalities are also encountered and careful monitoring of the full blood count and liver enzymes is mandatory. Its use should be confined to rheumatologists or physicians with an interest in rheumatology. It is contraindicated in pregnancy. Avoid pregnancy for 2 years after discontinuation. Washout using cysteine infusion may be necessary.

Leflunomide (Arava) is now registered for use in South Africa.

16.3.3.7 Biological agents

Advances in our understanding of the pathogenesis of RA and the pivotal role of proinflammatory cytokines such as tumour necrosis factor-alpha (TNF- α) and interleukin-1 (IL-1) led to the development of targeted therapy to control inflammation in RA. Currently TNF- α antagonists and IL-1 receptor antagonists are used in clinical practice, while numerous other biological agents are being evaluated in clinical trials.⁶⁹⁻⁷⁴

16.3.3.7.1 Tumour necrosis factor-α antagonists

TNF-blocking agents have been widely used in patients with active RA who have failed to respond to conventional DMARDs. The two compounds in current use are etanercept and infliximab.⁷⁵⁻⁸⁰

Etanercept is a dimeric fusion protein consisting of extracellular ligand binding portion of the human 75 kilodalton (p75) tumour necrosis factor linked to the FC portion of IgG1. Etanercept binds to TNF and blocks its interaction with the cell surface TNF receptors, thus modulating the biological responses that are induced or regulated by TNF.⁷³ It is administered by subcutaneous injection in a dose of 25 mg twice weekly. It is associated with mild to moderate cutaneous reaction (erythema and/or itching, pain or swelling) at the site of injection.

Infliximab is a chimeric (mouse/human) monoclonal anti-

TNF- α antibody which is administered by intravenous infusion. A single infusion of the antibody is associated with marked suppression of disease activity in up to 80% of RA patients and the benefit is sustained for 2 - 8 weeks. It is associated with the formation of antibodies and combination with MTX results in a lower prevalence of antibody formation. The adverse effects include infusion reaction such as chills, pruritus, urticaria, headaches, diarrhoea, skin rashes, pharyngitis, rhinitis and upper respiratory and urinary tract infection.

Infliximab is currently registered for use in South Africa.

Adalimumab is a humanised anti-TNF- α monoclonal antibody, which has also been extensively studied and found to be effective in RA with a relatively good safety profile. It is currently not registered for use in South Africa. There are also a number of other TNF blockers, which are undergoing clinical trials at present.

Efficacy. All the TNF blockers have been known to be effective in controlling pain and inflammation in RA. They are associated with significant improvement in the functional status and response may be seen as early as 4 weeks after initiating therapy. They are also associated with slowing of radiographic progression. Although they are effective when used as monotherapy, they are usually combined with MTX as there is an even greater response to combination therapy.

Adverse effects. The long-term effects of blocking TNF are not completely understood. Apart from cutaneous reactions with etanercept and infusion reactions with infliximab, a number of other adverse effects have been seen. A number of patients develop a positive antinuclear antibody, antibodies to dsDNA and anti-cardiolipin antibody, but a lupus-like disease is only rarely reported. Other uncommon adverse effects which have been reported include pancytopenia, aplastic anaemia and demyelinating-like disorders. Post-marketing surveillance has drawn attention to an increased prevalence of infections such as tuberculosis and other opportunistic infections. Many of the patients had extrapulmonary or disseminated tuberculosis. As a result, screening for latent tuberculosis is now recommended. TNF blocker therapy should not be initiated in the presence of active infection. The association of TNF blockers with lymphoma or other malignancies has not been confirmed.

The British Society for Rheumatology working party provided guidelines for the use of biological agents in the treatment of RA by rheumatologists,⁸¹ as follows:

- A. Patients must fulfil the ACR criteria for the diagnosis of these diseases.
- B. Patients must have active disease as indicated by the following:
 - 1. Six or more swollen and tender joints
 - 2. Elevated ESR or CRP above the normal for that laboratory
 - 3. Signs of active disease should be present at two visits at





least one month apart.

- C. Failure of standard DMARD therapy
 - 1. Previous use of at least 3 DMARDs serially or in combination
 - 2. DMARDs should have been given a trial of at least 6 months, at least 2 of which are at therapeutic level for that drug
- DMARDs include methotrexate, chloroquine, sulphasalazine, azathioprine, cyclosporin, cyclophosphamide, penicillamine and leflunomide. Note that infliximab should be infused at a supervised facility with appropriately trained staff and resuscitation equipment available.

The high cost of biological agents at present will limit their widespread use. As tuberculosis is very common in South Africa, strict vigilance and monitoring is necessary.

16.3.3.7.2 Interleukin 1 receptor antagonist

Anakinra, a recombinant human form of interleukin-1 receptor antagonist (IL-1Ra), acts by blocking the binding of IL-1∝ and IL-1 β to IL-1 receptor, thereby preventing the activation of target cells. At a dose of 150 mg administered as a once-daily subcutaneous injection it has been shown to be superior to placebo in randomised, controlled clinical trials, in improving the clinical signs and symptoms, as assessed by the ACR 20 criteria.82 Anakinra also reduces radiographic progression compared with placebo,83 and combination with MTX produces an effect superior to the use of MTX alone.⁸⁴ The commonest adverse effect is injection-site reaction, which occurs most frequently in the first 4 weeks and may disappear in days to weeks. It should be used with caution in patients with comorbid disease, especially asthma or chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. Anakinra should not be given to patients with any type of active infection, and concern remains about malignancy and the risk of serious infections, such as tuberculosis.

Anakinra is not currently available in South Africa.

16.3.3.8 Cyclosporine

Cyclosporine is considered a more toxic drug and has largely been used as combination therapy with MTX.⁸⁵ It has major side-effects, including hypertension and renal toxicity. Careful monitoring of the drug level is required. Cyclosporine use is limited by cost and toxicity and is impractical for general use. It should be considered in patients with drug resistance and in severe intractable disease. Cyclosporine should be reserved for use strictly by rheumatologists.

1008 10

16.3.3.9 Azathioprine

Azathioprine (AZA) is a purine antagonist and is used in resistant disease. The dosage is 1.5 - 3 mg/kg daily and the usual recommended dose is 50 - 150 mg daily. It should not be used with allopurinol.

Side-effects include:

- bone marrow suppression
- infections
- gastrointestinal intolerance
- hypersensitivity hepatitis with cholestasis.

Malignancy risks. Malignancy has not been reported at doses used in the treatment of the rheumatic diseases, although it has been reported in transplant patients treated with AZA.

16.3.3.10 Other agents

Some studies suggest that minocycline is of value, especially in early, mild disease. An improvement in clinical and laboratory parameters has been reported.

Recent data on the use of minocycline in early RA reported a greater remission rate in patients treated early (within the first year) with minocycline.^{75,76} Radiological progression has not been retarded with the use of minocycline.

The dose is 100 mg twice daily and a beneficial response may be seen after 3 - 6 months. It is not widely used at present.

16.3.4 Corticosteroids/glucocorticoids

Many patients require low-dose oral therapy initially (7.5 - 10 mg daily) and this dosage should be reduced and the drug gradually withdrawn if possible. High-dose oral therapy, given in reducing doses over a 3 - 4-week period, is required for specific indications such as certain extra-articular manifestations of RA.

Glucocorticoids (GCs) were first used for RA over 50 years ago, but there is still controversy about the risks versus the benefits.⁷⁷⁻⁷⁹ Low-dose corticosteroid (CS) therapy in RA seems safe and effective, but high-dose CS is associated with many of the adverse effects which may add to the overall burden of the underlying disease. GCs are effective in suppressing inflammation in RA. Their routine use is precluded by longterm side-effects. GCs may be used systemically or locally, bearing in mind the following:

- GCs should **not** be used as monotherapy except under special circumstances.
- They are used in the short term to suppress disease activity while awaiting the beneficial effects of DMARDs ('bridge' therapy), during acute 'flares' of RA, or to cover certain special situations/life-threatening systemic complications of the disease.
- GCs should be considered when NSAIDs are contraindicated (e.g. gastropathy, renal impairment).
- GCs should be considered in active disease during pregnancy
- Parenteral (intramuscular/intravenous/intra-articular) therapy may occasionally be necessary to suppress acute 'flares' of the disease.

Intra-articular (IA) GCs. Infection should always be excluded prior to IA therapy. An aseptic technique should be used. Injections of GC into joint and periarticular structures (e.g. tendon sheath) are safe and effective in suppressing



inflammation and relieving symptoms.

The same joint should, generally, not be injected more frequently than 3 - 4 monthly.

Repeated injection of the same joint requires revision of the patient's systemic drug therapy.

GC-induced osteoporosis. GCs are a major risk factor for osteoporosis.^{80,86-91} RA is an added risk factor, particularly in postmenopausal women. GCs directly inhibit osteoblastic bone formation and indirectly increase bone resorption through increased parathormone secretion as a result of impaired intestinal calcium absorption and renal calcium wasting. Although there is variable individual sensitivity to the bone toxic effects of GCs, doses of prednisone of 7.5 mg daily or more tend to be associated with bone loss. Trabecular bone (spine) is lost more rapidly than cortical bone. Since 50% of the loss occurs in the first 6 - 12 months, prophylactic therapy should be started early. Treatment consists of elemental calcium 1 g daily and calciferol (vitamin D) 50 000 units weekly. Ideally, bone densitometry should be performed before initiating longterm GC therapy. In patients with a T-score of -1.5 or less compared with the young normal mean, antiresorptive therapy in the form of hormone replacement therapy and/or bisphosphonates should be considered. Where densitometry is not available and there are significant risk factors, prophylactic therapy should be considered.92

Refer also to the 'Osteoporosis Guidelines'.92

16.4 Surgery

Surgical management of patients with RA should be viewed as part of the continuum of their treatment. Early consultation with an orthopaedic surgeon for evaluation and management planning is necessary.

The aims of surgery are:

- relief of pain
- preservation or restoration of function
- prevention or correction of deformities
- cosmetic improvement.

Surgical management varies depending on the ACR anatomic stage of joint destruction.⁹³

In stage I and II joint disease resistant to medical treatment, synovectomy may prevent joint degeneration and deformity. Synovectomy may be done chemically or surgically (either arthroscopically or by open surgery).

In stage III and IV disease, joint replacement arthroplasty is often indicated for management of pain, deformity, instability or loss of function. Timely arthroplasty substantially improves functional and quality of life outcomes in these patients. Conversely, delayed surgery may only relieve pain but not improve function. Arthrodesis is an option in certain joints.

Persistent tenosynovitis may result in tendon rupture and consequent loss of function. Tenosynovectomy usually prevents this complication.

Active rheumatoid disease is not a contraindication to

surgery, although an acute flare-up should preferably be controlled before surgery.

16.4.1 Anaesthesia

Anaesthesia in the patient with RA can be extremely hazardous.

- Stiffness of the temporomandibular and laryngeal joints may render endotracheal intubation difficult or impossible. Advanced intubation techniques may be necessary to establish a secure airway.
- Atlantoaxial subluxation or atlantoaxial impaction may be present, even in patients without symptoms. Special attention, including assessment of the cervical spine, is therefore necessary to prevent neurological complications.

In patients with RA, anaesthesia is safest in a specialist environment.

16.5 Refractory RA

Management of patients with refractory RA is one of the major challenges in modern rheumatology. For practical purposes, patients may be considered as having refractory RA when they have failed to respond to conventional DMARDs such as CQ, SSZ and MTX, either singly or in combination. The first option is to increase the dose above the standard dosage regimen. Another option is to combine DMARDs. In late disease, cyclosporine improves a suboptimal clinical response to MTX⁹⁴ and the triple combination of MTX, sulphasalazine and chloroquine95 appears more effective than the individual components. GCs are often added in refractory disease and are used in several different ways, including low daily dose or high-dose (bridging) therapies.⁹⁶ For localised refractory disease, intra-articular corticosteroids or radiochemicals may be useful. The biological agents (TNF antagonists) are useful in these patients. The use of target-oriented therapies (such as monoclonal antibodies), for induction as part of combination therapy, as chronic monotherapy, or as a kind of bridging therapy, will need to be further defined in the future, but current evidence suggests that long-term therapy is needed. Other experimental therapeutic modalities that may prove useful include gene therapy,97 stem cell transplantation98 and oral tolerance induction.99

17. Women's health issues 17.1 Fertility

RA has no adverse effect on fertility. Reproductive processes are normal in patients with RA and the usual investigations would be necessary to ascertain the cause for infertility. Apart from the immunosuppressive drugs used in RA, DMARDs have no adverse effect on fertility. There are some reports of anovulatory cycles associated with certain NSAIDs. Contraceptive use in females may protect against the development of RA, but this is controversial.¹⁰⁰





17.2 Pregnancy RA tends to improve during pregnancy and there is therefore a reduced need for drug therapy during the gestational period. GCs in low dose are generally safe in pregnancy and may be needed to control symptoms. The NSAIDs may be used in the second trimester but they should be discontinued in the third trimester to prevent premature closure of the ductus arteriosus. The DMARDs should always be discontinued when pregnancy is planned, in order to avoid potential teratogenicity. Patients using MTX should be advised to avoid attempts at conception for 3 - 6 months after stopping therapy.¹⁰¹

17.3 Lactation

Many of the drugs used to treat RA are excreted in breast-milk, and the DMARDs should be deferred until breast-feeding has stopped, while NSAID should be used with caution.

17.4 Menopause

RA may start in the menopausal period and many patients with onset in adult life will reach the menopause. Osteoporosis is an important complication of RA.¹⁰²⁻¹⁰³ Special caution is needed to prevent osteoporosis when a CS is used in conjunction with DMARD and NSAID therapy in the postmenopausal patient.

18. Disclaimer

This national clinical guideline is for reference and education only and is not intended to be a substitute for the advice of the appropriate health care professional or for independent assessment and judgement. SAMA relies on the source of the national clinical guideline to provide updates and to notify us if the guideline protocol becomes outdated. SAMA accepts no responsibility or liability arising from any information contained in or any error in or omission from the protocol or from the use of any information contained in it.

19. References

- American College of Rheumatology Ad Hoc Committee on Clinical Guidelines: Guidelines for the management of rheumatoid arthritis. *Arthritis Rheum* 1996; 39: 713-722.
- American College of Rheumatology Ad Hoc Committee on Clinical Guidelines: Guidelines for monitoring drug therapy in rheumatoid arthritis. *Arthritis Rheum* 1996; 39: 723-731.
- Kremer JM, Alarcon GS, Lightfoot RW jun, *et al.* Methotrexate for rheumatoid arthritis. Suggested guidelines for monitoring liver toxicity. *Arthritis Rheum* 1994; 37: 316-328.
 Mac Gregor AJ, Riste LK, Hazes JM, Silman AJ. Low prevalence of rheumatoid arthritis in
- Mac Gregor AJ, Kiste LK, Hazes JM, Suman AJ. Low prevalence or meumatoic artifiction black Caribbeans compared with whites in inner city Manchester. Ann Rheum Dis 1994; 53: 293-297.
- Solomon L, Robin G, Valkenburg HA. Rheumatoid arthritis in an urban South African Negro population. Ann Rheum Dis 1975; 34: 128-135.
- Beighton P, Solomon L, Valkenburg HA. Rheumatoid arthritis in a rural South African Negro population. Ann Rheum Dis 1975; 34: 136-141.
- Meyers OL, Daynes G, Beighton P. Rheumatoid arthritis in a tribal Xhosa population in the Transkei, Southern Africa. Ann Rheum Dis 1997; 36: 62-65.
- Meyers OL. The prevalence of rheumatic disease in a rural Coloured population in Namaqualand. MD Thesis, University of Cape Town, 1982.
 Mody GM. Rheumatoid arthritis in the Western Cape – a clinical study. MD thesis,
- Mody SM. Kneumaton and the Western Cape a china study. MD dress, University of Cape Town, 1982.
 Wolfe F, Kleinheksel SM, Khan MA. Prevalence of familial occurrence in patients with
- rheumatoid arthritis. Br J Rheumatol 1988; 27: suppl 2, 150-152.
 Mc Cusker CT, Singal DP. Molecular relationships between the class II antigens
- Mc Cusker CI, Singal DP. Molecular relationships between the class II antigens susceptibility in rheumatoid arthritis (Editorial). J Rheumatol 1988; 15: 1050-1053.

- Schiff B, Mizrachi Y, Orgad S, Yaron M, Gazit E. Association of HLA-Aw31 and HLA-DR1 with adult rheumatoid arthritis. Ann Rheum Dis 1982; 41: 403-404.
- Woodrow JC, Nichol FE, Zaphiropoulos G. DR antigens and rheumatoid arthritis : a study of two populations. *BMJ Clin Res* 1981; 293: 1287-1288.
- Mody GM, Hammond MG, Naidoo PD. HLA association with rheumatoid arthritis in African blacks. J Rheumatol 1989; 16: 1326-1328.
- Martell RW, Du Toit ED, Kalla AA, Meyers OL. Association of rheumatoid arthritis with HLA in three South African populations — whites, blacks and a population of mixed ancestry. S Afr Med J 1989; 76: 189-190.
- Pile KD, Tikly M, Bell JI, Wordsworth BP. HLA-DR antigens and rheumatoid arthritis in Blacks: a study of ethnic groups. *Tissue Antigens* 1992; 39: 138-140.
- Decker JL, Malone DG, Haraoui B, et al. NIH conference. Rheumatoid arthritis: evolving concepts of pathogenesis and treatment. Ann Intern Med 1984; 101: 810-824.
- Sharp JT, Wolfe F, Mitchell DM, Bloch DA. The progression of erosion and joint space narrowing scores in rheumatoid arthritis during the first twenty-five years of treatment. *Arthritis Rheum* 1991; 34: 660-668.
- Arnett FC, Edworthy SM, Block DA, et al. The American Rheumatism Association 1987 revised criteria for the classification of rheumatoid arthritis. *Arthritis Rheum* 1988; 31: 315-324.
- 20. Patel YI. Rheumatoid factor does the patient have arthritis? S Afr Med J 1999; 89: 742-743.
- Maddison PJ. Autoantibody profile. In: Madison PJ, Isenberg DA, Woo P, Glass DN, eds. Oxford Textbook of Rheumatology. 2nd ed. Oxford: Oxford University Press, 1998: 665-676.
- Scott DL. Prognostic factors in early rheumatoid arthritis. *Rheumatology* 2000; 39: suppl 1: 24-29.
- Alarcon GS, Acton RT, Koopman WJ, Barger BO. CREG antigens differentially influence expression of extraarticular manifestations in whites and blacks with rheumatoid arthritis. *Semin Arthritis Rheum* 1983; 13: 169-173.
- Pincus T, Callahan LF. What is the natural history of rheumatoid arthritis? *Rheum Dis Clin* North Am 1993; 12:123-151.
- Pincus T. Assessment of long-term outcomes of rheumatoid arthritis. How choices of measures and study designs may lead to apparently different conclusions. *Rheum Dis Clin North Am* 1995; 21: 619-654.
- McQueen FM. Magnetic resonance imaging in early inflammatory arthritis: what is its role? Rheumatology 2000; 39: 700-706.
- Scott DL. Prognostic factors in early rheumatoid arthritis. *Rheumatology* 2000; 39: suppl 1, 24-29.
 D. D. M. J. D. L. C. M. C. M.
- Emery P, Marzo H, Proudman S. Management of patients with newly diagnosed rheumatoid arthritis. *Rheumatology* 1999; 38: suppl, 27-31.
- Wood PHN. Appreciating the consequences of disease: the international classification of impairments, disabilities and handicaps. WHO Chron 1980; 34: 376-380.
- Fries JF. The dimensions of health outcomes: the Health Assessment Questionnaire. J Rheumatol 1982; 74: 786-793.
- Fries JF. Toward an understanding of patient outcome measurement. Arthritis Rheum 1983(a); 26: 697-704.
- Fries JF. Assessment of disability: from first to future principles. Br J Rheumatol 1983(b); 22: 48-58.
- Kirwan JR. A theoretical framework for process, outcome and prognosis in rheumatoid arthritis. J Rheumatol 1992; 19: 333-336.
- Kosinski M, Keller SD, Hatoum HT, Kong SX, Ware JE. The SF-36 Health Survey as a generic outcome measure in clinical trials of patients with osteoarthritis and rheumatoid arthritis: tests of data quality, scaling assumptions and score reliability. *Med Care* 1999; 37: 5 suppl, MS10-22.
- The American College of Rheumatology revised criteria for classification of global functional status in rheumatoid arthritis. *Arthritis Rheum* 1992; 35: 498-502.
- Pinals RS, Masi AT, Larsen RA. Preliminary criteria for clinical remission in rheumatoid arthritis. Arthritis Rheum 1981; 24: 1308-1315.
- Felson DT, Anderson JJ, Boers M, et al. The American College of Rheumatology preliminary definition of improvement in rheumatoid arthritis. Arthritis Rheum 1995; 38: 727-735.
- 38. Callahan LF. The burden of RA: Facts and figures. *J Rheumatol* 1998; **25**: suppl 53, 8-12.
- Pincus T, Callahan LF, Sale WG. Severe functional declines, work disability, and increased mortality in seventy-five rheumatoid arthritis patients studied over nine years. *Arthritis Rheum* 1984; 27: 864-872.
- Scott DL, Symmons DP, Coulton BL, Popert AJ. Long term outcome of treating rheumatoid arthritis after 20 years. *Lancet* 1987; 1: 1108-1111.
- Mitchell DM, Spitz PW, Young DY, Block DA, McShane DJ, Fries JF. Survival, prognosis, and causes of death in rheumatoid arthritis. *Arthritis Rheum* 1986; 29: 706-714.
- Pincus T, Callahan LF. Remodeling the pyramid or remodeling the paradigms concerning rheumatoid arthritis - lessons from Hodgkin's disease and coronary heart disease. J Rheumatol 1990; 17: 1582-1585.
- Leigh JP, Fries JF. Mortality predictors among 263 patients with rheumatoid arthritis. J Rheumatol 1991; 18: 1307-1312.
- Fries JF, Williams CA, Morfeld D, Singh G, Sibley J. Reduction in long-term disability in patients with rheumatoid arthritis by disease-modifying antirheumatic drug-based treatment strategies. Arthritis Rheum 1996; 39: 616-622.
- Wilske KR, Healy LA. Remodeling the pyramid a concept whose time has come. J Rheumatol 1989; 16: 565-567.
- O'Dell JR, Haire CE, Erikson N, et al. Treatment of rheumatoid arthritis with methotrexate, sulphasalazine and hyrochloroquine or a combination of these medications. N Engl J Med 1996; 334: 1287-1291.
- Doherty M, Hazleman BL, Hutton CW, Maddison PJ, Perry JD. Rheumatology Examination and Injection Techniques. 2nd ed. London: WB Saunders, 1999.
- Larsen A. The relation of radiographic changes to serum acute-phase proteins and rheumatoid factor in 200 patients with rheumatoid arthritis. *Scand J Rheumatol* 1988; 17: 123-129.

- Wilder-Smith CH, Hill L, Spargo K, Kalla A. Treatment of severe pain from osteoarthritis with slow-release tramadol or dihydrocodeine in combination with NSAIDs: a randomised study comparing analgesia, antinociception and gastrointestinal effects. *Pain* 2001; 91: 23-31.
- Bertin P. Current use of analgesics for rheumatological pain. European Journal of Pain 2000; 4: suppl A, 9-13.
- Gabriel S, Jaakkimeinen L, Bombardier C. Risk factors for serious gastrointestinal complications related to use of non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs. A meta-analysis. Ann Intern Med 1991; 115: 787-796.
- Silverstein FE, Graham DY, Senior JR, et al. Misoprostol reduces serious gastrointestinal complications in patients with rheumatoid arthritis receiving nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drugs. A randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled trial. Ann Intern Med 1995; 123: 241-249.
- Vane JR. Inhibition of prostaglandin synthesis as mechanism of action for aspirin-like drugs. Nature (New Biology) 1971; 231: 232-235.
- Schnitzer TJ, Truitt K, Fleischmann R, et al. The safety profile, tolerability, and effective dose range of rofecoxib in the treatment of rheumatoid arthritis. Clin Ther 1999; 21: 1688-1702.
- Emery P, Zeidler H, Kvien TK, et al. Celecoxib versus diclofenac in long-term management of rheumatoid arthritis: randomized double-blind comparison. *Lancet* 1999; 354: 2106-2111.
 Silverstein FE, Faich G, Goldstein JL, et al. Gastrointestinal toxicity with celecoxib vs non-
- Shverstein FE, Faich G, Goldstein JL, *et al.* Gastrointestinal toxicity with celecoxio vs non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs for osteoarthritis and rheumatoid arthritis: The CLASS study: A randomized controlled trial. *JAMA* 2000; **284**: 1247-1255.
 Bombardier C, Laine L, Reicin A, *et al.* Comparison of upper gastro-intestinal toxicity of
- Bombardier C, Laine L, Reicin A, et al. Comparison of upper gastro-intestinal toxicity of rofecoxib and naproxen in patients with rheumatoid arthritis. N Engl J Med 2000; 343: 1520-1528.
- Fries JF, Bloch DA, Sharp JT, McShane DJ. Assessment of radiologic progression in rheumatoid arthritis. Arthritis Rheum 1986; 29: 1-9.
- Wolfe F. 50 years of antirheumatic therapy: the prognosis of RA. J Rheumatol 1990; 17: 24-32.
 Fuchs HA, Kaye JJ, Callahan LF, Nance EP, Pincus T. Evidence of significant radiological
- damage in rheumatoid arthritis within the first two years. J Rheumatol 1989; 16: 585-591.
 Cash JM, Klippel JH. Second line drug therapy for rheumatoid arthritis. N Engl J Med 1991; 330: 1368-1375.
- Weinblatt ME, Weissman BN, Holdsworth DE, et al. Long-term prospective study of methotrexate in the treatment of rheumatoid arthritis — 84 month update. Arthritis Rheum 1992; 35: 129-137.
- Kremer JM, Phelps CT. Long-term prospective study of the use of methotrexate in the treatment of rheumatoid arthritis — update after a mean of 90 months. *Arthritis Rheum* 1992; 35: 138-145.
- Situnayake RD, Grindulis KA, McConkey B. Longterm treatment of rheumatoid arthritis with sulphasalazine, gold or penicillamine: a comparison using life table methods. *Ann Rheum Dis* 1987; 46: 177-183.
- Ferraz MB, Pinheiro GR, Helfenstein M, et al. Combination therapy with methotrexate and chloroquine in rheumatoid arthritis. A multicenter randomized placebo-controlled trial. Scand J Rheumatol 1994; 23: 231-236.
- Smolen JS, Kalden JR, Scott DL, et al. Efficacy and safety of leflunomide compared with a placebo and sulphasalazine in active rheumatoid arthritis: a double-blind, randomised, multicentre trial. Lancet 1999; 353: 259-266.
- Sharp JT, Strand V, Leung H, et al. Treatment with leflunomide slows radiographic progression of rheumatoid arthritis: results from three randomized controlled trials of leflunomide in patients with active rheumatoid arthritis. Arthritis Rheum 2000; 43: 495-505.
- 68. Tugwell P, Wells G, Strand V, et al. Clinical improvement as reflected in measures of function and health-related quality of life following treatment with leflunomide compared with methotrexate in patients with rheumatoid arthritis: sensitivity and relative efficiency to detect a treatment effect in a twelve-month, placebo-controlled trial. Arthritis Rheum 2000; 43: 506-514.
- Elliott MJ, Maini RN, Feldman M, et al. Randomised double-blind comparison of chimeric monoclonal antibody to tumour necrosis factor μ (CA2) versus placebo in rheumatoid arthritis. Lancet 1994; 344: 1105-1110.
- Maini RN, Breedeveld FC, Kaldon JR, et al. Therapeutic efficacy of multiple intravenous infusions of anti-tumor necrosis factor µ monoclonal antibody combined with low-dose weekly methotrexate in rheumatoid arthritis. Arthritis Rheum 1998; 4: 1552-1563.
- Moreland LW, Baumgartner SW, Tindall EA, et al. Treatment of rheumatoid arthritis with a recombinant human tumor necrosis factor receptor (p75) – Fc fusion protein. N Engl J Med 1997; 337: 141-147.
- Furst DE, Breedeveld FC, Kalden JR, et al. Updated consensus statement on biological agents for the treatment of rheumatoid arthritis and other rheumatic diseases (May 2002). Ann Rheum Dis 2002; 61: suppl II, ii2 – ii8.
- Weinblatt ME, Kremer JM, Bankhurst AD, et al. A trial of etanercept, a recombinant tumor necrosis factor receptor: Fc fusion protein, in patients with rheumatoid arthritis receiving methotrexate. N Engl J Med 1999; 340: 253-259.
- Criscione LG, William St Clair E. Tumour necrosis factor-a antagonists for the treatment of rheumatic diseases. *Curr Opin Rheumatol* 2002; 14: 204-211.
- O'Dell JR, Paulsen G, Haire CE, et al. Treatment of early seropositive rheumatoid arthritis with minocycline: four-year follow-up of a double blind, placebo-controlled trial. Arthritis Rheum 1999; 42: 1691-1705.
- Bluhm GB, Sharp JT, Tilley BC, et al. Radiographic results from the Minocycline in Rheumatoid Arthritis (MIRA) Trial. J Rheumatol 1997; 24: 1295-1302.
- Boers M. The case for corticosteroids in the treatment of early rheumatoid arthritis (Editorial). *Rheumatology* 1999; 38: 95-97.
- Morrison E, Capell HA. Corticosteroids in rheumatoid arthritis-the case against (Editorial). Rheumatology 1999; 38: 97-100.
- Laan RSJM, Jansen Th A, Van Riel TLCM. Glucocorticoid steroids in the management of rheumatoid arthritis. *Rheumatology* 1999; 38: 6-12.
- American College of Rheumatology Task Force on Osteoporosis Guidelines: Recommendations for the prevention and treatment of glucocorticoid-induced osteoporosis.

Arthritis Rheum 1996; 39: 1791-1801.

- Smolen JS, Breedeveld FC, Burmester DR, et al. Consensus statement on the initiation and cntinuation of tumour necrosis factor blocking therapies in rheumatoid arthritis. Ann Rheum Dis 2000; 59: 504-505.
- Bresnihan B, Alvaro-Garcia JM, Cobby M, Doherty M, Domljan Z, Emery P, et al. Treatment of rheumatoid arthritis with recombinant human interleukin-1 receptor antagonist. Arthritis Rheum 1998; 41: 2196-2204.
- Jiang Y, Genant HK, Watt J, et al. A multicenter, double-blind, dose-ranging, randomised, placebo-controlled study of recombinant human interleukin-1 receptor antagonist in patients with rheumatoid arthritis: radiologic progression and correlation of Genant and Larsen scores. Arthritis Rheum 2000; 43: 1001-1009.
- Cohen S, Hurd E, Cush J, Schiff M, Weinblatt ME, Moreland LW, et al. Treatment of rheumatoid arthritis with anakinra, a recombinant human interleukin-1 receptor antagonist, in combination with methotrexate. Arthritis Rheum 2002; 46: 574-578.
- Stein CM, Pincus T, Yocum D, et al. Combination treatment of severe rheumatoid arthritis with cyclosporine and methotrexate for forty-eight weeks: an open-label extension study. The Methotrexate-Cyclosporine Combination Study Group. Arthritis Rheum 1997; 40: 1843-1851.
- Lukert BP, Raise LG. Glucocorticoid-induced osteoporosis: Pathogenesis and management. Ann Intern Med 1990; 112: 352-364.
- Spector TD, Hall GM, McCloskey EV, Kanis JA. Risk of vertebral fractures in women with rheumatoid arthritis. *BMJ* 1993; 306: 558-563.
- Reid IR, Heap SW. Determinants of vertebral mineral density in patients receiving chronic glucocorticoid therapy. Arch Intern Med 1990; 150: 2545-2548.
- Hall GM, Dansel M, Joyle DV, Spector TD. Effect of hormone replacement therapy on bone mass in rheumatoid arthritis patients treated with and without steroids. *Arthritis Rheum* 1994; 37: 1499-1505.
- Adachi JD, Benson WG, Bianchi F, et al. Vitamin D and calcium in the prevention of corticosteroid-induced osteoporosis: a 3 year follow up. J Rheumatol 1996; 23: 995-1000.
- Saag KG, Emkey R, Schnitzer TJ, et al. for the glucocorticoid-induced osteoporosis intervention study group. Alendronate for the prevention and treatment of glucocorticoidinduced osteoporosis. N Engl J Med 1998; 339: 292-299.
- Hough S. Diagnosis and management of osteoporosis. S Afr Med J 2000; 90: 907-944 (part 2)
 Steinbrocker O, Traeger CH, Batterman RC. Therapeutic criteria in rheumatoid arthritis. JAMA 1949; 140: 659-662.
- Fugvell P, Pincus T, Yocum D, et al. Combination therapy with cyclosporine and methotrexate in severe rheumatoid arthritis. N Engl J Med 1995; 333: 137-141.
- O'Dell JR, Leff R, Paulsen G, Haire C et al. Treatment of rheumatoid arthritis with methotrexate and hydrochloroquine, methotrexate and sulfasalazine, or a combination of the three medications: results of a two-year, randomised, double-blind, placebo-controlled trial. *Arthritis Rheum* 2002; 46: 1164-1170.
- Van Riel PLCM, Wijnands MJH, Van der Putte LBA. Evaluation and management of active inflammatory disease. In: Klippel JH, Dieppe PA. eds. *Rheumatology*. 2nd ed. St Louis: Mosby, 1997; 14.1-12.
- Bakker AC, Joosten LAB, Arntz OJ, et al. Prevention of murine collagen-induced arthritis in the knee and ipsilateral paw by local expression of interleukin-1 receptor antagonist protein in the knee. Arthritis Rheum 1997; 40: 893-900.
- Tyndall A, Gratwohl A. Haemopoietic stem and progenitor cells in treatment of severe autoimmune diseases. Ann Rheum Dis 1996; 55: 149-151.
- Sieper J, Kary S, Sorensen H, et al. Oral collagen II treatment in early rheumatoid arthritis: a double blind placebo-controlled randomized trial. Arthritis Rheum 1995; 39: 41-51.
- Contraceptive protective RA Brennan P, Bankhead C, Silman A, Symmons D. Oral contraceptives and rheumatoid arthritis: results from a primary care-based incident casecontrol study. *Semin Arthritis Rheum* 1997; 26: 817-823.
- Janssen NM, Genta MS. The effects of immunosuppressive and anti-inflammatory medications on fertility, pregnancy, and lactation. Arch Intern Med 2000; 160: 610-619.
- Sambrook PN. The skeleton in rheumatoid arthritis: common mechanisms for bone erosion and osteoporosis? J Rheumatol 2000; 27: 2541-2542.
- Sinigaglia L, Nervetti A, Mela Q, et al. A multicenter cross sectional study on bone mineral density in rheumatoid arthritis. J Rheumatol 2000; 27: 2582-2589.

Annexure A: Methodology

This project was initiated by SAMA. On the recommendation of the South African Rheumatism and Arthritis Association (SARAA), Professor G M Mody was mandated with the task of developing the guidelines and invited the following to contribute to the process: R Asherson, D Bouwer, S Brighton, B Cassim, D Gotlieb, A A Kalla, O L Meyers, A Stanwix and M Tikly.

The draft for the Rheumatoid Arthritis: Clinical Guideline 2003 was drawn up by A A Kalla, A Stanwix, D Gotlieb, R Asherson and G M Mody.

This project was funded by MSD and Searle in terms of an unrestricted educational grant.



On 3 and 4 December 1999, a nationally representative arthritis consensus meeting was held in Gauteng. Participants were invited as representatives of professional government and consumer groups with an interest in the arthritis field. Each organisation so invited, nominated its own representatives. All participants received a copy of a draft guideline developed previously together with the relevant references before the meeting. A neutral chairperson chaired the meeting. The purpose of the meeting was to consider the content of the draft guideline and to either endorse or amend the document. The proceedings were audio-recorded and transcribed for future reference.

The endorsement document was revised according to the proceedings of the national consensus meeting and was circulated to all participants and many other interested persons.

Amendments to this endorsement draft were made where there was sufficient need as indicated by the comments received. The document as revised was submitted to the SAMA Guideline Committee for endorsement according to the set criteria. Once endorsed, the guideline was sent for publication to the *South African Medical Journal*.

The grants were made in accordance with the SAMA code of sponsorship, which precludes attempts by sponsors to

influence, unethically, the content of the guideline. All funds were paid directly into SAMA's accounts and all disbursements were made from that fund.

Annexure B: Consensus Group for Arthritis Guidelines

South African Medical Association: F J Milne (Chairperson); Arthritis Foundation: O L Meyers; Representatives of the Authoring Group (SARAA): A A Kalla, D Gotlieb, G Mody, S Brighton, O L Meyers; DENOSA: G Brown; Department of Health: Directorate Pharmacy (EDL): J Ludick, Directorate Chronic Disease: C Kotzenberg; National Osteoporosis Foundation: C Schnitzler; National Pathology Group: P Cole; Pain Management Society of SA and SAMA Nominee: P Dessein; Radiological Society of SA: P du Plessis; SAMA: Centre for Quality Care: V Pinkney-Atkinson; SAMA Nominee: D Kastanos; SA Academy of Family Practice: S Namane; SA Association of Occupational Therapists: T Pistorius; SA Orthopaedic Association: N J G Maritz; SA Society of Physiotherapy: H Gardener; Society for General and Family Practitioners: J Fourie; Observer delegates: MSD: M Combrink, B Crouse, S Nkalashe, B Prinsloo; Searle: M Doveton, G Hirsch, G Muir, L Wiggil; Medscheme: H Seftel.

The contact details for the Arthritis Foundation are:

Arthritis Foundation Head Office

PO Box 6775 Roggebaai

Cape Town

8012

Tel. (021)425-4738, 425-2344

Fax (021) 421-7330

e-mail info@arthritis.org.za web page www.arthritis.org.za